

TARIFF ORDER

Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) for the 2nd MYT Control Period (FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22) and Determination of Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20

Petition No. 268/2018

For

Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry (PED)

20th May 2019

JOINT ELECTRICITY REGULATORY COMMISSION For the State of Goa and Union Territories, 3rd and 4th Floor, Plot No. 55-56, Sector -18, Udyog Vihar - Phase IV Gurugram, (122015) Haryana Telephone : +91(124) 4684705 Telefax: +91(124) 4684706 Website: www.jercuts.gov.in E-mail: secy-jerc@nic.in

Table of Contents

1. Chapter 1: Introduction	12
1.1. About Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission (JERC)	12
1.2. About Electricity Department, Govt. of Puducherry	12
1.3. Multi Year Distribution Tariff Regulations, 2014	13
1.4. Multi Year Tariff Regulations, 2018	13
1.5. Approval of Business Plan for 2 nd MYT Control Period	13
1.6. Filing and Admission of the Present Petition	13
1.7. Interaction with the Petitioner	13
1.8. Notice for Public Hearing	14
1.9. Public Hearing	15
2. Chapter 2: Summary of Suggestions/ Comments received, Response from the Petitic the Commission's Views	oner and 16
2.1. Regulatory Process	16
2.2. Suggestions/ Comments of the Stakeholders, Petitioner's Response and Commission's Views	16
2.2.1. Increase in Regulatory Surcharge	16
2.2.2. Minimum Demand Charge	17
2.2.3. Time of Day Tariff Rates	17
2.2.4. Cross Subsidy	17
2.2.5. Audited accounts for the FY 2017-18	18
2.2.6. Improper Metering	18
2.2.7. Infrastructure and Connectivity	18
2.2.8. Frequency of CGRF meetings	19
2.2.9. Use of subsidized energy to OHOB/Agricultural Consumers	19
2.2.10. Collection of Arrears	20
2.2.11. Manpower deployment	20
2.2.12. Lack of energy saving efforts	20
3. Chapter 3: True-up for the FY 2017-18	21
3.1. Applicable Regulations for True-up	21
3.2. Approach for Truing-up of the FY 2017-18	21
4. Chapter 4: Annual Performance Review for the FY 2018-19	22
4.1. Applicable Regulations for Annual Performance Review	22
4.2. Approach for Annual Performance Review of the FY 2018-19	22
5. Chapter 5: Determination of Aggregate Revenue Requirement for the FY 2019-20, F and FY 2021-22 (2 nd MYT Control Period)	Y 2020-21 23
5.1. Background	23
5.2. Approach for determination of ARR for each year of the 2 nd MYT Control period	23
5.3. Projection of Number of consumers, Connected Load and Energy Sales	23
5.4. Inter-State transmission loss	25
5.5. Intra-State Distribution Loss	26

5.6. Power Purchase Quantum & Cost	26
5.6.1. Power Purchase Quantum	30
5.6.2. Power Purchase Cost	30
5.6.3. Transmission Charges	30
5.6.4. Total power purchase quantum and cost	31
5.7. Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO)	35
5.8. Energy Balance	38
5.9. Operation & Maintenance Expenses	39
5.9.1. Employee Expenses	40
5.9.2. Administrative and General (A&G) Expenses	41
5.9.3. Repair & Maintenance Expenses (R&M)	42
5.9.4. Total Operation and Maintenance Expenses (O&M)	44
5.10. Gross Fixed Assets (GFA) and Capitalization	44
5.11. Capital Structure	45
5.12. Depreciation	46
5.13. Interest on Loan	48
5.14. Return on Equity (RoE)	51
5.15. Interest on Security Deposits	52
5.16. Interest on Working Capital	53
5.17. Income Tax	54
5.18. Provision for Bad & Doubtful Debts	55
5.19. Non-Tariff Income	56
5.20. Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR)	57
5.21. Revenue at existing Retail Tariff	58
5.22. Standalone Revenue Gap/ Surplus	60
5. Chapter 6: Tariff Principles and Design	61
5.1. Overall Approach	61
5.2. Applicable Regulations	61
5.3. Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus	61
5.4. Treatment of the Cumulative Gap/ Surplus and Tariff Design	63
6.4.1. Designing of Tariff	64
6.4.2. Tariff Increase and Schedule:	67
6.4.3. Revenue from Approved Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20	69
6.4.4. Regulatory Surcharge	70
6.4.5. Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus	71
	71
6.4.6. Highlights of the Tariff Structure	
6.4.6. Highlights of the Tariff Structure	73
	73 73
6.4.6. Highlights of the Tariff Structure 7. Chapter 7: Open Access Charges for the FY 2019-20	
6.4.6. Highlights of the Tariff Structure 7. Chapter 7: Open Access Charges for the FY 2019-20 7.1. Wheeling Charges	73

8. Chapter 8: Fuel and Power Purchase Cost Adjustment Mechanism	79
8.1. Legal Provisions	79
8.2. Formula	80
9. Chapter 9: Directives	84
9.1. Directives continued in this Order	84
9.1.1. Preparation of Asset and Depreciation Register	84
9.1.2. Accounting of Consumer Security Deposits etc. under appropriate head of accounts	84
9.1.3. Energy Audit and T&D Losses	85
9.1.4. Estimation of the consumption by agriculture pump-sets	85
9.1.5. Metering of consumer installations/ replacement of non-functional or defective Meters	86
9.1.6. Load Shedding and ensuring proper service to the consumers	86
9.1.7. Employee Cost/ Manpower Study	86
9.1.8. Connected Load/ Contract Demand-based fixed charges for LT Industrial and Commercia	al categorie 87
9.1.9. Proposal of the Energy Charges for the agriculture category	87
9.1.10. Information for determination of voltage wise wheeling charges	88
9.1.11. New Bill Format	88
9.1.12. Time of Day (ToD) Tariff for HT/ EHT consumers	88
9.1.13. Open Access	89
9.1.14. Category wise Connected Load	89
9.1.15. Capital Expenditure and Capitalisation	90
9.1.16. Determination of Category wise/ Voltage wise Cost of supply	90
9.1.17. Replacement of defective meters	91
9.1.18. Compliance towards Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO)	91
9.2. New Directives issued in this Order	91
9.2.1. Utilising the provision of FPPCA formula	91
9.2.2. Proposal of the Energy Charges for the OHOB category	92
9.2.3. Filing of the True-up Petitions upto FY 2018-19 and the APR Petition for FY 2019-20	92
10. Chapter 10: Tariff Schedule	93
10.1. Tariff Schedule	93
10.2. Applicability	94
10.3. General Terms and Conditions	97
10.4. Schedule of Other Charges	100
Annexures	102
Annexure 1: Copies of the Public Notices published by the Petitioner	102
Annexure 2: Copies of the Public Notices published by the Commission	109
Annexure 3: List of Stakeholders	114

List of Tables

Table 1: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at existing tariff for the FY 2019-20 (INR Cr)	10
Table 2: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at existing tarih for the FY 2019-20 (INR Cr)	
Table 2: Standarone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at approved tarm for the F1 2019-20 (INR Cr)	
Table 4: Region wise profile (as on FY 2018-19) of the regions served by ED Puducherry	
Table 4: Region wise profile (as on 11 2010-19) of the regions served by LD 1 addenery Table 5: Details of Public Notices published by the Petitioner	
Table 5: Details of Public Notices published by the Commission	
Table 7: Number of consumers submitted by the Petitioner for the 2 nd MYT Control Period	
Table 9: Number of consumers submitted by the Petitioner for the 2^{nd} MYT Control Period (kW)	
Table 9: Energy sales submitted by the Petitioner for the 2 nd MYT Control Period (MU)	
Table 9: Energy sales submitted by the Petitioner for the 2 nd MTT Control Period (MC)	•
Table 10. Number of consumers approved by the Commission for the 2 nd MYT Control Period (kW)	
Table 11: Connected load approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period (MU)	
Table 12: Energy sales approved by the Commission for the 2nd M11 Control Period (MC) Table 13: Inter-State transmission loss (%)	
Table 13: Inter-State transmission loss (%) Table 14: Intra-State Distribution Loss (%)	
Table 14: Intra-State Distribution Loss (%)	
Period	
Table 16: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved for the FY 2019-20	-
Table 17: Average Power Purchase Cost (APPC) for the FY 2019-20 Table 10: Description	-
Table 18: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved for the FY 2020-21	
Table 19: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved for the FY 2021-22	• •
Table 20: RPO Compliance Plan submitted by the Petitioner for the 2 nd MYT Control Period	
Table 21: Summary of Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO) (MU)	
Table 22: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2019-20	
Table 23: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2020-21	
Table 24: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2021-22	
Table 25: Energy Balance submitted by the Petitioner (MU)	
Table 26: Energy Balance approved by Commission (MU)	
Table 27: Employee Expenses submitted by Petitioner	
Table 28: Computation of CPI Inflation (%)	
Table 29: Employee Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 30: A&G submitted by Petitioner (In INR Cr)	
Table 31: A&G Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 32: R&M expenses submitted by Petitioner	
Table 33: Computation of 'K' factor for the 2nd MYT Control Period (In INR Cr)	
Table 34: Computation of WPI Inflation (%)	
Table 35: R&M Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 36: O&M Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 37: Capital Expenditure and Capitalization now approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 38: GFA addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 39: Loan addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 40: Normative Equity addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 41: Depreciation Rate (%)	
Table 42: Depreciation approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 43: Interest on Loan submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)	
Table 44: Interest on loan approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	51
Table 45: RoE approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	51
Table 46: Interest on Consumer Security Deposit submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)	
Table 47: Interest on Security Deposits approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 48: Interest on Working Capital submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)	
Table 49: Interest on Working Capital approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 50: Income Tax approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	

Table 51: Non-Tariff Income submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)	56
Table 52: Non -tariff Income approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	
Table 53: Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)	57
Table 54: Aggregate Revenue Requirement approved by Commission (In INR Cr)	58
Table 55: Revenue at existing tariff computed by the Commission for the FY 2019-20 (In INR Cr)	59
Table 56: Standalone Revenue Gap/ Surplus approved at existing tariff (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) for	
the FY 2019-20 (In INR Cr)	60
Table 57: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) submitted by the Petitioner (excluding Regulatory Surcharge)	
(INR Cr)	
Table 58: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) till FY 2018-19 as proposed by the Petitioner (including	
Regulatory Surcharge) (INR Cr)	62
Table 59: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) submitted by the Petitioner (excluding Regulatory Surcharge	
(INR Cr)	62
Table 60: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) for the FY 2019-20 at Existing Tariff determined by Commiss	sion
(INR Cr)	63
Table 61: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at Existing Tariff determined by Commission (INR Cr)	63
Table 62: Existing and approved tariff	67
Table 63: Revenue from approved retail tariff determined by Commission (INR Cr)	69
Table 64: Tariff increase approved by Commission	
Table 65: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) excluding Regulatory Surcharge at Approved Tariff (INR Cr)	70
Table 66: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus with Regulatory Surcharge approved by Commission (INR Cr)	71
Table 67: Allocation Statement as considered by the Petitioner	73
Table 68: Voltage wise allocation of Consumers, Sales and Asset Allocation as assumed by the Petitioner	73
Table 69: Wheeling Charge calculation as submitted by Petitioner	74
Table 70: Allocation Statement approved by Commission	
Table 71: Parameters assumed for voltage wise allocation of wheeling charges	75
Table 72: Wheeling Charges approved by Commission	75
Table 73: Additional Surcharge for the FY 2019-20 as submitted by the Petitioner	75
Table 74: Additional Surcharge approved by Commission	76
Table 75: Cross-Subsidy Surcharge as proposed by the Petitioner	76
Table 76: Voltage Wise Losses considered by the Commission	77
Table 77: Energy Input at each voltage level (MU)	77
Table 78: Parameters used for allocation of fixed costs	77
Table 79: Voltage Wise Cost of Supply (VCoS)	
Table 80: Cross-Subsidy Surcharge	
Table 81: Tariff Schedule*	93
Table 82: Applicability of Tariff Schedule	
Table 83: Applicability of ToD Tariff	99
Table 84: Schedule of Other Charges	
Table 85: List of participants in Public Hearing	. 114

List of abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full Form	
A&G	Administrative and General	
ACoS	Average Cost of Supply	
Act	The Electricity Act, 2003	
AMR	Automatic Meter Reading	
APR	Annual Performance Review	
ARR	Aggregate Revenue Requirement	
ATE	Appellate Tribunal of Electricity	
BPL	Below Poverty Line	
CAGR	Compound Annualized Growth rate	
Capex	Capital Expenditure	
CC	Current Consumption	
CEA	Central Electricity Authority	
CERC	Central Electricity Regulatory Commission	
CGRF	Consumer Grievance Redressal Forum	
CGS	Central Generating Stations	
COD	Commercial Operation Date	
Cr	Crores	
DDUGJY	Deen Dayal Upadhyaya Gram Jyoti Yojana	
Discom	Distribution Company	
DSM	Deviation Settlement Mechanism	
DT	Distribution Transformer	
ED	Electricity Department	
EHT	Extra High Tension	
ERP	Enterprise Resource Planning	
FPPCA	Fuel and Power Purchase Cost Adjustment	
FY	Financial Year	
GFA	Gross Fixed Assets	
HT	High Tension	
IEX	Indian Energy Exchange Limited	
IPDS	Integrated Power Development Scheme	
IPP	Independent Power Producer	
ISTS	Inter-State Transmission System	
JERC	Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the state of Goa and Union Territories	
KSEB	Kerala State Electricity Board Limited	
LT	Low Tension	
MCLR	Marginal Cost of funds based Lending Rate	
MU	Million Units	
MYT	Multi-Year Tariff	
NFA	Net Fixed Assets	
NTI	Non-Tariff Income	

	Joint Electricity Regulatory commission (JERC)		
Abbreviation	Full Form		
NTPC	NTPC Ltd.		
ОНОВ	One Hut One Bulb		
O&M	Operation and Maintenance		
PLF	Plant Load Factor		
PLR	Prime Lending Rate		
PSDF	Power System Development Fund		
PPA	Power Purchase Agreement		
R&M	Repair and Maintenance		
R-APDRP	Restructured Accelerated Power Development and Reforms Programme		
REC	Renewable Energy Certificate		
RLDC	Regional Load Despatch Centre		
RoE	Return on Equity		
RPO	Renewable Purchase Obligation		
SBI PLR	SBI Prime Lending Rate		
SERC	State Electricity Regulatory Commission		
SLDC	State Load Despatch Center		
SOP	Standard of Performance		
T&D	Transmission & Distribution		
TVS	Technical Validation Session		
UI	Unscheduled Interchange		
UT	Union Territory		

Before the

Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission

For the State of Goa and Union Territories, Gurugram

QUORUM

Sh. M. K. Goel, Chairperson

Smt. Neerja Mathur, Member

Petition No. 268/2018

In the matter of

Approval for the True-up of the FY 2017-18, Annual Performance Review for the FY 2018-19, Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) for the 2nd MYT Control Period (FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22) and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20.

And in the matter of

Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry (PED).....Petitioner

ORDER

Dated: 20th May 2019

- This Order is passed in respect of a Petition filed by the Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry (PED) for approval of True-up of the FY 2017-18, Annual Performance Review for the FY 2018-19, Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) for the 2nd MYT Control Period (FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22) and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20.
- 2) On receipt of the Petition, the Commission scrutinised its contents and requisitioned further information/ clarifications on the data gaps observed in the Petition to take a prudent view of the Petition. The Commission also held a Technical Validation Session to determine sufficiency of data and the veracity of the information submitted. Further, suggestions/ comments/ views were invited from the public/ stakeholders. A Public Hearing was also held and the stakeholders/ public were heard.
- 3) The tariff, as detailed in the Chapter "Tariff Schedule", Open Access Charges and other provisions as approved in this Order shall come into force from 1st June 2019 and shall remain valid till further Orders of the Commission.
- 4) The licensee shall publish the revised Tariff Schedule and its salient features within one week of receipt of the Order in three daily newspapers in the respective local languages of the region, besides English, having wide circulation in their respective areas of supply and also upload the Tariff Order on its website.
- 5) The Commission has not carried out the True-up for the FY 2017-18 and the Annual Performance Review (APR) of the FY 2018-19 due to non-submission of requisite accounts and information by the Petitioner. The Commission shall revisit the ARR for the FY 2017-18 after the submission of audited accounts by the Petitioner.
- 6) The Commission based on the Petitioner's submission, relevant MYT Regulations, facts of the matter and after proper due diligence has approved the ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period along with the Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20.
- 7) A Summary has been provided as follows:

(a) The following table provides ARR, Revenue and Standalone Gap/ (Surplus) at existing tariff (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) as submitted by the Petitioner and approved by the Commission for the FY 2019-20:

Table 1: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at existing tariff for the FY 2019-20 (INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	Petitioners Submission	Now Approved
1	Annual Revenue Requirement	1,496.96	1,508.94
2	Revenue from sale of power at existing tariff	1,417.73	1,441.85
	Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus)	79.24	67.10

(b) On account of the projected standalone revenue gap during the FY 2019-20, average retail tariff for the FY 2019-20 has been marginally increased by 4.59%. Furthermore, the Commission retains the Regulatory Surcharge of 4% in order to continue to recover the cumulative revenue gap of INR 152.47 Cr approved till FY 2018-19. The following table provides the standalone revenue gap/ (surplus) (including Regulatory Surcharge) at approved tariff for the FY 2019-20:

Table 2: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at approved tariff for the FY 2019-20(INR Cr)

Particulars	Petitioner's Submission	Now Approved
Net Revenue Requirement (a)	1,496.96	1,508.94
Revenue from Retail Sales at Approved Tariff (b)	1,417.73	1,508.03
Revenue from Regulatory Surcharge (c)	141.77	60.32
Revenue from Open Access Charges (d)	-	-
Total Revenue (e= b+c+d)	1,559.50	1,568.35
Standalone Gap /(Surplus) for the year (f=a-e)	(62.54)	(59.40)

(c) Accordingly, the cumulative revenue gap/ (surplus) at approved tariff by the end of the FY 2019-20, as approved by the Commission is given in the following table:

Table 3: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) now approved by the Commission (INR Cr)

Particulars	FY 2018-19*	FY 2019-20
Opening Gap/ (Surplus) (g)	198.85	152.47
Add: Gap/ (Surplus) (h)	(59.89)	(59.40)
Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i=g+h)	138.95	93.06
Carrying Cost (j)	13.51	-
Final Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i+j)	152.47	93.06

*As approved in the ARR Order for the FY 2018-19

- 8) The Commission, in this Order, has made every effort to rationalize the tariffs so that they gradually reflect the true cost to service a category of consumer in accordance with the provisions of the Act. Accordingly, the Commission has approved relatively higher increase in tariff for the cross-subsidized categories than the cross-subsidizing categories.
- 9) The Commission has approved an average tariff hike of 4.59% while retaining the regulatory surcharge of 4% for the FY 2019-20.

-Sd-

(M.K. Goel)

Chairperson

- 10) The Commission believes that the demand for charging infrastructure for electric vehicles will increase in the near future due to increased commercialization. Furthermore, the Commission is of the opinion that to impart the necessary impetus for the adoption of E-Vehicles in the UT, a sustainable framework has to be developed and having a designated electricity tariff is the first step towards achieving it. Therefore, keeping in view the anticipated demand and need, the Commission introduces a new category namely Electric Vehicle Charging Stations for consumers setting up infrastructure for charging of Electric vehicles/ Electric rickshaws etc. and has fixed the tariff as per the guidelines of Ministry of Power, Govt. of India.
- 11) Ordered as above, read with the attached document giving detailed reasons, grounds and conditions.

-Sd-

(Neerja Mathur) Member

Place: Gurugram Date: 20th May 2019

(Certified Copy)

Rakesh Kumar

1. Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1. About Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission (JERC)

In exercise of powers conferred by the Electricity Act 2003, the Central Government constituted a Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for all the Union Territories except Delhi to be known as "the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the Union Territories" vide notification no. 23/52/2003-R&R dated 2nd May 2005. Later with the joining of the State of Goa, the Commission came to be known as "Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories" (hereinafter referred to as "the JERC" or "the Commission") vide notification no. 23/52/2003-R&R (Vol. II) dated 30th May 2008.

JERC is a statutory body responsible for regulation of the Power Sector in the State of Goa and the Union Territories of Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Chandigarh, Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Puducherry, consisting of generation, transmission, distribution, trading and use of electricity. Its primary objective includes taking measures conducive to the development of the electricity industry, promoting competition therein, protecting the interest of consumers and ensuring the supply of electricity to all areas.

1.2. About Electricity Department, Govt. of Puducherry

The Electricity Department of the UT Administration of Puducherry (hereinafter referred to as 'ED Puducherry' or 'EDP' or 'PED'), is a deemed licensee under Section 14 of the Electricity Act 2003 and is carrying out the business of transmission, distribution and retail supply of electricity in Puducherry, Karaikal, Yanam and Mahe regions of the Union Territory of Puducherry. ED Puducherry is divided into three circles, each headed by a Superintending Engineer. There are ten Technical Divisions across the three circles, each headed by an Executive Engineer.

The region wise profile (as on FY 2018-19) of the regions served by ED Puducherry is given below:

Sl. No.	Puducherry Region	Karaikal Region	Mahe Region	Yanam Region	Total UT of Puducherry
Consumers Nos. Dispersion	74%	18%	4%	4%	100%
Connected Load (kW)	75%	15%	5%	5%	100%
Energy Sales (MU)	79%	16%	2%	2%	100%
Area (Sq. Km)	60%	32%	2%	6%	100%
T&D Losses (%)	13%	13%	10%	10%	12.52%

Table 4: Region wise profile (as on FY 2018-19) of the regions served by ED Puducherry

The key duties being discharged by ED Puducherry are:

- To develop and maintain an efficient, coordinated and economical transmission and distribution system;
- To supply electricity on an application of the consumer in accordance with the provisions specified in the Electricity Act 2003;
- To provide non-discriminatory open access to the consumers;
- To establish a forum for redressal of grievances of the consumers.

The EDP does not have its own generation and procures power from various Central Generating Stations (CGS), neighbouring state utilities and the state-owned Puducherry Power Corporation Limited (PPCL), which runs a 32.5 MW gas-based combined cycle power plant in the Karaikal region. The entire power generated from PPCL is consumed within the Karaikal region.

EDP operates a transmission network of 230 kV & 110 kV and distribution network at 33 kV, 22 kV, 11 kV and at LT levels. It supplies power to consumers through its 18 EHV substations, 489 km of EHT line, 2294 km of HT line, 2877 distribution transformers and 3845 km of LT line. EDP also has 90 km of HT and 535 km of LT underground cabling for certain urban areas.

State Load Dispatch Center (SLDC), which is under the control of the ED (Puducherry), interacts with Regional Load Dispatch Centre (RLDC) for optimum scheduling and dispatch of electricity. It monitors grid operation on real time basis and passes on necessary instructions to field staff to control the flow of energy.

1.3. Multi Year Distribution Tariff Regulations, 2014

The Commission notified the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories (except Delhi) (Multi-Year Distribution Tariff) Regulations, 2014 (hereinafter referred to as MYT Regulations, 2014) on 30th June 2014 applicable for a three year Control period starting from FY 2015-16 till FY 2017-18. The Commission subsequently notified the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories (except Delhi) (Multi-Year Distribution Tariff) (First Amendment) Regulations, 2015 on 10th August 2015 shifting the MYT Control Period to FY 2016-17 to FY 2018-19. These Regulations are applicable to all the distribution licensees in the State of Goa and Union Territories of Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Chandigarh, Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Puducherry.

1.4. Multi Year Tariff Regulations, 2018

The Commission notified the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories (Generation, Transmission and Distribution Multi Year Tariff) Regulations, 2018 (hereinafter referred to as MYT Regulations, 2018) on 10th August 2018. These Regulations are applicable in the 2nd MYT Control Period comprising of three financial years from FY 2019- 20 to FY 2021-22. These Regulations are applicable to all the generation companies, transmission and distribution licensees in the State of Goa and Union Territories of Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Chandigarh, Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Puducherry.

1.5. Approval of Business Plan for 2nd MYT Control Period

In accordance with the Clause 8.1 of the JERC MYT Regulations, the Petitioner filed the Petition for approval of Business Plan for 2nd Multi-Year Control Period from FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22 on 31st August 2018. The Commission issued the Business Plan Order for the MYT Control Period (hereinafter referred to as 'Business Plan Order') on 31st October 2018.

1.6. Filing and Admission of the Present Petition

The present Petition was filed vide letter dated 3rd December 2018, received at the Commission's office on 3rd December 2018 (soft copy) and 5th December 2018 (hard copy), admitted on 10th December 2018 and marked as Petition No. 268/2018.

1.7. Interaction with the Petitioner

The Order has referred at numerous places to various actions taken by the "Commission." It may be mentioned for the sake of clarity that the term "Commission," except for the Hearing and Orders, denotes the Secretariat of the Commission responsible for carrying out technical due diligence and validation of data of the Petitions filed by the utilities, obtaining and analysing information/clarifications received from the utilities, and submitting relevant issues for consideration of the Commission.

A preliminary scrutiny/analysis of the Petition was conducted and certain deficiencies were observed. Accordingly, discrepancy notes were issued to the Petitioner. Further, additional information/clarifications were solicited from the Petitioner as and when required. The Commission and the Petitioner also discussed various concerns of the Petitioner and key data gaps, which included retail sales, revenue from retail tariff, capitalization, tariff proposal etc. The Petitioner submitted its response to the issues through various letters/emails.

The Commission conducted the Technical Validation Session (TVS) with the Petitioner at the Commission's office in Gurugram, during which the discrepancies in the Petition were conveyed and additional information required by the Commission was sought. Subsequently, the Petitioner submitted replies to the issues raised in this session and provided documentary evidence to substantiate its claims regarding various submissions. The following table provides the list of interactions with the Petitioner along with the dates:

S. No	Subject	Date	
1	Issue of First Discrepancy Note	11.12.2018	
2	Public hearing	22.01.2019	
3	Petitioner's reply to the Stakeholders' comments sought by the Commission	28.01.2019, 05.02.2019	
4	Technical Validation Session	03.01.2019	
5	Issue of 2 nd Discrepancy Note	04.01.2019	
6	Replies received from the Petitioner with regard to Discrepancy Notes	31.01.2019, 02.02.2019, 03.02.2019, 04.02.2019, 18.02.2019, 19.02.2019	
7	Replies received from the Petitioner with regard to Stakeholders' comments	07.02.2019, 15.02.2019	

Table 1: List of interactions with the Petitioner

1.8. Notice for Public Hearing

The Petitioner published the Public Notices for inviting suggestions/ comments from stakeholders on the Tariff Petition as given below:

S. No.	Date	Name of Newspaper	Language	Place of circulation
1	26.12.2018	New Indian Express	English	Puducherry, Karaikal, Mahe & Yanam
2	26.12.2018	The Daily Thanthi	Tamil	Puducherry & Karaikal
3	26.12.2018	Dinakaran (M/s KAL Publications Ltd.)	Tamil	Puducherry & Karaikal
4	30.12.2018	Kerala Kaumudi	Malayalam	Mahe
5	29.12.2018	Janamitra	Telugu	Yanam

Table 5: Details of Public Notices published by the Petitioner

Copy of each of the Public Notices published by the Petitioner is attached as **Annexure 1** of this Order.

The Commission also published Public Notices in the leading newspapers as tabled below, giving due intimation to the stakeholders, consumers and the public at large about the Public Hearing conducted by the Commission on 22nd January 2019 from 10 AM onwards at Puducherry State Co-operative Union Building, Suffren Street, Puducherry.

Table 6: Details of Public Notices published by the Commission

		_		
Sl. No.	Date	Name of Newspaper	Language	Place of Circulation
1	25.12.2018, 19.01.2019	The New Indian Express	English	Tamil Nadu, Kozhikode & Vijayawada
2	25.12.2018, 19.01.2019	Kerala Kaumudi	Malayalam	Thrissur
3	25.12.2018, 19.01.2019	Dina Thanthi	Tamil	Puducherry
4	25.12.2018, 19.01.2019	Malai Malar	Tamil	Puducherry
5	18.01.2019	Andhra Jyoti	Telugu	Vijayawada

Copy of each of the Public Notices published by the Commission for intimation of the Public Hearing is attached as **Annexure 2** to this Order. These notices were also uploaded on the Commission's website.

1.9. Public Hearing

The Public Hearing was held on 22nd January 2019 at Puducherry State Co-operative Union Building, Suffren Street, Puducherry to discuss the issues related to the Petition filed by the Petitioner. The issues and concerns raised by the stakeholders in writing and as voiced by them during the Public Hearing have been examined by the Commission. The major issues discussed, the responses of the Petitioner thereon and the views of the Commission, have been summarized in Chapter 2.

2. Chapter 2: Summary of Suggestions/ Comments received, Response from the Petitioner and the Commission's Views

2.1. Regulatory Process

On admitting the Petition, the Commission directed the Petitioner to make copies of the Petition available to the public, upload the Petition on the website and also publish the same in the newspapers in an abridged form in the given format duly inviting suggestions/ comments from the public as per the provisions of the MYT Regulations, 2014 and MYT Regulations, 2018.

The Public Hearing was held on 22nd January 2019 at Puducherry State Co-operative Union Building, Suffren Street, Puducherry on the Petition for the True-up of the FY 2017-18, APR of the FY 2018-19, Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) for the 2nd MYT Control Period (FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22) and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20. During the Public Hearing, a few of the stakeholders who had submitted their comments in writing also presented their views in person before the Commission. Other participants from the general public, who had not submitted written suggestions/ comments earlier, were also given an equal opportunity to present their views/ suggestions in respect to the Petition.

The list of the Stakeholders is attached as **Annexure 3** to this Order.

2.2. Suggestions/ Comments of the Stakeholders, Petitioner's Response and Commission's Views

The Commission is appreciative of the efforts of various stakeholders in providing their suggestions/ comments/ observations to make the Electricity Distribution Sector responsive and efficient. The Commission has noted the concerns of all the stakeholders and has tried to address them to the extent possible in the Chapters on tariff design and Directives. The Commission while finalizing the Tariff Order has suitably considered relevant observations. The submissions of the stakeholders, Petitioner's response and views of the Commission are summarized below:

2.2.1. Increase in Regulatory Surcharge

Stakeholders' Comments:

Proposal for a steep increase of surcharge from 4% to 10% will severely affect existing businesses, including closure of large industries and MSME units. The Commission should not consider this proposal.

Petitioner's Response:

Surcharge is levied for not only the gap of the current year but also the unrecovered gap of previous years, carried forward until the current year. Hence, an increase in regulatory surcharge to 10% would ensure faster recovery of previous years' gap, i.e. for the FY 2016-17,FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 (INR 192.44 Cr) and current year gap of INR 79.24 Cr for the FY 2019-20, so that it does not affect the future years.

Commission's View:

After examining the submissions of the Petitioner, the Commission has taken a prudent view to retain the 4% Regulatory Surcharge for the FY 2019-20 in order to recover the revenue gap carried over from the preceding years. However, the Commission has marginally increased the average retail tariff for the FY 2019-20 in order to

recover the standalone revenue gap for the FY 2019-20. The Commission has detailed its reasoning for the same in Chapter 6 of this Order.

2.2.2. Minimum Demand Charge

Stakeholders' Comments:

Considering the signs of economic recession, industries require minimum demand charge of 75% of contracted demand as against 85% finalized by the Commission. This will help them during times of lower orders and bad market conditions.

Petitioner's Response:

The minimum demand charges were increased from FY 2018-19 onwards and the increase in charges was made to ensure the optimum operation of the industries.

Commission's View:

The Commission notes the Stakeholders' concern. However, the minimum demand charge of 85% of the contracted demand for the FY 2019-20 has been retained to ensure adequate recovery of fixed charges. Further, the industries that currently have very high contract demand can get it reduced as per the latest Supply Code Regulations notified by JERC.

2.2.3. Time of Day Tariff Rates

Stakeholders' Comments:

As per the Time of Day tariff proposal by the PED, the Peak rate is proposed as 120% of normal rate. Similarly, the off-peak rate should be 80% of the normal rate instead of the proposed 90% of normal rate to encourage industries to plan their electricity usage accordingly.

Petitioner's Response:

The request of the consumers to fix the off-peak rate at 80% of normal rate is not reasonable.

Commission's View:

The off-peak energy charges as 90% of normal rate of energy charges has been retained, as the Commission is of the opinion that the current off-peak energy charges provide adequate incentive to the consumers to shift their consumption pattern.

2.2.4. Cross Subsidy

Stakeholders' Comments:

While the stakeholders understand that they are socially required to aid agriculture consumers with subsidized electricity charges, they opine that this should not be burdened on industries and commercial establishments. The Government of Puducherry should instead provide the subsidy for the agriculture consumers.

Petitioner's Response:

The tariff for the agricultural consumers are being increased gradually and since the tariff for other Government categories are relatively high, it does not agree with the stakeholders' contention.

Commission's View:

The Stakeholders' reasoning concerning elimination of cross subsidies is noted. The Commission is making every effort to gradually reduce the cross-subsidy between consumer categories with respect to the cost of supply in accordance with the provisions of the Act. The Commission, in this Order, has ensured relatively higher increase in tariff for the cross-subsidized categories than the cross-subsidizing categories. Further, the decision to provide direct subsidies is upto the Government of Puducherry and is beyond the ambit of the Commission's jurisdiction.

2.2.5. Audited accounts for the FY 2017-18

Stakeholders' Comments:

The stakeholders requested the timely submission of the audited/provisional accounts for the FY 2017-18.

Petitioner's Response:

PED was not able to submit the audited accounts for the FY 2017-18 due to constraints with regard to timely approvals from the Government of Puducherry.

Commission's View:

The Stakeholders' concern with regard to this topic is noted. The Commission, in this Order, has directed the Petitioner to submit its audited accounts for the FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 along with its Petition for determination of tariff for the FY 2020-21 in Chapter 3 of this Order.

2.2.6. Improper Metering

Stakeholders' Comments:

Improper and inefficient metering practices are among the major reasons for exorbitantly high monthly energy bills.

Petitioner's Response:

The Department has already initiated action to inspect all the services for updating the connected load, the status of the meters and to identify the non-existence of the services. These inspections would also facilitate the Department to curb the misuse of power by consumers. The Department has also initiated action to upgrade the existing billing software incorporating the regulatory requirements.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner's efforts to curb the misuse of power are noted. The Petitioner is directed to submit a detailed status report to the Commission on the action taken within two months of the issuance of this Order.

2.2.7. Infrastructure and Connectivity

Stakeholders' Comments:

The current distribution system is inadequate for the UT. Numerous T&D lines are in a dilapidated condition, many transformers need replacement and the connectivity is poor in rural areas. The stakeholders also indicated that the Petitioner's R&M expenses were lower than approved and questioned the department's commitment towards ensuring reliability of the distribution network.

Petitioner's Response:

The existing Transmission and Distribution system has the flexibility to provide stable, reliable and uninterrupted power supply to all types of consumers and has spare capacity to meet the growing power demand for the

following 2-3 years. Regarding R&M expenses, the department generally carries out all the required maintenance works based on the fund allocation made by the Government and ensures the 24x7 availability of power to all the consumers including agriculture consumers. Further, the fund allocation to R&M works will be enhanced in the coming years as per requirement. The department is also carrying out infrastructure development under the schemes of R-APDRP, IPDS & DDUGJY introduced by the Government of India.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner is directed to ensure that the service levels to the consumers are maintained in line with the JERC (Standards of Performance) Regulations applicable from time to time. With regard to the current infrastructure, the Commission would like to point out that considerable capital expenditure investments for the ensuing MYT Control Period (~INR 635 Cr) have been approved in this Order to improve the existing infrastructure. Further details of the approved capital expenditure plan are available in the Commission's Business Plan Order dated 31st October 2018 and section 5.10 of this Order.

2.2.8. Frequency of CGRF meetings

Stakeholders' Comments:

The number of CGRF meetings held are not sufficient to address all the consumer grievances and request for an increase in the frequency of the same.

Petitioner's Response:

The details of the CGRF meetings conducted in FY 2018-19 were presented to the Stakeholders during the Public Hearing.

Commission's View:

The Stakeholders are advised to bring their grievances to the notice of PED and if the same are not addressed, the Stakeholders may approach the CGRF. The CGRF is expected to conduct the hearings at various geographic locations based on the locations of the consumers. It is also expected to adequately publicize the meetings so that the public is sufficiently aware of the details of the meetings. The redressal of grievances is monitored by the Commission on a quarterly basis to ensure that they are being addressed in a timely manner.

2.2.9. Use of subsidized energy to OHOB/Agricultural Consumers

Stakeholders' Comments:

The subsidized energy supplied to OHOB/ Agricultural consumers is being used for purposes other than intended use of the connections. Agricultural consumers are using their subsidized energy for commercial activities, which is not justified.

Petitioner's Response:

The Department has already initiated action to inspect all the services for updating the connected load, the status of the meters and to identify the misuse of the services. These inspections would also facilitate the Department to curb the misuse of power by consumers. The Department has also initiated action to upgrade the existing billing software incorporating the regulatory requirement.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner's efforts to curb the unauthorized use of power are noted. The Petitioner is directed to inspect the relevant premises as per the provisions of the Act, the prevalent Supply Code Regulations notified by the JERC and this Order.

2.2.10. Collection of Arrears

Stakeholders' Comments:

The arrears due from bill defaulters need to be collected at the earliest to ensure efficient recovery of the revenue gap.

Petitioner's Response:

The Department is conducting a special disconnection drive after making prior announcement in the public media to recover dues. Even the Govt. departments/ local bodies are being pursued to make the payments towards the arrears.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner's efforts are noted. The Petitioner is directed to act proactively and in accordance with Section 56 of the Act and the JERC (Electricity Supply Code) Regulations, 2018 applicable from time to time, to address such issues of default.

2.2.11. Manpower deployment

Stakeholders' Comments:

The various substations owned by the PED are poorly staffed and do not have adequate manpower to meet the demands of the region. This results in inefficiency in the distribution network.

Petitioner's Response:

The requirement of additional manpower for the new sub-stations/new works will be considered in the project report for the JICA.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner is directed to ensure that the service levels are maintained in line with the JERC (Standards of Performance) Regulations applicable from time to time. Accordingly, the Petitioner is expected to have adequate manpower for maintenance of the existing transmission and distribution network. In light of the above, the Commission in Chapter 9 of this Order has directed the Petitioner to submit the employee cost/manpower study along with a detailed proposal indicating the requisite manpower required at each level while filing the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

2.2.12. Lack of energy saving efforts

Stakeholders' Comments:

PED lacks in its efforts to promote power savings and energy efficiency. Only 2 LED bulbs were provided to the consumers and the PED itself is using conventional and inefficient lighting.

Petitioner's Response:

The Department is already in the process of procuring the energy efficient/ star rated electrical equipment as per the guidelines of BEE and all the Government Departments have also been requested to use LED bulbs and star rated fans as per the guidelines issued by MOP.

Commission's View:

The Petitioner's efforts are noted. The Petitioner is directed to expedite the procurement and distribution of energy efficient/ star rated electrical equipment.

3. Chapter 3: True-up for the FY 2017-18

3.1. Applicable Regulations for True-up

The True-up for the FY 2017-18 has to be carried out in accordance with Regulation 8(2) of the MYT Regulations, 2014, stated as follows:

"(2) After audited accounts of a year are made available, the Commission shall undertake similar exercise as above with reference to the final actual figures or the provisional actual accounts as available as per the audited accounts. This exercise with reference to audited accounts shall be called 'Truing Up'.

The Truing Up for any year will ordinarily not be considered after more than one year of 'Review'.

(3) The revenue gap/surplus, if any, of the ensuing year shall be adjusted as a result of review and truing up exercises.

(4) While approving such expenses/revenue to be adjusted in the future years as arising out of the Review and/or Truing up exercises, the Commission may allow the carrying costs as determined by the Commission of such expenses/revenue. Carrying costs shall be limited to the interest rate approved for working capital borrowings.

(5) For any revision in approvals, the licensee would be required to satisfy the Commission that the revision is due to conditions beyond its control.

(6) In case additional supply is required to be made to any particular category, the licensee may, any time during the year make an application to the Commission for its approval. The application will demonstrate the need for such additional supply of power and also indicate the manner in which the licensee proposes to meet the cost for such additional supply of power."

3.2. Approach for Truing-up of the FY 2017-18

The Regulations quoted above require audited accounts be made available for the 'Truing Up' exercise of the appropriate year to be carried out. However, the Petitioner has failed to submit audited accounts for the FY 2017-18. The Petitioner, during the Technical Validation Session (TVS), has communicated to the Commission that the audited accounts for the FY 2017-18 could not be submitted due to constraints related to timely approvals from the Government of Puducherry.

Accordingly, the Commission is not carrying out the Truing Up exercise in the current Order. Any parameter considered for the determination of ARR and revenue gap/surplus in the subsequent chapters will be considered as per the Commission's True-up Order for the FY 2016-17 dated 28th March 2018 and the Commission's APR Order for the FY 2017-18 dated 28th March 2018. Further, the Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the audited accounts for the FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 along with Petition for determination of ARR for the FY 2020-21.

4. Chapter 4: Annual Performance Review for the FY 2018-19

4.1. Applicable Regulations for Annual Performance Review

The Annual Performance Review (APR) for the FY 2018-19 is to be carried out as per the following provisions of Regulation 8 of the JERC for the State of Goa and Union Territories (except Delhi) (Multi Year Distribution Tariff) Regulations, 2014:

"(1) The Commission shall undertake a review along with the next Tariff Order of the expenses and revenue approved by the Commission in the Tariff Order. While doing so, the Commission shall consider variations between approvals and revised estimates/actuals of sale of electricity, income and expenditure for the relevant year and permit necessary adjustments/ changes in case such variations are for adequate and justifiable reasons. Such an exercise shall be called 'Review'.

•••

(3) The revenue gap/surplus, if any, of the ensuing year shall be adjusted as a result of review and truing up exercises.

(4) While approving such expenses/revenue to be adjusted in the future years as arising out of the Review and/or Truing-up exercises, the Commission may allow the carrying costs as determined by the Commission of such expenses/revenue. Carrying costs shall be limited to the interest rate approved for working capital borrowings.

(5) For any revision in approvals, the licensee would be required to satisfy the Commission that the revision is due to conditions beyond its control.

(6) In case additional supply is required to be made to any particular category, the licensee may, any time during the year make an application to the Commission for its approval. The application will demonstrate the need for such additional supply of power and also indicate the manner in which the licensee proposes to meet the cost for such additional supply of power."

4.2. Approach for Annual Performance Review of the FY 2018-19

The review of the Aggregate Revenue Requirement requires assessment of the quantum of energy sales, T&D loss level achieved as well as various cost elements like Power Purchase Cost, O&M expenses, capital expenditure, capitalization, interest on long-term loans, interest on working capital loans, etc. However, the Petitioner has failed to submit all the requisite information necessary to conduct the APR exercise for the FY 2018-19. In view of the above, the Commission has not carried out the APR exercise for the FY 2018-19. Further, the Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the requisite data for APR of the FY 2019-20 along with Petition for determination of ARR for the FY 2020-21.

5. Chapter 5: Determination of Aggregate Revenue Requirement for the FY 2019-20, FY 2020-21 and FY 2021-22 (2nd MYT Control Period)

5.1. Background

In this Chapter, the Commission has determined the Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) for the FY 2019-20, FY 2020-21 and FY 2021-22 (2nd MYT Control Period). The determination of Aggregate Revenue Requirement has been done in accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2018.

5.2. Approach for determination of ARR for each year of the 2nd MYT Control period

The Commission has computed the individual elements constituting the Aggregate Revenue Requirement for each year based on figures approved in the Business Plan Order dated 31st October 2018, the actual available information of various parameters for the FY 2016-17 as per the audited accounts and the provisional information available for the FY 2017-18 and the FY 2018-19. The ARR has been determined for each year of the Control Period whereas the revenue at existing tariff is determined only for the FY 2019-20 to arrive at the revenue gap/surplus for the FY 2019-20.

5.3. Projection of Number of consumers, Connected Load and Energy Sales

Petitioner's Submission

The Petitioner has considered the same number of consumers, connected load and energy sales as approved by the Commission in the Business Plan Order.

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
5. NO.	Particulars	Approved	Approved	Approved
1	Domestic	346,562	357,410	368,596
2	OHOB	35,537	35,537	35,537
3	Commercial	56,351	575,86	58,847
4	Agriculture	7,005	7,038	7,071
5	Public Lighting	50,899	51,133	51,368
6	LT Industrial	6,782	6,839	6,898
8	HT I	474	485	496
9	HT II	68	72	76
10	HT III	7	7	7
	Total	503,685	516,107	528,896

Table 7: Number of consumers submitted by the Petitioner for the 2nd MYT Control Period

	_	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
S. No.	Particulars	Approved	Approved	Approved
1	Domestic	580,218	606,966	634,947
2	ОНОВ	2,843	2,843	2,843
3	Commercial	138,600	149,522	161,304
4	Agriculture	44,654	44,654	44,654
5	Public lighting	6,242	6,304	6,367
6	LT Industrial & water tank	130,242	132,821	135,451
7	HT I	366,965	378,964	391,356
8	HT II	36,910	40,601	44,661
9	HT III	133,280	139,931	146,913
12	Total	1,439,954	1,502,606	1,568,496

Table 8: Connected load submitted by the Petitioner for the 2nd MYT Control Period (kW)

Table 9: Energy sales submitted by the Petitioner for the 2nd MYT Control Period (MU)

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
5. NO.	Particulars	Approved	Approved	Approved
1	Domestic	774.95	802.15	830.30
2	OHOB	10.49	10.61	10.74
3	Commercial	236.55	247.31	258.57
4	Agriculture	57.92	58.08	58.23
5	Public Lighting	24.48	24.48	24.48
6	LT Industrial	185.61	185.61	185.61
7	Temp	10.27	11.31	12.44
8	HT I	902.73	905.44	908.16
9	HT II	119.08	130.98	144.08
10	HT III	327.03	327.10	327.16
	Total	2,649.11	2,703.07	2,759.77

Commission's Analysis

The Commission in the Business Plan Order had estimated the category wise energy sales, number of consumers and connected load based on historical trends and actual data available for the last 4-5 years. The detailed methodology has been discussed in the Business Plan Order. The Commission retains the same number of consumers, connected load and energy sales as approved in the Business Plan Order.

Table 10: Number of consumers approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period

Consumer Category	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Domestic	346,562	357,410	368,596
ОНОВ	35,537	35,537	35,537
Commercial	56,351	57,586	58,847
Agriculture	7,005	7,038	7,071
Street lighting	50,899	51,133	51,368
LT industrial + water tank	6,782	6,839	6,898
HT-I	474	485	496
HT-II	68	72	76
HT-III	7	7	7
Total	503,685	516,107	528,896

Consumer Category	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Domestic	580,218	606,966	634,947
ОНОВ	2,843	2,843	2,843
Commercial	138,600	149,522	161,304
Agriculture	44,654	44,654	44,654
Street lighting	6,242	6,304	6,367
LT industrial + water tank	130,242	132,821	135,451
HT-I	366,965	378,964	391,356
HT-II	36,910	40,601	44,661
HT-III	133,280	139,931	146,913
Total	1,439,954	1,502,606	1,568,496

Table 11: Connected load approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period (kW)

Table 12: Energy sales approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period (MU)

Consumer Category	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Domestic	774.95	802.15	830.30
ОНОВ	10.49	10.61	10.74
Commercial	236.55	247.31	258.57
Agriculture	57.92	58.08	58.23
Street lighting	24.48	24.48	24.48
LT industrial + water tank	185.61	185.61	185.61
Temp LT	10.27	11.31	12.44
HT-I	902.73	905.44	908.16
HT-II	119.08	130.98	144.08
HT-III	327.03	327.10	327.16
Total	2,649.10	2,703.06	2,759.77

The Commission approves the number of consumers, connected load and energy sales as shown in the tables above for the FY 2019-20, FY 2020-21 and FY 2021-22.

5.4. Inter-State transmission loss

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner had submitted Inter-State Transmission Losses of 4.07% in its Business Plan Petition for each year of the 2nd Control Period. However, it has now revised it downward to 3.00% for each year, considering the provisional actual losses of 2.92% for the FY 2017-18.

Commission's analysis

The Commission considers the provisional actual Inter-State Transmission Loss of 2.92% for the FY 2017-18 for each year of the Control Period. The same shall be revised based on actuals during the True-up exercise of the respective years.

The following table provides the Inter-State Transmission Losses approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period.

Table 13: Inter-State transmission loss (%)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Inter-State Transmission Losses	2.92%	2.92%	2.92%

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

The Commission approves an Inter-State Transmission Loss of 2.92% for each year of the MYT Control Period.

5.5. Intra-State Distribution Loss

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has proposed the loss trajectory approved by the Commission in the Business Plan Order.

Commission's analysis

The Commission, in the Business Plan Order, had set the loss trajectory for the 2nd Control Period considering the actual loss of 13.75% in FY 2017-18, as the Petitioner had already been penalized in the 1st Control Period for failing to meet the loss targets. However, the Commission decided to set a steeper loss trajectory than the proposed one, as the proposed trajectory is not commensurate with the capital expenditure plan and capitalization plan approved by the Commission. Detailed reasoning has been provided in the Commission's Business Plan Order for the 2nd Control Period.

The following provides the Intra-State Distribution Loss approved for the 2nd MYT Control Period.

Table 14: Intra-State Distribution Loss (%)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Intra-State Distribution Loss	12.50%	11.75%	11.00%

The Commission approves the Intra-State Distribution Loss of 12.50% for the FY 2019-20, 11.75% for the FY 2020-21 and 11.00% for the FY 2021-22.

5.6. Power Purchase Quantum & Cost

Petitioners Submission

1. Power Purchase Quantum

The Petitioner has considered the power purchase quantum approved by the Commission in the Business Plan Order for the 2nd Control Period.

2. Power Purchase Cost

The Petitioner has estimated the Power Purchase Cost for the MYT Period based on the station wise provisional power purchase cost for the first six months of the FY 2018-19. For new power plants and renewable sources, the Petitioner has considered fixed and variable charges based on the currently observed price trends.

The assumptions considered for projection of power purchase cost from various generating stations are detailed as follows:

- The Fixed Cost for existing plants is computed based upon the provisional fixed costs for the first six months of the FY 2018-19. The Petitioner has considered an escalation of 4% from the estimated fixed costs of the FY 2018-19 for each year of the 2nd Control Period.
- The Variable Cost for existing plants is computed based upon the provisional variable costs for the first six months of the FY 2018-19. The Petitioner has considered an escalation of 4% for the FY 2019-20 from the estimated variable costs of the FY 2018-19 and an escalation of 2% for the FY 2020-21 and FY 2021-22.
- In respect of sale of surplus power, the Petitioner has considered a rate of INR 3.17/unit (as approved by the Commission in its Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19), which has been deducted from the net power purchase cost.

- Renewable power (Solar and Non-solar) purchase has been considered at INR 3.0/unit and REC (Solar and Non-solar) purchase has been considered at INR 1.0/unit.
- The Petitioner has calculated the transmission charges for the MYT Control period based on the actual per-unit transmission charges for the first six months of the FY 2018-19.

The projected power purchase quantum and cost are as illustrated in the following table:

Sr.	Source	Powe	er Purchase (MUs)	Varia	ble Cost (IN	NR Cr)	Fixed	l Cost (INR	Cr)	Total Po	wer Purch (INR Cr)	ase Cost
No.	Source	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
A	Central Sector Power Stations												
Ι	NTPC	1,171.17	1,171.17	1,171.17	262.94	268.20	273.56	99.31	99.31	99.31	362.25	367.51	372.87
	KSTPS												
	RSTPS Stage I & II	490.59	490.59	490.59	122.45	124.90	127.40	38.63	38.63	38.63	161.08	163.53	166.02
	RSTPS Stage -III	137.33	137.33	137.33	33.49	34.16	34.84	10.55	10.55	10.55	44.03	44.70	45.39
	Talcher Stage-II	433.63	433.63	433.63	73.85	75.33	76.83	32.90	32.90	32.90	106.75	108.22	109.73
	Simhadri Stage- II	109.62	109.62	109.62	33.15	33.81	34.49	17.24	17.24	17.24	50.39	51.06	51.73
II	NLC	961.46	961.46	961.46	296.09	302.02	308.06	91.07	91.07	91.07	387.17	393.09	399.13
	NLC TPS II Stage I	469.59	469.59	469.59	146.91	149.85	152.84	35.14	35.14	35.14	182.05	184.99	187.98
	NLC TPS II Stage II	179.75	179.75	179.75	56.07	57.19	58.34	13.97	13.97	13.97	70.04	71.16	72.30
	NLC TPS I (Expn)	88.41	88.41	88.41	25.52	26.03	26.56	11.35	11.35	11.35	36.87	37.38	37.90
	NLC TPS II (Expn)	44.71	44.71	44.71	12.94	13.20	13.46	4.43	4.43	4.43	17.37	17.63	17.89
	NTPL	178.99	178.99	178.99	54.65	55.74	56.86	26.19	26.19	26.19	80.84	81.93	83.05
III	NPCIL	595.67	595.67	595.67	197.07	201.01	205.04				197.07	201.01	205.04
	MAPS	46.77	46.77	46.77	10.08	10.29	10.49				10.08	10.29	10.49
	KAPS Stage I	137.70	137.70	137.70	81.70	80.00	85.00				81.70	80.00	85.00
	KAPS Stage II	125.60	125.60	125.60	01./0	83.33	85.00				01./0	83.33	85.00
	Kudankulam U1	127.13	127.13	127.13	105.29	107.40	100 54				105.29	107.40	100 54
	Kudankulam U2	158.47	158.47	158.47	105.29	107.40	109.54				105.29	107.40	109.54
13.7	Othong		2 9- 6-		9 = (;	9= 00	90.07				110.10	100.59	
IV	Others	274.25	387.07	387.07	85.61	87.32	89.07	24.09	24.09	24.09	149.18	190.38	192.13
	TNEB (Pondy)	-	-	-							-	-	-
	TNEB (Karaikal)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	KSEB	-	-	-		0	0	-	-	-			
	Vallur Thermal Project	161.43	161.43	161.43	85.61	87.32	89.07	24.09	24.09	24.09	109.69	111.41	113.15
	New NLC TS-I	112.82	225.64	225.64							39.49	78.97	78.97

Table 15: Power Purchase quantum (MU) and Cost (In INR Cr) submitted by Petitioner for the 2nd MYT Control Period

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Sr.	Source	Powe	r Purchase (MUs)	Varia	ble Cost (IN	NR Cr)	Fixed	l Cost (INR	Cr)	Total Po	wer Purch (INR Cr)	ase Cost
No.	Source	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22
V	Renewable Sources	71.61	69.50	198.69	21.48	20.85	59.61	52.23	34.90	30.29	73.71	55.75	89.90
	Solar	71.61	69.50	100.00	21.48	20.85	30.00				21.48	20.85	30.00
	Non-solar			98.69			29.61				-	-	29.61
	RECs							52.23	34.90	30.29	52.23	34.90	30.29
В	Within State Generations	216.37	216.37	216.37	53.56	54.63	55.73	36.96	38.44	39.98	90.53	93.07	95.71
Ι	PPCL	216.37	216.37	216.37	53.56	54.63	55.73	36.96	38.44	39.98	90.53	93.07	95.71
С	OTHER CHARGES												
	PGCIL Transmission Charges, Wheeling & Other Charges										70.02	70.89	71.74
	POSOCO												
	PCKL												
D	UI												
	Sale of Surplus power	(172.90)	(244.81)	(336.10)	(54.81)	(77.60)	(106.54)				(54.81)	(77.60)	(106.54)
	open access												
Е	Total	3,117.63	3,156.43	3,194.32	861.95	856.43	884.51	251.43	252.91	254.45	1,275.12	1,294.10	1,319.96

Commission's Analysis

5.6.1. Power Purchase Quantum

The Commission, in the Business Plan Order, had considered the firm and infirm allocation from central generating stations based on SRPC's Regional Energy Account for August 2018 vide SRPC Order No: SRPC/SE-1/4(REA)/2018/dated 20th September 2018 (against the REA for July 2018 as considered by the Petitioner). The same share of allocation as per the aforementioned SRPC Order has been assumed for all the years of the Control Period.

The Commission has further considered actual energy availability for the FY 2015-16, FY 2016-17 and FY 2017-18, provisional energy availability for first six months (H1) of the FY 2018-19, actual Plant availability factor (PAF) and Plant Load Factor (PLF) for last 2-5 years for each station to arrive at the final projections of power purchase quantum for the 2nd Control Period. The detailed methodology adopted by the Commission is discussed in the Business Plan Order.

5.6.2. Power Purchase Cost

Variable Charges:

The Variable Cost for existing plants has been computed based upon the provisional variable costs for the first eight months of the FY 2018-19 (Apr'18 to Nov'18). The Commission has considered an escalation of 5% for each year of the 2nd Control Period from the estimated variable costs of the FY 2018-19.

For the new NLC TS-I station, total cost has been considered as INR 3.50/unit (as per Petitioner's submission) and variable cost has been considered as INR 2.74/unit (average of variable costs for NLC plants in FY 2019-20) for each year of the 2nd Control Period.

Fixed Charges:

The Fixed Cost for existing plants has been computed based on the latest Tariff Orders issued by the CERC for respective Central Generating Stations. The fixed cost has been apportioned as per PED's share in each station and annual plant availability factor considered in the Business Plan Order. The plant availability factor has been limited to 85% for plants having higher availability, in line with the norms specified by CERC. The Commission has considered an escalation of 2% for each year of the 2nd Control Period from the estimated fixed costs of the FY 2018-19.

Other Charges:

Other charges have not been considered for the 2nd MYT Control Period. The same shall be considered as per actuals during the True-up of the respective years.

RPO Charges:

Renewable power (Solar and Non-solar) purchase has been considered at INR 3.0/unit and REC (Solar and Nonsolar) purchase has been considered at INR 1.0/unit, as per the Petitioner's submission. The quantum of REC purchase considered is explained in the subsequent section on Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO).

Sale of Surplus Power:

The Commission has considered a rate of INR 4.00/unit, based on the average RTC (round the clock) price for Southern regions in 2018.

5.6.3. Transmission Charges

The Commission has projected the transmission charges payable to PGCIL based on the total capacity allocation of the Petitioner of the transmission network.

The transmission charges are determined based on the latest quarterly Point of Connection (PoC) rates approved by the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) as per Regulation 17(2) of the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Sharing of Inter-State Transmission Charges and Losses) Regulations, 2010. Further, the firm and infirm allocations from central generating stations have been considered based on SRPC's Regional Energy Account for August 2018 vide SRPC Order No: SRPC/SE-1/4(REA)/2018/ dated 20th September 2018, as per the Business Plan Order.

5.6.4. Total power purchase quantum and cost

The energy availability and the power purchase cost approved by the Commission for each year of the Control Period have been shown in the following tables:

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
NTPC						
RSTPS Stage I & II	490.59	2.51	123.04	38.34	161.38	3.29
RSTPS Stage - III	137.33	2.52	34.61	10.37	44.98	3.28
Talcher Stage - II	433.63	1.81	78.70	33.39	112.09	2.58
Simhadri Stage - II	109.62	2.92	31.98	23.42	55.41	5.05
Subtotal - NTPC	1171.17	2.29	268.33	105.52	373.85	3.19
NLC						
NLC TPS II Stage I	469.59	2.70	126.76	37.04	163.80	3.49
NLC TPS II Stage II	179.75	2.70	48.52	15.27	63.79	3.55
NLC TPS I (Expn)	88.41	2.51	22.19	11.10	33.29	3.77
NLC TPS II (Expn)	44.71	2.50	11.17	4.49	15.66	3.50
NTPL	178.99	3.32	59.38	33.82	93.20	5.21
Subtotal- NLC	961.46	2.79	268.02	101.72	369.74	3.85
NPCIL						
Madras Atomic Power Station	46.77	2.38	11.13	0.00	11.13	2.38
Kaiga Stage I & II	263.30	3.66	96.35	0.00	96.35	3.66
Kundakulum Unit I & II	285.60	3.71	106.04	0.00	106.04	3.71
Subtotal-NPCIL	595.67	3.58	213.52	0.00	213.52	3.58
Others						
TANGEDCO	0.00	5.74	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
NTECL-Vallur Thermal Project	161.43	3.25	52.54	31.17	83.71	5.19
New NLC TS-I	112.82	2.74	30.97	8.52	39.49	3.50
Subtotal- Others	274.25	3.04	83.50	39.69	123.19	4.49
UT Generation						
PPCL	216.37	2.84 ¹	61.38	34.15	95.53	4.42

Table 16: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved for the FY 2019-20

¹ The slight variation in variable charges considered for PPCL compared to the variable charges illustrated in FY 20 ARR Order for PPCL is due to usage of different methodologies to compute the rate

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
Subtotal - UT Generation	216.37	2.84	61.38	34.15	95.53	4.42
Renewable Power/RPO						
Solar	71.61	3.00	21.48	-	21.48	3.00
Non-solar	0.00	3.00	0.00	-	0.00	3.00
REC ²		1.00	79.98	-	79.98	1.00
Subtotal - Renewable Power/RPO	71.61		101.47	0.00	101.47	
Sale of Surplus Power	(175.31)	4.00	(70.12)	-	(70.12)	4.00
Unscheduled Interchange (UI) Overdrawal/Underdrawal						
Total	3115.22		926.10	281.08	1207.18	3.88
Transmission Charges						
PGCIL Charges		-	-	75.78	75.78	
Other Transmission Charges		-	-	0.00	0.00	
Subtotal			0.00	75.78	75.78	
Total Power Purchase Cost	3115.22		926.10	356.86	1282.96	4.12

The Commission approves the quantum of power purchase as 3115.22 MUs at the Generator Periphery with a total cost of INR 1282.96 Cr for the FY 2019-20.

The Average Power Purchase Cost (APPC) for the FY 2019-20 has been determined as provided in the table below. The APPC has been computed at the UT Periphery excluding the transmission charges and cost of purchase of renewable energy. The Petitioner shall use the same for the purpose of compensation/ payment of surplus power at the end of each settlement period in case of Solar Net-metering consumers.

Particulars	Amount
Total Power Purchase Cost (INR Cr)	1282.96
Less: Transmission charges and Power Purchase cost from renewable energy sources (INR Cr)	177.24
Net Power Purchase Cost (INR Cr)	1105.72
Quantum of Ex-bus Power Purchase (MU)	3115.22
Quantum of energy at UT Periphery (MU)	3027.54
Quantum of energy at UT Periphery excluding from renewable energy sources (MU)	2955.94
APPC (INR/kWh)	3.74

The Commission approves the Average Power Purchase Cost (APPC) as INR 3.74/ kWh for the FY 2019-20.

² The detailed computation of REC costs is shown in the next chapter on RPO

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Table 18: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved fo	r the FY 2020-21
---	------------------

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
NTPC						
RSTPS Stage I & II	490.59	2.63	129.19	39.11	168.30	3.43
RSTPS Stage - III	137.33	2.65	36.34	10.57	46.91	3.42
Talcher Stage - II	433.63	1.91	82.64	34.06	116.69	2.69
Simhadri Stage - II	109.62	3.06	33.58	23.89	57.47	5.24
Subtotal - NTPC	1171.17	2.41	281.75	107.63	389.38	3.32
NLC						
NLC TPS II Stage I	469.59	2.83	133.10	37.78	170.88	3.64
NLC TPS II Stage II	179.75	2.83	50.94	15.58	66.52	3.70
NLC TPS I (Expn)	88.41	2.64	23.30	11.32	34.62	3.92
NLC TPS II (Expn)	44.71	2.62	11.73	4.58	16.31	3.65
NTPL	178.99	3.48	62.35	34.49	96.85	5.41
Subtotal- NLC	961.46	2.93	281.42	103.75	385.17	4.01
NPCIL						
Madras Atomic Power Station	46.77	2.50	11.68	0.00	11.68	2.50
Kaiga Stage I & II	263.30	3.84	101.17	0.00	101.17	3.84
Kundakulum Unit I & II	285.60	3.90	111.35	0.00	111.35	3.90
Subtotal- NPCIL	595.67	3.76	224.20	0.00	224.20	3.76
Others						
TANGEDCO	0.00	6.03	0.00	0.00	0.00	
NTECL-Vallur Thermal Project	161.43	3.42	55.16	31.79	86.96	5.39
New NLC TS-I	225.64	2.74	61.94	17.04	78.97	3.50
Subtotal-Others	387.07	3.03	117.10	48.83	165.93	4.29
UT Generation						
PPCL	216.37	2.98	64.45	34.83	99.28	4.59
Subtotal - UT Generation	216.37	2.98	64.45	34.83	99.28	4.59
Renewable Power/RPO						
Solar	69.50	3.00	20.85	_	20.85	3.00
Non-solar	0.00	3.00	0.00	_	0.00	3.00
REC	0.00	1.00	31.16	_	31.16	1.00
Subtotal - Renewable Power/RPO	69.50		52.01	0.00	52.01	1.00
Sale of Surplus Power	(247.31)	4.00	(98.92)		(98.92)	4.00
Unscheduled Interchange (UI) Overdrawal/Underdrawal	(24/.31)	4.00	(90.92)		(90.92)	4.00

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
Total	3,153.93		922.01	295.05	1217.05	3.86
Transmission Charges						
PGCIL Charges		-	-	75.78	75.78	
Other Transmission Charges		-	-	0.00	0.00	
Subtotal			0.00	75.78	75.78	
Total Power Purchase Cost	3,153.93		922.01	370.83	1292.83	4.10

The Commission approves the quantum of power purchase as 3,153.93 MUs at the Generator Periphery with a total cost of INR 1,292.83 Cr for the FY 2020-21.

Table 19: Power Purchase Quantum (MU) and cost (INR Cr) approved for the FY 2021-22

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
NTPC						
RSTPS Stage I & II	490.59	2.77	135.65	39.89	175.54	3.69
RSTPS Stage - III	137.33	2.78	38.16	10.78	48.94	3.67
Talcher Stage - II	433.63	2.00	86.77	34.74	121.51	2.89
Simhadri Stage - II	109.62	3.22	35.26	24.37	59.63	5.60
Subtotal - NTPC	1,171.17	2.53	295.84	109.78	405.62	3.57
NLC						
NLC TPS II Stage I	469.59	2.98	139.75	38.54	178.29	3.91
NLC TPS II Stage II	179.75	2.98	53.49	15.89	69.38	3.98
NLC TPS I (Expn)	88.41	2.77	24.47	11.54	36.01	4.20
NLC TPS II (Expn)	44.71	2.75	12.32	4.67	16.99	3.91
NTPL	178.99	3.66	65.47	35.18	100.65	5.79
Subtotal- NLC	961.46	3.07	295.49	105.83	401.32	4.30
NPCIL						
Madras Atomic Power Station	46.77	2.62	12.27	0.00	12.27	2.70
Kaiga Stage I & II	263.30	4.03	106.23	0.00	106.23	4.16
Kundakulum Unit I & II	285.60	4.09	116.91	0.00	116.91	4.22
Subtotal- NPCIL	595.67	3.95	235.41	0.00	235.41	4.07
Others						
TANGEDCO	0.00	6.33	0.00	0.00	0.00	
NTECL-Vallur Thermal Project	161.43	3.59	57.92	32.43	90.35	5.77
New NLC TS-I	225.64	2.74	61.94	17.04	78.97	3.50
Subtotal- Others	387.07	3.10	119.86	49.47	169.32	4.51

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Details of the stations	Ex-bus power purchase (MUs)	Variable Charges (INR/kWh)	Variable Charges (INR. Cr.)	Fixed Charges (INR. Cr.)	Total Charges (INR. Cr.)	Avg. rate (INR/ kWh)
UT Generation						
PPCL	216.37	3.13	67.67	35.53	103.20	4.77
Subtotal - UT Generation	216.37	3.13	67.67	35.53	103.20	4.77
Renewable Power/RPO						
Solar	100.00	3.00	30.00	-	30.00	3.00
Non-solar	98.69	3.00	29.61	-	29.61	3.00
REC		1.00	27.05	-	27.05	1.00
Subtotal - Renewable Power/RPO	198.69		86.65	0.00	86.65	
Sale of Surplus Power	(338.59)	4.00	(135.44)	-	(135.44)	4.00
Unscheduled Interchange (UI) Overdrawal/Underdrawal						
Total	3,191.83		965.49	300.61	1,266.09	3.97
Transmission Charges						
PGCIL Charges		-	-	75.78	75.78	
Other Transmission Charges		-	-	0.00	0.00	
Subtotal			0.00	75.78	75.78	
Total Power Purchase Cost	3,191.83		965.49	376.39	1,341.87	4.20

The Commission approves the quantum of power purchase as 3,191.83 MUs at the Generator Periphery with a total cost of INR 1,341.87 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.7. Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO)

Petitioner's submission:

The Petitioner has considered a cumulative RPO backlog of 233.32 MUs as on 1st April 2019 and has proposed to clear the same in FY 2019-20 along with the standalone obligations of the FY 2019-20. The detailed plan submitted by the Petitioner is shown in the following table:

Table 20: RPO Compliance Plan submitted by the Petitioner for the 2 nd MY1 Control Period														
S.			FY 2019-20		FY 2020-21		FY 2021-22							
No.	Description	Unit	Physic al	REC	Physical	REC	Physical	REC						
1	Sales Within State	MUs	2,649.11		2,703.07		2,759.78							
2	RPO Obligation	%	11.50%		14.10%		17.00%							
	- Solar	%	4.70	4.70%		6.10%		0%						
	- Non Solar	%	6.80	6.80%		8.00%		0%						
3	RPO Obligation	MUs	304.65		381.13		469.16							
	- Solar	MUs	124.51		124.51		124.51		124.51		164.8	9	220	0.78
	- Non Solar	MUs	180	30.14 216.25		248.38								

 Table 20: RPO Compliance Plan submitted by the Petitioner for the 2nd MYT Control Period

S.			FY 20 2	19-20	FY 2020-21		FY 2021-22	
No.	Description	Unit	Physic al	REC	Physical	REC	Physical	REC
4	RPO Purchase	MUs						
	- Solar	MUs	71.61	148.91	69.50		100.00	
	- Non Solar	MUs		317.45	0.00	311.64	98.69	270.48
5	Cumulative RPO Obligation LEFT							
	- Solar	MUs		-				
	- Non Solar	MUs		-				
6	Floor Price of REC Certificates /MWH							
	- Solar	INR/MWh		1000		1000		1000
	- Non Solar	INR/MWh		1000		1000		1000
7	Amount for RPO Compliance							
	- Solar	INR Cr	21.48	16.88	20.85	-	30.00	-
	- Non Solar	INR Cr	-	35.55	-	34.90	29.61	30.29
8	Total (INR Crores)	INR Cr	21.48	52.23	20.85	34.90	59.61	30.29

Commission's analysis:

As per Clause 1, Sub-clause (1) of the JERC for the State of Goa and UTs (Procurement of Renewable Energy) Regulations, 2010

"Each distribution licensee shall purchase electricity (in kWh) from renewable energy sources, at a defined minimum percentage of the total consumption of all the consumers in its area during a year."

The Commission notified the JERC (Procurement of Renewable Energy), (Third Amendment) Regulations, 2016 on 22nd August 2016 and approved the revised RPO targets. In accordance with the JERC for the State of Goa and UTs (Procurement of Renewable Energy) Regulations, 2010 and the Petitioner's submission, the Commission has determined the following Renewable Purchase Obligation for the Petitioner for each year of the Control Period.

Table 21: Summary of Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO) (MU)

Description	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Sales within UT (MU)	2,649.10	2,703.06	2,759.77
RPO obligation (in %)	11.50%	14.10%	17.00%
Solar	4.70%	6.10%	8.00%
Non-solar	6.80%	8.00%	9.00%
RPO obligation for the year (in MU)	304.65	381.13	469.16
Solar	124.51	164.89	220.78
Non-solar	180.14	216.24	248.38
Backlog upto FY 2018-19	566.80	-	-
Solar	195.01	-	-
Non-Solar	371.79	-	-
Total RPO to be fulfilled for the year	871.45	381.13	469.16
Solar	319.52	164.89	220.78
Non Solar	551.93	216.24	248.38
RPO compliance (proposed actual purchase)	71.61	69.50	198.69
Solar	71.61	69.50	100.00
Non-Solar	0.00	0.00	98.69

Description	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
RPO compliance (REC certificate purchase)	799.84	311.63	270.47
Solar	247.91	95.39	120.78
Non-Solar	551.93	216.24	149.69

The cost of compliance of RPO has been approved as provided in Table 22, Table 23 and Table 24. The cost has already been considered in the total power purchase cost approved by the Commission in the previous section.

The quantum for each year has been considered as per the approved quantum in the Business Plan Order. The Commission has considered the shortfall to be fulfilled by way of REC purchase and has assumed the rate of purchase for Solar and Non-solar REC as INR 1.00/kWh (IEX Floor Price). The rate of purchase for physical renewable power (Solar and Non-solar) has been considered at INR 3.00/kWh. A cumulative backlog of 566.80 MUs has also been considered upto FY 2018-19. The Commission directs the Petitioner to clear the cumulative backlog upto FY 2018-19 along with its standalone RPO obligations for the FY 2019-20 in FY 2018-19. The Commission takes serious note on the Petitioner's non-compliance of its obligations upto FY 2018-19. The Petitioner is directed to provide quarterly status updates (within 10 days of the completion of each quarter in the FY) to the Commission on the progress made with respect to RPO.

The compliance and cost status towards RPO for each year of the MYT Control Period as approved by the Commission is provided in the following table:

s.	Description Physical Power		RE	Total Cost		
No	Description	Quantum (MU)	Cost (INR Cr)	Quantum (MU)	Cost (INR Cr)	(INR Cr)
1	Solar	71.61	21.48	247.91	24.79	46.27
2	Non-solar	0.00	0.00	551.93	55.19	55.19
	Total	71.61	21.48	799.84	79.98	101.47 ⁴

Table 22: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2019-20

The Commission approves INR 101.47 Cr towards compliance of RPO in the ARR of the FY 2019-20.

Table 23: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2020-21

s.	Description	Physical	Power	RE	С	Total Cost	
No	Description	Quantum (MU)	Cost (INR Cr)	Quantum (MU) ³	Cost (INR Cr)	(INR Cr)	
1	Solar	69.50	20.85	95.39	9.54	30.39	
2	Non-solar	0.00	0.00	216.24	21.62	21.62	
	Total	69.50	20.85	311.63	31.16	52.01	

The Commission approves INR 52.01 Cr towards compliance of RPO in the ARR of the FY 2020-21.

³ The quantum of REC approved has not been considered in the Power Purchase Quantum approved in the previous section ⁴ INR 56.68 Cr out of INR 101.47 Cr is towards clearance of RPO backlog upto FY 2018-19

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

S. No	Description	Physical	Power	RE	Total Cost	
	Description	Quantum (MU)	Cost (INR Cr)	Quantum (MU) ³	Cost (INR Cr)	(INR Cr)
1	Solar	100.00	30.00	120.78	12.08	42.08
2	Non-solar	98.69	29.61	149.69	14.97	44.58
	Total	198.69	59.61	270.47	27.05	86.65

Table 24: Cost towards compliance of Renewable Purchase Obligation for the FY 2021-22

The Commission approves INR 86.65 Cr towards compliance of RPO in the ARR of the FY 2021-22.

5.8. Energy Balance

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has submitted the energy balance as shown in the following table:

Table 25: Energy Balance submitted by the Petitioner (MU)

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
А	ENERGY REQUIREMENT			
1	Sales within UT (MUs)	2,649.11	2,703.07	2,759.77
2	Sales to Electricity Traders / Power Exchange (MUs)	172.90	244.81	336.10
3	Loss (%)	12.50%	11.75%	11.00%
4	Loss(MUs)	378	360	341
5	Sales to common pool consumer/UI(MUs)	-	-	-
6	Energy requirement at periphery(MUs)	3,200.45	3,307.78	3,436.97
В	ENERGY AVAILABILITY			
1	Gross Energy Purchase(MUs)	3,290.53	3,401.24	3,530.43
2	External Loss (MUs)	90.08	93.46	93.46
	Loss (%)	3.00%	3.00%	3.00%
3	Net Energy Availability(MUs)	3,200.45	3,307.78	3,436.97

Commission's analysis

Based on the Energy sales, Power Procurement and Inter & Intra-State Loss as approved above the Energy Balance for each year of the MYT Control Period has been shown in following table:

Table 26: Energy Balance approved by Commission (MU)

Tuble 20. Energy Bulance approved by commission (inc)								
Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22					
ENERGY REQUIREMENT								
Energy sales within the UT (a)	2,649.10	2,703.06	2,759.77					
Distribution losses								
% (b)	12.50%	11.75%	11.00%					
MU (c-a)	378.44	359.90	341.10					
Energy required at the UT Periphery (c=a/(1-b))	3,027.54	3,062.96	3,100.87					
Energy Availability at the UT Periphery								
Availability from firm sources (d)	3,202.85	3,310.27	3,439.46					

Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Availability from UI Overdrawal/Underdrawal (e)	0.00	0.00	0.00
Deficit/ (Surplus) (d-c)	(175.31)	(247.31)	(338.59)

The Commission approves the Total Energy Requirement at the UT Periphery for each year of the Control Period as shown in the table above. The Commission has estimated a surplus of 175.31 MU for the FY 2019-20, 247.31 MU for the FY 2020-21 and 338.51 MU for the FY 2021-22 to be sold in the Open Market by the Petitioner.

5.9. Operation & Maintenance Expenses

The Operation & Maintenance Expenses comprise of the Employee Expenses, Administrative and General Expenses (A&G) and the Repair & Maintenance Expenses (R&M). Regulation 51 of the MYT Regulation, 2018 states the following:

"51.1 The Operation and Maintenance expenses for the Distribution Wires Business shall be computed in accordance with this Regulation.

51.2 Operation and Maintenance (O&M) expenses shall comprise of the following:

a) Employee expenses - salaries, wages, pension contribution and other employee costs;

b) Administrative and General expenses including insurance charges if any; and

c) Repairs and Maintenance expenses.

51.3 The Distribution Licensee shall submit the required O&M expenses for the Control Period as a part of Multi Year Tariff Petition. O&M expenses for the base Year shall be approved by the Commission taking into account the latest available audited accounts, business plan filed by the transmission Licensee, estimates of the actuals for the Base Year, prudence check and any other factors considered appropriate by the Commission.

51.4 O&M expenses for the nthYear of the Control Period shall be approved based on the formula given below:

O&Mn = (R&Mn + EMPn + A&Gn) x (1 - Xn) + Terminal Liabilities

Where,

R&Mn = K x GFAn-1 x (WPIinflation)

EMPn = (EMPn-1) x (1+Gn) x (CPIinflation)

A&Gn = (A&Gn-1) x (CPI inflation)

'K' is a constant (expressed in %). Value of K for each Year of the Control Period shall be determined by the Commission in the Multi Year Tariff Order based on Licensee's filing, benchmarking of repair and maintenance expenses, approved repair and maintenance expenses vis-à-vis GFA approved by the Commission in past and any other factor considered appropriate by the Commission;

CPIinflation – is the average increase in Consumer Price Index (CPI) for immediately preceding three (3) Years before the base Year;

WPIinflation – is the average increase in the Wholesale Price Index (CPI) for immediately preceding three (3) Years before the base Year;

EMPn – *Employee expenses of the Distribution Licensee for the nth Year;*

A&Gn – Administrative and General expenses of the Distribution Licensee for the nth Year;

R&Mn – *Repair and Maintenance expenses of the Distribution Licensee for the nth Year;*

GFAn-1 – Gross Fixed Asset of the transmission Licensee for the n-1th Year;

Xn is an efficiency factor for nth Year. Value of Xn shall be determined by the Commission in the Multi Year Tariff Order based on Licensee's filing, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor the Commission feels appropriate;

Gn is a growth factor for the nthYear. Value of Gn shall be determined by the Commission for each Year in the Multi Year Tariff Order for meeting the additional manpower requirement based on Licensee's filings, benchmarking, approved cost by the Commission in past and any other factor that the Commission feels appropriate:

Provided that in case the Distribution Licensee has been in operation for less than three (3) Years as on the date of effectiveness of these Regulations, O&M Expenses shall be determined on case to case basis.

51.5 Terminal liabilities of employees of Licensee including pension expenses etc. shall be approved as per actuals submitted by the Licensee, subject to prudence check or be established through actuarial studies. Additionally, any variation due to changes recommended by the pay commission shall be allowed separately by the Commission, subject to prudence check.

51.6 For the purpose of estimation, the same value of factors – CPIinflation and WPIinflation shall be used for all Years of the Control Period. However, the Commission shall consider the actual values of the factors – CPIinflation and WPIinflation during the truing up exercise for the Year for which true up is being carried out and true up the O&M Expenses for that Year, only to the extent of inflation."

5.9.1. Employee Expenses

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has determined the employee expenses for each year of the Control Period based on the norms specified in the MYT Regulations, 2018. The employee expenses for the Base Year FY 2018-19 have been estimated based on the actual data from FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 and the provisional actuals for the FY 2017-18. The growth factor (G_n) has been calculated from the projected growth in expenses per employee year over year during the Control Period. The average increase in Consumer Price Index (CPI) has been calculated based on the average increase in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) for the FY 2015-16, FY 2016-17 & FY 2017-18. The following table provides the employee expenses projected for each year of the MYT Control Period along with various parameters considered.

Particular	Unit	FY 2018-19	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Employee Expenses	INR Cr	101.62	110.64	120.47	131.16
Gn	%		4.41%	4.41%	4.41%
CPI Inflation	%		4.28%	4.28%	4.28%

Table 27: Employee Expenses submitted by Petitioner

Commission's analysis

In accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2018, the Commission has determined the Employee expenses for each year of the MYT Control Period. The Regulation 6 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"6. Values for Base Year

6.1 The values for the Base Year of the Control Period shall be determined on the basis of the audited accounts or provisional accounts of last three (3) Years, and other factors considered relevant by the Commission:

Provided that, in absence of availability of audited accounts or provisional accounts of last three (3) Years, the Commission may benchmark the parameters with other similar utilities to establish the values for Base Year:

Provided further that the Commission may change the values for Base Year and consequently the trajectory of parameters for Control Period, considering the actual figures from audited accounts."

The Commission has considered the actual audited employee expenses from FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 to arrive at the Base Year estimates i.e. for the FY 2018-19 (PED has not submitted audited accounts for the FY 2017-18). The impact of 7th Pay Commission has been deducted for the FY 2016-17 while computing the average employee expenses for these three years. The average of these three years i.e. FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 has been considered as employee expenses for the FY 2015-16. This has been escalated with the CPI of respective years (with the actual impact of 7th Pay Commission added back in FY 2016-17) to arrive at the employee expenses for the Base Year i.e. FY 2018-19. The resultant employee expenses of the Base Year have been escalated by Growth Rate determined based on the manpower plan approved in the Business Plan Order and the average CPI Inflation of the last three years to arrive upon the employee expenses of each year of the 2nd Control Period.

The CPI Inflation has been computed as follows:

FY	Increase in CPI Index	Average increase in CPI Index over 3 years							
2015-16	5.65%								
2016-17	4.12%	4.28%							
2017-18	3.08%								

Table 28: Computation of CPI Inflation (%)

Accordingly, the employee expenses approved by the Commission in the MYT Control Period have been provided in the following table:

		As per	Audited Ac	counts	RE		Now Approved		
#	Particulars	FY 2014-15	FY 2015-16	FY 2016-17	FY 2017-18	FY 2018- 19 (Base Year)	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	G _n 5(%)						-1.34%	-3.00%	4.91%
2	CPI (%)			4.12%	3.08%	4.53%6	4.28%	4.28%	4.28%
	Actual	75.93	77.66	77.72					
3	Employee Expenses (excluding 7th Pay Impact)		77.10 (Avg.)						
4	Impact of 7th Pay Commission	-	-	15.48					
5	Total Employee Expenses		77.10	95.76	98.71	103.18	106.16	107.39	117.49

Table 29: Employee Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves Employee Expenses of INR 106.16 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 107.39 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 117.49 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.9.2. Administrative and General (A&G) Expenses

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has determined the A&G expenses for each year of the Control Period based on the norms specified in the MYT Regulations, 2018. The A&G expenses for the FY 2018-19 have been taken as base, estimated based on actual A&G Expenses for the FY 2017-18 (excluding EESL Charges) and revised estimates for the FY 2018-19. EESL Charges are then added separately to the calculated expenses as they are not regular expenses. The average increase in Consumer Price Index (CPI) has been considered the same as that for projecting the employee expenses. The expenses related to EESL Charges and payment towards Smart Grid Works have been added

⁵ G_n – Growth in number of employees compared to the previous FY

⁶ Average from Apr'18 to Dec'18 has been considered

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

separately for each year of the Control Period. The following table provides the A&G expenses projected for each year of the MYT Control Period along with various parameters considered.

Particular	Unit	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22					
A&G Expenses of Previous Year	INR Cr	9.64	10.05	10.48					
CPI Inflation	In %	4.28%	4.28%	4.28%					
A&G Expenses (excluding EESL Charges and payment towards Smart Grid Works)	INR Cr	10.05	10.48	10.93					
EESL/DSM Expenses	INR Cr	4.484	4.012	3.776					
Payment towards Smart Grid Works	INR Cr	3.93	3.93	3.93					
Total A&G expenses	INR Cr	18.47	18.42	18.64					

Table 30: A&G submitted by Petitioner (In INR Cr)

Commission's analysis

The Commission has determined the A&G expenses for the Base Year FY 2018-19 by considering the actual expenses from FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 (PED has not submitted audited accounts for the FY 2017-18). The A&G expenses for the FY 2016-17 are ~17% higher than the A&G expenses for the FY 2015-16 due to higher than approved EESL charges. The average A&G expenses of these three years i.e. FY 2014-15 to FY 2016-17 has been considered as A&G expense for the FY 2015-16. This is escalated with CPI of the respective years to arrive at the Base Year estimates. Thereafter, the Base Year estimate has been escalated by average CPI Inflation of the last three years to determine the A&G expenses for each year of the Control Period. The Commission has included EESL/DSM charges in the projected A&G expenses. However, payment towards Smart Grid Works has not been considered as the Petitioner has not provided justification for the same. The same shall be revisited as per actuals during the True-up of the respective years.

The A&G expenses approved by the Commission in the MYT Control Period have been provided in the following table:

S. No		As per Audited Accounts		RE		Now Approved			
	Particulars	FY 2014- 15	FY 2015- 16	FY 2016- 17	FY 2017- 18	FY 2018- 19 (Base Year)	FY 2019- 20	FY 2020- 21	FY 2021- 22
1	CPI Inflation (%)	-	-	4.12%	3.08%	4.53%7	4.28%	4.28%	4.28%
2	A&G Expenses	10.05 1	10.54 0.96 (avg.	12.30)	11.77	12.30	12.83	13.38	13.95

Table 31: A&G Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves the Administrative & General (A&G) expenses of INR 12.83 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 13.38 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 13.95 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.9.3. Repair & Maintenance Expenses (R&M)

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has determined the R&M expenses for each year of the Control Period based on the norms specified in the MYT Regulations, 2018. The R&M expenses for the FY 2018-19 have been taken as base. The average increase in Wholesale Price Index (WPI) has been calculated based on the increase in the Wholesale Price Index (WPI) for the FY 2015-16, FY 2016-17 & FY 2017-18. The 'K' factor as prescribed in the regulations has been

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

⁷ Average of CPI Inflation has been considered for the months of Apr'18 to Dec'18

calculated as ratio of R&M and average GFA of the last five years. The computed K factor has been considered the same for all the years.

The following table provides the R&M expenses proposed for each year of the MYT Control Period along with various parameters considered.

		•		
Particular	Unit	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Avg. GFA _{n-1}	INR. Cr.	758.59	838.83	917.93
K Factor	%	1.61%	1.61%	1.61%
Avg. WPI Inflation	%	0.33%	0.33%	0.33%
Projected R&M Expenses	INR. Cr.	12.24	13.53	14.81

Table 32: R&M expenses submitted by Petitioner

Commission's analysis

The 'K' factor has been determined as the ratio of R&M to opening GFA for the FY 2014-15, FY 2015-16 and FY 2016-17 (last three available audited accounts) and averaged for three years. The 'K' factor has been computed as follows:

Table 33: Computation of 'K' factor for the 2nd MYT Control Period (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2014-15	FY 2015-16	FY 2016-17
1	R&M Expenses	7.71	9.62	9.38
2	Opening GFA (GFAn-1)	563.59	633.98	660.92
3	K Factor (%)	1.37%	1.52%	1.42%
	K Factor Approved by the Commission (Average of 3 years) (%)	1.43%		

The 'K' factor is kept constant for all the years and multiplied with the opening GFA approved for the (n-1)th year. The resultant amount is then escalated by WPI Inflation to arrive upon the R&M Expenses for each year of the Control Period.

The WPI Inflation has been computed as follows:

Table 34: Computation of WPI Inflation (%)

	· ·	
FY	Increase in WPI Index	Average increase in WPI index over 3 years
2015-16	-3.65%	
2016-17	1.73%	0.33%
2017-18	2.92%	

The R&M expenses approved by the Commission for each year of the MYT Control Period have been provided in the following table:

Table 35: R&M Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening GFA (GFA _{n-1})	794.97	878.22	982.78
4	K factor approved (K) (%)	1.43%	1.43%	1.43%
5	Avg. WPI Inflation (%)	0.33%	0.33%	0.33%
	R&M Expenses = K x (GFA n-1) x (1+WPI _{inflation})	11.44	12.64	14.15

The Commission approves the Repair & Maintenance (R&M) expenses of INR 11.44 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 12.64 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 14.15 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.9.4. Total Operation and Maintenance Expenses (O&M)

The following table provides the total O&M expenses approved by the Commission for the 2nd MYT Control Period:

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Employee Expenses	106.16	107.39	117.49
2	Administrative & General Expenses	12.83	13.38	13.95
3	Repair & Maintenance Expenses	11.44	12.64	14.15
	Total Operation & Maintenance Expenses	130.43	133.40	145.58

Table 36: O&M Expenses approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves Operation & Maintenance (O&M) expenses of INR 130.43 Cr in FY 2019-20, INR 133.40 Cr in FY 2020-21 and INR 145.58 Cr in FY 2021-22.

5.10. Gross Fixed Assets (GFA) and Capitalization

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has submitted that the approved works with respect to R-APDRP shall be completed in FY 2018-19 (instead of the FY 2019-20 as proposed in the Business Plan Petition) based on the MoP directive. It has therefore proposed capitalization of INR 83.25 Cr in FY 2019-20, after deducting the capitalization approved in the Business Plan Order for the R-APDRP scheme in FY 2019-20 (INR 42.61 Cr) from the total approved capitalization in FY 2019-20 (INR 125.86 Cr). However, the Petitioner has proposed capitalization of INR 104.56 Cr in FY 2020-21 and INR 315.66 Cr in FY 2021-22, as per the approved figures in the Business Plan Order.

Commission's analysis:

The Commission has considered the Petitioner's submission and has accordingly reduced the capital expenditure and capitalization approved for R-APDRP works in the 2nd Control Period. Further, the actual capital expenditure and capitalisation for the FY 2018-19 shall be considered during the True-up of the FY 2018-19. The following table provides the summary of capital expenditure and capitalization now approved by the Commission vis-à-vis the capital expenditure and capitalisation approved by the Commission in the Business Plan Order (a more detailed description of the capital expenditure plan is given in the Business Plan Order):

Table 37: Capital Expenditure and Capitalization now approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22	Total
	Capital Expenditure				
1	Capital Expenditure approved in Business Plan Order	216.59	242.70	217.18	676.47
2	Capital Expenditure now approved	175.55	242.70	217.18	635.43
	Capitalization				
1	Capitalization approved in Business Plan Order	125.86	104.56	315.66	546.08
2	Capitalization now approved	83.25	104.56	315.66	503.47

The Commission approves the capital expenditure and capitalization for the 2nd MYT Control Period as shown in the table above.

5.11. Capital Structure

Petitioner's Submission

The Petitioner has proposed that the capital structure based on the funding plan approved by the Commission in the Business Plan Order.

Commission's analysis

Regulation 26 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 specifies the following:

"26. Debt to Equity Ratio

26.1 In case of Existing Projects, debt to equity ratio allowed by the Commission for determination of tariff for the period ending March 31, 2018 shall be considered:

Provided that in case of retirement or replacement or De-capitalization of the assets, the equity capital approved as mentioned above, shall be reduced to the extent of 30% (or actual equity component based on documentary evidence, if it is lower than 30%) of the original cost of such assets:

Provided further that in case of retirement or replacement or De-capitalization of the assets, the debt capital approved as mentioned above, shall be reduced to the extent of outstanding debt component based on documentary evidence, or the normative loan component, as the case may be, of the original cost of such assets.

26.2 For New Projects, the debt-equity ratio as on the Date of Commercial Operation shall be 70:30 of the amount of capital cost approved by the Commission under Regulation 23, after prudence check for determination of tariff:

Provided that where equity actually deployed is less than 30% of the capital cost of the capitalised asset, the actual equity shall be considered for determination of tariff:

Provided also that if the equity actually deployed is more than 30% of the capital cost, equity in excess of 30% shall be treated as a normative loan for the Licensee for determination of tariff:

Provided also that the Licensee shall submit documentary evidence for the actual deployment of equity and explain the source of funds for the equity:

Provided also that the equity invested in foreign currency shall be designated in Indian rupees on the date of each investment:

Provided further that the premium, if any, raised by the Licensee while issuing share capital and investment of internal resources created out of its free reserves, for the funding of the scheme, shall be reckoned as paid up capital for the purpose of computing return on equity, provided such premium amount and internal resources are actually utilized for meeting the capital expenditure of the transmission system or the distribution system, and are within the ceiling of 30% of capital cost approved by the Commission.

26.3 Any expenditure incurred or projected to be incurred on or after April 1, 2019, as may be admitted by the Commission, as additional capital expenditure for determination of tariff, and renovation and modernisation expenditure for life extension shall be serviced in the manner specified in this Regulation."

The Commission has determined the capital structure for the 2nd Control Period based on the following assumptions:

- For JICA funded schemes, 100% debt from JICA
- For DDUGJY, 75% Grant from GoI and balance 25% debt from REC

- For IPDS, 75% Grant from GoI and balance 25% equity from Budgetary Allocation
- For PSDF, entire funding from Budgetary Allocation i.e. considered as 70% normative debt and 30% normative equity as per the Regulations quoted above
- For all other schemes, 70% normative debt and 30% normative equity as they have been completely funded through equity

Further, in accordance with the Regulations quoted above, Grant of INR 6.54 Cr provided by the Government of India has not been considered while computing interest on loan, return on equity and depreciation (next section).

Therefore, in accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2018, the Commission has determined the Capital Structure for each year of the MYT Control Period as follows:

	Tuble Jor officiation appro			
S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Gross Fixed Assets	794.97	878.22	982.78
2	Addition During the FY	83.25	104.56	315.66
3	Adjustment/Retirement During the FY	-	-	-
4	Closing Gross Fixed Assets	878.22	982.78	1,298.44

Table 38: GFA addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)

Table 39: Loan addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Loan	112.22	143.14	209.03
2	Additions during the year	61.52	99.82	311.16
3	Less: Normative Repayment equivalent to Depreciation	30.60	33.93	41.65
4	Closing Loan	143.14	209.03	478.54

Table 40: Normative Equity addition approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Equity	238.49	253.68	258.42
2	Additions during the year	15.19	4.74	4.50
3	Closing Equity	253.68	258.42	262.92

5.12. Depreciation

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has determined the depreciation on normative basis considering proposed capitalization during the year and average of opening and closing GFA for each year. The Depreciation rates have been considered as per the depreciation schedule specified in the MYT Regulations, 2018.

Commission's analysis

Regulation 30 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"30. Depreciation

30.1 The value base for the purpose of depreciation shall be the capital cost of the asset admitted by the Commission:

Provided that the depreciation shall be allowed after reducing the approved original cost of the retired or replaced or decapitalized assets:

Provided also that the no depreciation shall be allowed on the assets financed through consumer contribution, deposit work, capital subsidy or grant.

30.2 The salvage value of the asset shall be considered as 10% and depreciation shall be allowed up to a maximum of 90% of the capital cost of the asset.

30.3 Land other than the land held under lease shall not be a depreciable asset and its cost shall be excluded from the capital cost while computing depreciable value of the assets.

30.4 In case of existing assets, the balance depreciable value as on April 1, 2019, shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative depreciation as admitted by the Commission up to March 31, 2018, from the gross depreciable value of the assets.

30.5 The depreciation shall be chargeable from the first Year of commercial operations. In case of projected commercial operation of the assets during the Year, depreciation shall be computed based on the average of opening and closing value of assets:

Provided that depreciation shall be re-calculated during truing-up for assets capitalised at the time of truing up of each Year of the Control Period, based on documentary evidence of asset capitalised by the Applicant, subject to the prudence check of the Commission.

30.6 For Transmission Licensee, the depreciation shall be calculated at rates and norms specified in the prevalent CERC Tariff Regulations for transmission system.

30.7 The depreciation for a Distribution Licensee shall be calculated annually, based on the Straight Line Method, over the Useful Life of the asset at rates specified in Appendix I of the Regulations.

30.8 In addition to allowable depreciation, the Distribution Licensee shall be entitled to advance against depreciation (AAD), computed in the manner given hereunder:

AAD = Loan (raised for capital expenditure) repayment amount based on loan repayment tenure, subject to a ceiling of 1/10th of loan amount minus depreciation as calculated on the basis of these Regulations:

Provided that advance against depreciation shall be permitted only if the cumulative repayment upto a particular Year exceeds the cumulative depreciation upto that Year:

Provided further that advance against depreciation in a Year shall be restricted to the extent of difference between cumulative repayment and cumulative depreciation up to that Year.

30.9 The Distribution Licensee shall provide the list of assets added during each Year of Control Period and list of assets completing 90% of depreciation in the Year along with Petition for annual performance review, trueup and tariff determination for ensuing Year.

30.10 The remaining depreciable value for a Distribution Licensee shall be spread over the balance useful life of the asset, on repayment of the entire loan."

The Commission has derived the weighted average rate of depreciation based on the asset wise depreciation rate prescribed in MYT Regulations, 2018, provided in the following table:

Description	Rate
Land & Land Rights	0.00%
Buildings	1.80%
Plant & Machinery	3.60%

Table 41: Depreciation Rate (%)

Description	Rate
Transformer	3.60%
Lines & Cables (HT & LT)	3.60%
Vehicles	18.00%
Furniture & Fixtures	6.00%
Office Equipment	6.00%
IT Equipment	6.00%
Testing & Measuring Equipment	6.00%
SCADA P&M	6.00%
SCADA Building	1.80%

The closing GFA of the FY 2018-19 as approved in the APR has been considered as opening GFA of the FY 2019-20. However, grants provided by GoI have been deducted from the GFA, as discussed in the previous section. Further, depreciation for each year has been computed on average Gross Fixed Assets (GFA) after considering the net addition proposed during each year. Cumulative depreciation upto the respective years has not been deducted from the closing GFA of each year due to unavailability of requisite data. Accordingly, the Commission shall consider the same during the True-up of the respective years.

The following table provides the calculation of depreciation during the MYT Control Period.

Table 42: Depreciation approved by the Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening GFA (net of Grants)	794.97	871.68	976.24
2	Addition During the FY	83.25	104.56	315.66
3	Less: Grant Provided by GoI	6.54	0.00	0.00
4	Closing GFA (net of Grants)	871.68	976.24	1291.90
5	Average GFA (net of Grants)	833.33	923.96	1134.07
6	Weighted Average Rate of Depreciation (%)	3.67%	3.67%	3.67%
7	Depreciation	30.60	33.93	41.65

The Commission approves a depreciation of INR 30.60 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 33.93 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 41.65 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.13. Interest on Loan

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has considered the actual proportion of loan from GFA additions (net of Grants from GoI) to arrive at the loan additions for each year of the Control Period. Repayment of the loan has been considered equivalent to the depreciation for the respective years in line with the MYT Regulations, 2018. The interest rate has been calculated based on the actual weighted average rates of loans from PFC, JICA and REC to project the interest on normative loans for the Control Period.

The following table provides the Interest on Loan projected for each year of the Control Period.

Sr. No.	Particulars	MYT Projections		
NO.		FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Normative Loan	115.64	160.60	240.84
2	Add: Normative Loan during the Year	58.93	97.41	293.86

Table 43: Interest on Loan submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Sr. No.	Particulars		MYT Projections	
INO.		FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
3	Less: Normative Repayment	13.97	17.17	24.89
4	Closing Normative Loan	160.60	240.84	509.81
4	Average Normative Loan	138.12	200.72	375.33
5	Rate of Interest (@SBAR rate)	9.23%	9.23%	9.23%
6	Interest on Normative Loan	12.75	18.53	34.65
7	Other Finance Charges	-	-	-
8	Total Interest & Finance Charges	12.75	18.53	34.65

Commission's analysis:

Regulation 28 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"28. Interest on Loan

28.1 The loans arrived at in the manner indicated in Regulation 26 on the assets put to use, shall be considered as gross normative loan for calculation of interest on the loan:

Provided that interest and finance charges on capital works in progress shall be excluded:

Provided further that in case of De-capitalization or retirement or replacement of assets, the loan capital shall be reduced to the extent of outstanding loan component of the original cost of the de-capitalised or retired or replaced assets, based on documentary evidence.

28.2 The normative loan outstanding as on April 1, 2019, shall be worked out by deducting the cumulative repayment as admitted by the Commission up to March 31, 2018, from the gross normative loan.

28.3 Notwithstanding any moratorium period availed by the Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee, as the case may be, the repayment of loan shall be considered from the first Year of commercial operation of the project and shall be equal to the annual depreciation allowed in accordance with Regulation 30.

28.4 The rate of interest shall be the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio at the beginning of each Year applicable to the Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee:

Provided that at the time of truing up, the weighted average rate of interest calculated on the basis of the actual loan portfolio during the Year applicable to the Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee shall be considered as the rate of interest:

Provided also that if there is no actual loan for a particular Year but normative loan is still outstanding, the last available weighted average rate of interest for the actual loan shall be considered:

Provided further that if the Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee does not have actual loan, then one (1) Year State Bank of India (SBI) MCLR / any replacement thereof as notified by RBI for the time being in effect applicable for one (1)Year period, as may be applicable as on 1st April of the relevant Year plus 100 basis points shall be considered as the rate of interest for the purpose of allowing the interest on the normative loan.

28.5 The interest on loan shall be calculated on the normative average loan of the Year by applying the weighted average rate of interest:

Provided that at the time of truing up, the normative average loan of the Year shall be considered on the basis of the actual asset capitalization approved by the Commission for the Year.

28.6 For new loans proposed for each Financial Year of the Control Period, interest rate shall be considered as lower of (i) one (1) Year State Bank of India (SBI) MCLR / any replacement thereof as notified by RBI for the time being in effect applicable for one (1)Year period, as may be applicable as on 1st April of the relevant Year plus 100 basis points, and (ii) weighted average rate of interest proposed by the Distribution Licensee.

28.7 The above interest computation shall exclude the interest on loan amount, normative or otherwise, to the extent of capital cost funded by consumer contribution, deposit work, capital subsidy or grant, carried out by Transmission Licensee or Distribution Licensee.

28.8 The finance charges incurred for obtaining loans from financial institutions for any Year shall be allowed by the Commission at the time of Truing-up, subject to prudence check.

28.9 The excess interest during construction on account of time and/or cost overrun as compared to the approved completion schedule and capital cost or on account of excess drawal of the debt funds disproportionate to the actual requirement based on Scheme completion status, shall be allowed or disallowed partly or fully on a case to case basis, after prudence check by the Commission:

Provided that where the excess interest during construction is on account of delay attributable to an agency or contractor or supplier engaged by the Transmission Licensee, any liquidated damages recovered from such agency or contractor or supplier shall be taken into account for computation of capital cost:

Provided further that the extent of liquidated damages to be considered shall depend on the amount of excess interest during construction that has been allowed by the Commission.

28.10 The Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee, as the case may be, shall make every effort to refinance the loan as long as it results in net savings on interest and in that event the costs associated with such re-financing shall be borne by the beneficiaries and the net savings shall be shared between the equally between the beneficiaries and the Transmission Licensee or the Distribution Licensee and the Consumers of Distribution Licensee.

28.11 Interest shall be allowed on the amount held as security deposit held in cash from Retail Consumers at the Bank Rate as on 1st April of the Financial Year in which the Petition is filed:

Provided that at the time of truing-up, the interest on the amount of security deposit for the Year shall be considered on the basis of the actual interest paid by the Licensee during the Year, subject to prudence check by the Commission."

Hence, the rate of interest to be considered while determining the ARR shall be the weighted average interest rate of the actual loan portfolio. However, in absence of detailed data with respect to the actual loan portfolio, the Commission has considered the SBI 1 Year MCLR rate⁸ plus 100 basis points as Rate of Interest, in accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2018

As per the MYT Regulations, 2018, if the equity deployed is more than 30% of the capital cost, then equity in excess of 30% is considered as normative loan. The Interest on Loan has been calculated on the average loan during the year with the opening loan for the first year of the Control Period considered equivalent to the closing loan approved in the ARR for the FY 2018-19.

The following table provides the Interest on Loan approved by the Commission.

⁸ SBI 1 Year MCLR rate as on 10th January 2019

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Normative Loan	112.22	143.14	209.03
2	Add: Normative Loan During the year	61.52	99.82	311.16
3	Less: Normative Repayment equal to Depreciation	30.60	33.93	41.65
4	Closing Normative Loan	143.14	209.03	478.54
5	Average Normative Loan	127.68	176.08	343.78
6	Rate of Interest (%)	9.55%	9.55%	9.55%
	Interest on Loan	12.19	16.82	32.83

Table 44: Interest on loan approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves Interest on Loan as INR 12.19 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 16.82 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 32.83 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.14. Return on Equity (RoE)

Petitioner's submission

The Return on Equity (RoE) is computed in accordance with the MYT Regulations, 2018, wherein RoE is computed on 30% of the capital base if the actual equity deployed is more than 30% and the actual equity base if the equity deployed is less than 30%. The opening equity for the Control Period is considered equivalent to the closing equity for the FY 2018-19. Accordingly, the Petitioner has computed the Return on Equity at 16% on post-tax basis.

Commission's analysis:

Regulations 27.2 and 27.3 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulate the following:

"27.2 The return on equity for the Distribution Wires Business shall be allowed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 26 for the assets put to use at post-tax rate of return on equity specified in the prevalent CERC Tariff Regulations for transmission system.

27.3 The return on equity for the Retail Supply Business shall be allowed on the equity capital determined in accordance with Regulation 26 for the assets put to use, at the rate of sixteen (16) per cent per annum."

The Commission has segregated the approved average equity (average of opening and closing equity) into average equity for Distribution Wires Business and Retail Supply Business based on the Allocation Statement provided in the MYT Regulations, 2018 i.e. 90% allocation for the Distribution Wires Business and 10% allocation for the Retail Supply Business. The Commission has considered a post-tax rate of 15.50% for the Distribution Wires Business (as per the prevalent CERC Regulations) and a post-tax rate of 16% for the Retail Supply Business. The equity component has been determined in accordance with the capital structure as discussed in the section on capital structure. The rate of return on equity for the Distribution Wires Business shall be trued up based on the prevalent CERC Regulations during the True-up of the respective years. The following table provides the total return on equity approved for the 2nd Control Period.

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Equity	238.49	253.68	258.42
2	Additions on account of new capitalisation	15.19	4.74	4.50
3	Closing Equity	253.68	258.42	262.92
4	Average Equity	246.09	256.05	260.67

Table 45: RoE approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
5	Average Equity (Wires Business)	221.48	230.45	234.61
6	Average Equity (Retail Supply Business) Business)	24.61	25.61	26.07
7	Return on Equity for Wires Business (%)	15.50%	15.50%	15.50%
8	Return on Equity for Retail Supply Business (%)	16.00%	16.00%	16.00%
9	Return on Equity for Wires Business	34.33	35.72	36.36
10	Return on Equity for Retail Supply Business	3.94	4.10	4.17
	Total Return on Equity	38.27	39.82	40.53

The Commission approves Return on Equity of INR 38.27 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 39.82 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 40.53 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.15. Interest on Security Deposits

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has considered the provisional actual addition of consumers' security deposit for the FY 2017-18 and has escalated it by 5% each year to arrive at the projected addition of security deposit for each year of the 2nd Control Period. The following table provides the calculation of interest on consumer security deposits proposed for each year of the MYT Control Period.

Table 46: Interest on Consumer Security Deposit submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr))
- $ -$	· ·

Particular	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Opening Consumer Security Deposit	220.06	242.83	266.75
Net Addition During the year	22.78	23.92	25.11
Closing Consumer Security Deposit	242.83	266.75	291.86
Average Security Deposit	231.44	254.79	279.31
Bank Rate (%)	8.70%	8.70%	8.70%
Interest on Consumer Security Deposit	20.14	22.17	24.30

Commission's analysis:

Regulation 28.11 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"Interest shall be allowed on the amount held as security deposit held in cash from Retail Consumers at the Bank Rate as on 1st April of the Financial Year in which the Petition is filed:

Provided that at the time of truing-up, the interest on the amount of security deposit for the Year shall be considered on the basis of the actual interest paid by the Licensee during the Year, subject to prudence check by the Commission. "

The Interest on security deposits has been calculated in accordance with the MYT Regulations 2018, based on the average of the opening and closing consumer security deposits during the year. The rate of interest has been considered equivalent to the prevailing RBI Bank rate. Net additions during the year have been considered for each year of the Control Period based on the provisional actual addition of security deposit for the FY 2017-18, with 5% escalation for each year thereafter, similar to the methodology considered by the Petitioner.

The following table provides the calculation of interest on consumer security deposits approved for each year of the MYT Control Period.

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Opening Security Deposit	185.05	207.83	231.74
2	Net addition during the year	22.78	23.92	25.11
3	Closing Security Deposit	207.83	231.74	256.86
4	Average Security Deposit	196.44	219.79	244.30
5	Rate of Interest (%)9	6.25%	6.25%	6.25%
6	Interest on Security Deposit	12.28	13.74	15.27

Table 47: Interest on Security Deposits approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves Interest on Security Deposit as INR 12.28 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 13.74 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 15.27 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.16. Interest on Working Capital

Petitioner's submission

The interest on working capital has been calculated based on the normative principles outlined in the MYT Regulations, 2018.

The working capital requirement for the Control Period has been computed considering the following

- Receivable of two months of billing
- O&M Expenses of one month
- Maintenance Spares at 40% of repair and maintenance expenses for one month
- Less consumer security deposit but excluding Bank Guarantee/Fixed Deposit Receipt

The SBI 1 year MCLR as on 1st April 2018 plus 200 basis points i.e. 10.15% has been considered for computation of interest on working capital. The following table provides the Interest on working Capital proposed for each year of the Control Period.

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Two Months Receivable	249.49	256.25	267.02
2	O&M Expense - 1 month	11.78	12.70	13.72
3	Maintenance Spare @ 40% of R&M Exp - one month	0.41	0.45	0.49
4	Less : Amount held as Security Deposit	(231.44)	(254.79)	(279.31)
5	Total	30.24	14.61	1.92
6	Interest Rate	10.15%	10.15%	10.15%
7	Interest on Working Capital	3.07	1.48	0.20

Table 48: Interest on Working Capital submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)

Commission's analysis:

Regulation 52 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"52. Norms of Working Capital for Distribution Wires Business

52.1 The Distribution Licensee shall be allowed interest on the estimated level of working capital for the Distribution Wires Business for the Financial Year, computed as follows:

⁹ Bank Rate as on 1st April 2018

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

(a) O&M Expenses for one (1) month; plus

(b) Maintenance spares at 40% of repair and maintenance expenses for one (1) month; plus

(c) Receivables equivalent to two (2) months of the expected revenue from charges for use of distribution

wires at the prevailing tariff;

Less:

(d) Amount, if any, held as security deposits under clause (b) of sub-section (1) of Section 47 of the Act from distribution system users except the security deposits held in the form of Bank Guarantees:

Provided that at the time of truing up for any Year, the working capital requirement shall be re-calculated on the basis of the values of components of working capital approved by the Commission in the truing up."

Further, Regulation 31.3 of the MYT Regulation, 2018 stipulates the following:

31.3 The interest on working capital shall be a payable on normative basis notwithstanding that the Licensee has not taken working capital loan from any outside agency or has exceeded the working capital loan based on the normative figures. 31.4 The rate of interest on working capital shall be equal one (1)Year State Bank of India (SBI) MCLR / any replacement thereof as notified by RBI for the time being in effect applicable for one (1)Year period, as may be applicable as on 1st April of the Financial Year in which the Petition is filed plus 200 basis points.

The Commission has computed the Interest on Working Capital for each year of the Control Period in accordance with the MYT Regulation, 2018. The interest rate has been considered as 10.15% (1 year MCLR as on 1st April 2018 i.e. 8.15% + 200 basis points). The computation of interest on working capital is shown in the following table:

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	O&M Expense for 1 month	10.87	11.12	12.13
2	Maintenance spares at 40% of R&M expenses for one (1) month;	0.38	0.42	0.47
3	Receivables equivalent to two (2) months of the expected revenue from charges for use of distribution wires at the prevailing tariff	251.49	255.13	269.51
4	Less: Amount held as security deposits	196.44	219.79	244.30
5	Net Working Capital	66.30	46.88	37.81
6	Rate of Interest (%)	10.15%	10.15%	10.15%
	Interest on Working Capital	6.73	4.76	3.84

Table 49: Interest on Working Capital approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

The Commission approves the Interest on Working Capital as INR 6.73 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 4.76 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 3.84 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.17. Income Tax

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has not made any submission has been made in this regard.

Commission's analysis:

Regulation 32 of MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"32. Tax on Income

32.1 The treatment of tax on income for a Transmission Licensee shall be in accordance with the prevalent CERC Tariff Regulations.

32.2 The Commission in its MYT Order shall provisionally approve Income Tax payable for each Year of the Control Period, if any, based on the actual income tax paid, including cess and surcharge on the same, if any, as per latest audited accounts available for the Distribution Licensee, subject to prudence check.

32.3 Variation between Income Tax actually paid, including cess and surcharge on the same, if any, and approved, if any, on the income stream of the Licensed business of the Distribution Licensees shall be reimbursed to/recovered from the Distribution Licensees, based on the documentary evidence submitted at the time of truing up of each Year of the Control Period, subject to prudence check.

32.4 Under-recovery or over-recovery of any amount from the Consumers on account of such tax having been passed on to them shall be adjusted every Year on the basis of income-tax assessment under the Income-Tax Act, 1961, as certified by the statutory auditors. The Distribution Licensee may include this variation in its truing up Petition:

Provided that tax on any income stream other than the core business shall not be a pass-through component in tariff and tax on such other income shall be borne by the Distribution Licensee."

Since the Petitioner has paid no Income tax in the previous years, no income tax liability is computed for the 2nd MYT Control Period and the same shall be Trued-up based on the actual income tax paid by the Petitioner.

Table 50: Income Tax approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Income Tax	0.00	0.00	0.00

5.18. Provision for Bad & Doubtful Debts

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has not proposed any provision for bad and doubtful debts during the MYT Control Period.

Commission's analysis

Regulation 62 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following

"62. Provision for bad and doubtful debts

62.1 The Commission may allow bad debts written off as a pass through in the Aggregate Revenue Requirement, based on the trend of write off of bad debts in the previous years, subject to prudence check:

Provided that the Commission shall true up the bad debts written off in the Aggregate Revenue Requirement, based on the actual write off of bad debts excluding delayed payment charges waived off, if any, during the year, subject to prudence check:

Provided also that the provision for bad and doubtful debts shall be limited to 1% of the annual Revenue Requirement of the Distribution Licensee:

Provided further that if subsequent to the write off of a particular bad debt, revenue is realised from such bad debt, the same shall be included as an uncontrollable item under the Non-Tariff Income of the year in which such revenue is realised."

The Commission also has not considered any Provision for Bad & Doubtful Debts for the 2nd MYT Control Period. The same shall be accounted for as per actuals during the True-up of respective years.

5.19. Non-Tariff Income

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has estimated the non-tariff income for each year of the Control Period as shown in the following table:

Table 51: Non-Tariff Income submitted by the Petitioner (In INR Cr)

Particular	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Non-Tariff Income	8.18	8.59	9.02

Commission's analysis:

Regulation 64 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 stipulates the following:

"64. Non-Tariff Income

64.1 The amount of Non-Tariff Income relating to the retail supply of electricity as approved by the Commission shall be deducted from the Aggregate Revenue Requirement in calculating the tariff for retail supply of electricity by the Distribution Licensee:

Provided that the Distribution Licensee shall submit full details of its forecast of Non-Tariff Income to the Commission along with its application for determination of tariff.

- 64.2 The Non-Tariff Income shall inter-alia include:
- (a) Income from rent of land or buildings;
- (b) Income from sale of scrap;
- (c) Income from statutory investments;
- (d) Interest on advances to suppliers/contractors;
- (e) Rental from staff quarters;
- (f) Rental from contractors;
- (g) Income from hire charges from contactors and others;
- (h) Income from advertisements, etc.;
- (i) Meter/metering equipment/service line rentals;

(j) Service charges;

(k) Consumer charges;

(l) Recovery for theft and pilferage of energy;

(m) Rebate availed on account of timely payment of bills;

(n) Miscellaneous receipts;

(o) Deferred Income from grant, subsidy, etc., as per Annual Accounts;

(p) Prior period income, etc.:

Provided that the interest/dividend earned from investments made out of Return on Equity corresponding to the Retail Supply Business of the Distribution Licensee shall not be included in Non-Tariff Income:

Provided further that any income earned by a Distribution Licensee by sale of power to other Distribution Licensees or to Consumers as per Section 49 of the Act using the existing power purchase agreements or bulk supply capacity allocated to the Distribution Licensee's Area of Supply shall be reduced from the Aggregate Revenue Requirement of the Distribution Licensee for the purpose of determination of tariff. Such reduction shall be carried out in accordance with Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories (Connectivity and Open Access in Intra-State Transmission and Distribution) Regulations, 2017, as amended from time to time."

The Commission considers the same NTI as approved for the FY 2018-19 for each year of the Control Period. The same shall be Trued-up on actual basis.

The NTI approved for each year of the MYT Control Period has been shown in the following table:

Table 52: Non -tariff Income approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Non- Tariff Income	4.51	4.51	4.51

The Commission approves Non-Tariff Income of INR 4.51 Cr for each year of the 2nd MYT Control Period.

5.20. Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR)

Petitioner's submission

Based on the expenses as detailed above, the Petitioner submitted the net aggregate revenue requirement for each year as shown in the following table:

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Cost of power purchase	1,275.12	1,294.10	1,319.96
2	Employee Costs	110.64	120.47	131.16
3	R&M Expenses	12.24	13.53	14.81
4	Administration and General Expenses	18.47	18.42	18.64
5	Depreciation	13.97	17.17	24.89
6	Interest & Finance Charges	12.75	18.53	34.65
7	Interest on Working Capital	3.07	1.48	0.20
8	Return on Equity	38.76	40.21	42.53
9	Provision for Bad debt	0.00	0.00	0.00
10	Interest on consumer security deposit	20.14	22.17	24.30

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

S. No.	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
11	Total Revenue Requirement	1,505.14	1,546.09	1,611.13
12	Less: Non- Tariff Income	8.18	8.59	9.02
13	Net Aggregate Revenue Requirement	1,496.96	1,537.50	1,602.11

Commission's analysis

On the basis of the detailed analysis of the cost parameters of the ARR the net revenue requirement for each year of the MYT Control Period is approved as provided in the following table:

Table 54: Aggregate Revenue Requirement approved by Commission (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
1	Power Purchase Cost inclusive of cost towards RPO	1,282.96	1,292.83	1,341.87
3	Operation & Maintenance Expenses	130.43	133.40	145.58
4	Depreciation	30.60	33.93	41.65
5	Interest and Finance charges	12.19	16.82	32.83
6	Return on Equity	38.27	39.82	40.53
7	Interest on Security Deposit	12.28	13.74	15.27
8	Interest on Working Capital	6.73	4.76	3.84
9	Income Tax	0.00	0.00	0.00
10	Provision for Bad Debt	0.00	0.00	0.00
11	Total Revenue Requirement	1,513.45	1,535.29	1,621.57
12	Less: Non-Tariff Income	4.51	4.51	4.51
13	Net Revenue Requirement	1,508.94	1,530.78	1,617.06

The Commission approves net ARR of INR 1,508.94 Cr for the FY 2019-20, INR 1,530.78 Cr for the FY 2020-21 and INR 1,617.06 Cr for the FY 2021-22.

5.21. Revenue at existing Retail Tariff

Petitioner's submission

The Petitioner has estimated revenue from sale of power at existing tariff as INR 1,417.73 Cr for the FY 2019-20 based on the projected energy sales, connected load and number of consumers.

Commission's analysis

The category wise/ sub-category wise and slab-wise revenue at existing retail tariff is calculated as per the applicable tariff rates. The revenue from demand charges and the energy charges have been projected for each category/ sub-category and slab. The Commission has not considered the revenue from Regulatory Surcharge along with revenue from Retail Tariff due to its diverse nature. The same has been considered while approving the revenue gap/ surplus for the FY 2019-20. The Commission has considered suitable assumptions wherever necessary. The revenue from category/ sub-category/ slab wise tariff as computed by the Commission for the FY 2019-20 has been shown in the following table:

S. No	Consumer Category	Energy Charges (INR Cr)	Fixed Charges (INR Cr)	Total (INR Cr)	ABR (INR/unit)
1	DOMESTIC PURPOSES (including Cottage Industries / Poultry Farms/ Horticulture/ Pisciculture)	204.52	16.38	220.90	2.85
a.	0-100 units per month	42.28	6.43	48.71	1.50
b.	101-200 units per month	43.68	4.79	48.47	2.50
c.	201-300 units per month	40.50	2.56	43.06	4.20
d.	Above 300 units per month	78.05	2.60	80.65	5.27
2	HUT SERVICES (OHOB)	0.00	1.49	1.49	1.42
a.	Hut Services	0.00	1.49	1.49	1.42
3	COMMERCIAL	186.02	19.52	205.54	6.68
Ι	LT Commercial	147.71	8.03	155.74	6.58
a.	0-100 units per month	32.15	3.26	35.42	5.67
b.	101-250 units per month	32.62	1.33	33.95	6.40
c.	Above 250 units per month	82.94	3.43	86.37	7.13
II	HT Commercial (For contract demand up to 5000 kVA)	38.31	11.49	49.81	7.02
4	AGRICULTURE SERVICES	0.00	2.15	2.15	0.37
Ι	Agriculture	0.00	2.15	2.15	0.37
a.	Small Farmers	0.00	0.07	0.07	0.09
b.	Other Farmers	0.00	2.07	2.07	0.42
5	PUBLIC LIGHTING	16.52	6.09	22.62	9.24
a.	Public Lighting	16.52	6.09	22.62	9.24
6	INDUSTRIES	687.25	173.97	861.22	6.59
a.	LT Industries	82.89	0.79	83.68	5.65
b.	HT Industries (For Supply at 11 kV, 22 kV or 33 kV)	440.85	117.44	558.28	6.7
c.	EHT Industries (For Supply at 110 kV or 132 kV)	163.52	55.74	219.26	6.70
7	LT WATER WORKS	24.06	0.02	24.08	6.41
8	HT OTHERS	77.40	16.17	93.57	7.86
9	TEMPORARY SUPPLY	10.27	0.00	10.27	10.00
10	HOARDINGS/ SIGNBOARDS	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
a.	Hoardings/ signboards ¹⁰	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Total	1,206.04	235.80	1,441.85	5.44

Table 55: Revenue at existing tariff computed by the Commission for the FY 2019-20 (In INR Cr)

 $^{\rm 10}$ No sales has been projected for the Hoardings/ signboards category in FY 2019-20

The Commission has determined revenue from sale of power at existing tariff as INR 1,441.85 Cr in the FY 2019-20.

5.22. Standalone Revenue Gap/ Surplus

Petitioner's submission

Based on the ARR and the revenue from retail tariff projected by the Petitioner, the Petitioner has submitted a standalone revenue gap of INR 79.24 Cr (excluding revenue from Regulatory Surcharge) for the FY 2019-20.

Commission's analysis

The Commission based on the approved ARR and existing retail tariff (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) has derived the following Revenue Gap/Surplus:

Table 56: Standalone Revenue Gap/ Surplus approved at existing tariff (excluding Regulatory
Surcharge) for the FY 2019-20 (In INR Cr)

S. No	Particulars	Petitioners submission	Now Approved
1	Annual Revenue Requirement	1,496.96	1,508.94
2	Revenue from sale of power	1,417.73	1,441.85
	Revenue Gap/(Surplus)	79.24	67.10

The standalone revenue gap at existing retail tariff is INR 67.10 Cr for the FY 2019-20 (excluding Regulatory Surcharge). This gap has been considered while determining the retail tariff for the FY 2019-20, as discussed in the subsequent Chapter.

6. Chapter 6: Tariff Principles and Design

6.1. Overall Approach

The Commission while designing retail tariffs for the FY 2019-20 has kept in view the principles of determination of tariff set out in the Electricity Act, 2003 (EA, 2003), Tariff Policy, 2016 and the MYT Regulations, 2018.

The Commission, with this Tariff Order, has tried to meet the objectives of the EA 2003, as set out in its Preamble, including the protection of the interest of consumers, the supply of electricity to all areas and the rationalisation of tariffs. The EA, 2003 also directs to maintain a healthy balance between the interests of the Utilities and the reasonableness of the cost of power being supplied to consumers. The Commission has also taken into consideration PED's submissions as well as the public responses in these proceedings.

The provision of supply of electricity to all the people is an essential driver for development, and also influences social and economic change. Since the majority of the energy sales within PED's jurisdiction is towards industries, the Commission has attempted to ensure that, while industries and commerce are promoted, it is not at the cost of other segments of society.

6.2. Applicable Regulations

Regulation 67 of the MYT Regulations, 2018 states the following:

"67.1 The Commission may categorize Consumers on the basis of their load factor, power factor, voltage, total consumption of electricity during any specified period or the time at which the supply is required or the geographical position of any area, the nature of supply and the purpose for which the supply is required and any other factor as considered appropriate by the Commission.

67.2 The Commission shall endeavour to determine cost of supply for each category/ sub-category of Consumers.

67.3 The Commission shall endeavour to reduce gradually the cross-subsidy between Consumer categories with respect to the cost of supply in accordance with the provisions of the Act.

67.4 The tariff proposal by Licensee and the tariff determination by the Commission shall be based on the following principles:

(a) The tariff for all categories shall preferably be two part, consisting of fixed and variable charges.

(b) The fixed charges in tariff shall progressively reflect actual fixed cost incurred by Distribution Licensee;

(c) The overall retail supply tariff for different Consumer categories shall progressively reflect the cost of supply for respective categories of Consumers;

(d) The tariff for residential Consumers shall be set considering the affordability of tariff for various class of Consumers;

(e) The tariff shall be set in such a manner that it may not present a tariff shock to any category of Consumers."

6.3. Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus

Petitioner's Submission

The Petitioner has proposed a cumulative revenue gap of INR 271.68 Cr (excluding Regulatory Surcharge for the FY 2019-20) till FY 2019-20. The standalone and cumulative revenue gap as submitted by the Petitioner has been tabulated in the following tables:

Table 57: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) submitted by the Petitioner (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) (INR Cr)

Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22
Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR)	1,496.96	1,537.50	1,602.11
Less: Revenue at Existing Tariffs excluding Surcharge	1,417.73	1,451.23	1,487.77
Less: Revenue from Open Access	-	-	-
Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) for the year (excluding surcharge)	7 9.2 4	86.27	114.35

Table 58: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) till FY 2018-19 as proposed by the Petitioner(including Regulatory Surcharge) (INR Cr)

Particulars	Previous Year (Provisional Actuals)	APR
	FY 2017-18	FY 2018-19
Opening Balance of Gap (previous years)	94.05	251.84
Revenue Gap for the year (including surcharge)	157.79	(59.39)
Closing Gap	251.84	192.44
Total Cumulative Gap/ (Surplus)	251.84	192.44

Table 59: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) submitted by the Petitioner (excluding
Regulatory Surcharge) (INR Cr)

Particulars	Ensui	Ensuing Year (Projections)		
Particulars	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21	FY 2021-22	
Net ARR	1,496.96	1,537.50	1,602.11	
Less: Revenue at Existing Tariffs excluding Surcharge	1,417.73	1,451.23	1,487.77	
Less: Revenue from Open Access				
Revenue Gap for the year (excluding surcharge)	79.24	86.27	114.35	
Opening Balance of Gap (previous years)	192.44	271.68	357-95	
Add: Gap During the year	79.24	86.27	114.35	
Total Cumulative Gap/ (Surplus)	271.68	357.95	472.30	

Commission's analysis

Regulation 8.4 of the MYT Regulation, 2014 stipulates the following:

"While approving such expenses/revenue to be adjusted in the future years as arising out of the Review and / or Truing up exercises, the Commission may allow the carrying costs as determined by the Commission of such expenses/revenue. Carrying costs shall be limited to the interest rate approved for working capital borrowings."

Further, Regulation 11.5 (c) of the MYT Regulation, 2018 stipulates the following:

"11.5 Upon completion of the exercise, the Commission shall pass an order recording:

•••

c) Carrying cost shall be allowed for a Generating Company, Transmission Licensee or Distribution Licensee on the amount of revenue gap for the period from the date on which such gap has become due, i.e., from the end of the Year for which true-up has been done, till the end of the Year in which it is addressed, on the basis of actual rate of loan taken by the Licensee to fund the deficit in revenue:

Provided that carrying cost on the amount of revenue gap shall be allowed subject to prudence check and submission of documentary evidence for having incurred the carrying cost in the years prior to the year in

which the revenue gap is addressed:

Provided also that if no loan has been taken to fund revenue deficit, the Commission shall allow Carrying Cost on simple interest basis at one (1) Year State Bank of India (SBI) MCLR /any replacement there of as notified by RBI for the time being in effect applicable for 1 Year period, as may be, applicable as on 1st April of the relevant Year plus 100 basis points;

Provided further that in case of revenue surplus, the Commission shall charge the Licensee a Carrying Cost from the date on which such surplus has become due, i.e., from the end of the Year for which trueup has been done, till the end of the Year in which it is addressed on simple interest basis at one(1) Year State Bank of India (SBI) MCLR / any replacement thereof as notified by RBI for the time being in effect applicable for 1 Year period, as may be, applicable as on 1st April of the relevant Year plus 100 basis points."

The Commission has not undertaken the True-up of the FY 2017-18 and the APR for the FY 2018-19, the reasoning for which are explained in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 of this Order respectively. Accordingly, the Commission has not considered any carrying cost in the current Order. The same shall be considered during the True-up of the respective years. The Commission has considered the cumulative closing gap for the FY 2018-19 as the opening gap for the FY 2019-20, as per the Commission's ARR Order dated 28th March 2018. The same shall be revised as per actuals during the True-up of the FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 respectively.

The Commission, in the ARR Order for the FY 2018-19 had approved a cumulative revenue gap of INR 152.47 Cr till 31st March 2019, which has now been considered as the opening revenue gap for the FY 2019-20. The detailed computation is shown in the following tables:

Table 60: Standalone Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) for the FY 2019-20 at Existing Tariff determined by Commission (INR Cr) Particulars FV 2010-20

Particulars	FY 2019-20
Net Revenue Requirement	1,508.94
Revenue from Retail Sales at Existing Tariff	1,441.85
Revenue from Open Access	-
Standalone Gap/ (Surplus) for the year (excluding Regulatory Surcharge)	67.10

Table 61: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) at Existing Tariff determined by Commission (INR Cr)

Particulars	FY 2018-1911	FY 2019-20
Opening Gap/ (Surplus)	198.85	152.47
Add: Standalone Gap/ (Surplus)	(4.71)	67.10
Less: Revenue from Regulatory Surcharge	55.18	57.67
Closing Gap/ (Surplus)	138.95	161.89
Average Gap/ (Surplus)	168.90	157.18
Carrying Cost	13.51	-
Final Closing Gap/ (Surplus)	152.47	161.89

The Commission determines a cumulative revenue gap of INR 161.89 Cr till FY 2019-20 at existing tariff.

6.4. Treatment of the Cumulative Gap/ Surplus and Tariff Design

As derived from above, the resultant cumulative revenue gap till the end of the FY 2019-20 is INR 161.89 Cr, signifying that the revenue from existing tariff is not commensurate with the costs incurred by the Petitioner. In

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

¹¹ As per the figures approved by the Commission in the Tariff Order dated 28th March 2018

this present situation, in order to cover this revenue deficit and to be financially sustainable, the retail consumer tariffs demand a tariff increase. However, the revenue gap being substantial, recovering this entirely from increase in consumer tariffs may lead to a tariff shock. Hence, the Commission proposes to continue to recover a certain proportion of the revenue gap carried over from the preceding years by the Regulatory Surcharge imposed in the Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19 and recover the standalone revenue gap (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) for the FY 2019-20 through increase in retail tariff. The individual approach adopted and the applicability of the same has been discussed in the following sections.

6.4.1. Designing of Tariff

Petitioner's Submission

In order to bridge the cumulative revenue gap of INR 472.30 Cr (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) proposed by the Petitioner till FY 2021-22, the Petitioner has proposed to increase the Regulatory Surcharge from 4% to 10% for each year of the 2nd Control Period, with no tariff hike for the FY 2019-20. The Petitioner envisages the increase in Regulatory Surcharge to reduce the cumulative revenue gap to INR 130.25 Cr by FY 2019-20 and INR 37.66 Cr by FY 2021-22.

Commission's analysis

As discussed above, the Commission has determined the retail tariff for the FY 2019-20 in accordance with the principles stated in the Electricity Act, 2003 Tariff Policy, 2016, and the MYT Regulations, 2018.

Tariff design in general is guided by the following principles:

- 1. Cost reflective: The tariffs determined should efficiently reflect the cost of supply for each consumer category.
- 2. Progressive tariffs: Ensuring progressivity among tariffs by having telescopic tariff slabs which encourages efficient consumption and at the same time promotes intra-category cross-subsidy by way of charging higher tariff for higher consumption to subsidize the lower consumption consumers
- 3. Revenue neutrality: There should be no impact on the utility's yearly revenue due to rationalization of tariffs i.e. the overall status quo should be maintained.
- 4. Affordability: Assessing affordability of electricity for Domestic & Commercial consumers for defining slab ranges and setting tariffs
- 5. Revenue stability: Utilities should ensure adequate fixed cost recovery from fixed/ demand charges
- 6. Avoiding tariff shocks: Tariff shocks should be prevented and consumers should be kept informed about the future trends in tariffs
- 7. Demand management and grid stability: Demand management and grid stability should be ensured with demand-based tariffs
- 8. Simplified tariff structure: Tariff structure should be simplified to make it easily administrable by the utility and easy to understand for the consumer.
- 9. Smart tariff design: Tariff rate design should take into consideration trends in electric power such as small scale renewable generation by consumers, energy efficiency, electric vehicle charging, etc.

While all the above principles contribute significantly in developing a sustainable tariff framework, other principles like Cost of Supply and Tariff Affordability are also essential and constitute the building blocks in achieving the overall objective. The context and the approach for these parameters have been discussed as follows:

1. Cost of Supply

a) Context

Due to electricity being an essential utility item for all consumers, over the period of time, various socio-economic issues have been factored in to determine the end users' tariffs. This has unfortunately led to a severe imbalance

between the tariffs levied vis-à-vis the cost of supply of the electricity, causing distress to the Discom. For example, in order to ensure that tariffs are kept in check for residential consumers, while still allowing cost recovery for Discoms, cross-subsidy is built in between categories. The tariffs so determined, are skewed, with tariff for industrial and commercial consumers being higher and for other consumer categories being lower than their respective costs of supply. The implication of this imbalance in tariffs is twofold – uncompetitive industries owing to higher input costs and inability of Discoms to recover sufficient revenue from domestic consumers, resulting in financial distress. The issue is more pronounced for rural supply where the tariffs are highly subsidized, the actual cost of supply is higher and the revenue recovery is poor.

It is thus essential that tariffs reflect the true cost to service a category of consumer. As a crucial first step towards cost-reflective tariffs, it is important for distribution utilities to determine the costs of supply (which cascade from generation to transmission and finally to distribution and retail supply of power) that should be prudently recovered from each consumer category. These costs should correspond to the actual costs being imposed by each consumer category on the Discom. By determining consumer category wise costs of supply, the Discom would be in a better position to allocate costs where relevant and determine how tariffs can be levied fairly on each category.

The overall approach that can be followed for accurately determining the Cost of Supply has been discussed as follows.

b) Approach

Presently, the most commonly used approach for determining the cost of supply of electricity for tariff determination is the Average Cost of Supply (ACoS) method. The ACoS is computed by dividing the Aggregate Revenue Requirement (ARR) determined by the Commission for recovery through tariffs by the total energy sales for the year. However, this methodology does not indicate the costs incurred by consumers at different voltage levels using different assets of the network. Therefore, it does not help in determining accurate tariffs for particular consumers, eventually resulting in insufficient cost coverage.

As a next logical step, the Voltage wise cost of supply (VCoS) method provides a better reflection of cost of supply to consumers at different voltage levels. The Hon'ble ATE suggested a simplified version of the same in 2010, to determine VCoS in the absence of all necessary data. In this method, the power purchase costs and other costs (such as network costs, wheeling costs etc.) are allocated to various consumer categories based on energy input or energy sales (as considered appropriate by the State Commission). This approach factors in the voltage level differentiation based on losses, however, it does not factor in asset utilization at different voltage levels.

A more refined version of determination of VCoS uses three parameters for allocating various costs to voltage levels – energy input at each voltage level, energy sales and asset allocation to voltage levels. The losses segregated voltage wise (as a percentage of input energy) are to be allocated to different voltage levels based on energy input to each voltage level (as explained in subsequent sections). Subsequently, the cost elements such as power procurement costs, employee expenses, administrative and general expenses and income tax can be allocated to each voltage levels based on total sales at each voltage level. The cost elements, which are dependent on assets such as depreciation, interest costs, return allowed to utility etc. are allocated in ratio of assets allocated to each voltage level. The sum of all the cost components at each voltage level is the cost to supply the particular voltage (EHT/ HT/ LT).

The Commission is of the opinion that while VCoS differentiates cost allocation based on voltage levels, it does not factor in differentiation at consumer category level. For instance, at the same LT level, cost of supplying electricity to a Commercial consumer may be different from that of a Residential consumer. Thus, it believes that the most progressive way forward for PED is to accurately determine the cost of supply is to attempt to determine Cost of Supply at various category level. The Commission notes that States like Andhra Pradesh and Telangana have determined Category wise Cost of Supply albeit with several assumptions and PED must also attempt to determine the same.

On studying the existing methodologies followed internationally, among developing nations with energy access situations like India's, the Commission is of the opinion that the Category wise Cost of Supply methodology is an

appropriate starting point. The embedded cost method identifies and appropriately assigns the historical or accounting costs that make up a Discom's revenue requirement to all categories and sub-categories of consumers.

This method involves three steps:

- Cost Functionalization
- Cost Classification
- Cost Allocation

Cost functionalization separates cost data into the functional activities performed in the operation of a utility system - power generation/supply, transmission, distribution and retail supply. Classification determines the portion of the cost that is related to specific cost-causal factors, such as those that are demand-related, energy-related, or customer-related. Finally, the cost allocation step assigns the costs to specific customer categories based on the customer's contribution to the specific classifier selected.

The Commission as part of this Order has determined the tariff according to the Average Cost of Supply (ACoS) due to lack of requisite data. The Commission strongly believes that determination of Category wise Cost of Supply is essential to ensure cost reflectivity in tariffs fixed for different categories. However, the Commission feels that to carry out this exercise a lot of field level information would be required such as Category wise coincident and non-co-incident demand, Voltage wise value of assets (Voltage wise asset ratio), Voltage wise losses, Category wise break-up of costs related to Metering, Billing and Collection etc., which currently the Petitioner doesn't maintain. Therefore, in absence of the same, the Commission is unable to determine the Category wise CoS in this Order but directs the Petitioner to start maintaining this data and submit the same in the tariff proceeding of the upcoming year.

2. Tariff Affordability

a) Context

The Commission understands that the consumer base of PED, particularly the domestic category consumers, is varied and covers a wide spectrum of socio-economic backgrounds. It is aware that most low income households spend a substantial share of their income on utility services such as electricity, heating and water. However, any envisaged tariff reforms are often objected to avoid further burdening of these consumers. However, to improve the quality of service of electricity, the Discom has to undergo significant capital expenditure, which eventually deteriorates the affordability of tariffs. Thus to tackle this problem and in the spirit of economic wellbeing of all consumer classes, the concept of cross-subsidies has been built into the current tariff structure.

However, the Commission believes that a more scientific and logical approach can be adopted to identify the right categories of consumers and the right cross-subsidy/ subsidy requirement that will benefit the end consumers at the same time. Hence, the Commission believes that there is a strong need to develop a scientific methodology to assess the social impact of electricity tariffs.

The overall approach that can be followed for determining the tariff affordability has been discussed as follows.

b) Approach

On reviewing methodologies adopted globally for social impact assessment of electricity tariffs by studying international research reports and studying model practices internationally, the Commission found that Tariff Affordability Ratio (TAR) is a reliable parameter to measure affordability of electricity in households.

TAR is defined by obtaining the burden incurred by a household for electricity as compared to the overall household expenditure. The rationale behind this concept is that the electricity is a basic utility and is unavoidable in today's scenario. However, this does not ensure that the expenditure level is in line with the overall household expenditure. Hence, this concept helps to understand the affordability level of electricity on households with different economic levels.

The electricity expenditure can be determined initially for domestic consumers by computing the average consumption levels across each slab and the household expenditure can be estimated from national surveys of household expenditure across economic levels conducted by organizations like NSSO. Thereafter the distribution of consumers of the Discom across tariff slabs can be mapped across the established economic levels to develop the final affordability ratio matrix for the Discom's domestic consumer base.

Following the identification of the current ratio of Tariff Affordability, the Commission in consultation with the stakeholders will develop benchmarks for acceptable affordability levels by studying trends across countries with a demography and energy scenario similar to that of India and propose appropriate tariffs. The final output shall help understand the Commission to modify tariffs in cases where there is more room for tariff increase or a need to correct tariffs. The exercise would also help the Commission in setting tariff slabs as per the paying capacity of the consumers, which would be beneficial particularly for Domestic category consumers. Additionally, this shall also help the Government to formulate better schemes to channelize its intended benefits effectively.

The Commission in these tariff proceedings is not carrying out this exercise due to unavailability of accurate data. The Petitioner is directed to ensure the sanctity of the data maintained pertaining to various categories.

Keeping in view the above principles and based on the category wise information submitted by the Petitioner, the Commission has determined the retail tariff applicable for the FY 2019-20 as per the following:

- 1. Relatively higher tariff increase has been done for the Domestic category, which is cross-subsidized, rather than increasing the tariff for cross-subsidizing categories such as Commercial, LT and HT categories, in order to ensure that tariffs progressively reflect the cost of supply.
- 2. The Commission believes that the demand for charging infrastructure for electric vehicles will increase in the near future due to increased commercialization. Furthermore, the Commission is of the opinion that to impart the necessary impetus for the adoption of E-Vehicles in the UT, a sustainable framework has to be developed and having a designated electricity tariff is the first step towards achieving it. Therefore, keeping in view the anticipated demand and need, the Commission introduces a new category namely Electric Vehicle Charging Stations for consumers setting up infrastructure for charging of Electric vehicles/ Electric rickshaws etc. and has fixed the tariff as per the guidelines of Ministry of Power, Govt. of India.

6.4.2. Tariff Increase and Schedule:

As described in the earlier section, the current tariff does not cover the entire cost of the Petitioner for the FY 2019-20. The substantial standalone revenue gap (excluding Regulatory Surcharge) at the end of the FY 2019-20 i.e. INR 67.10 Cr necessitates an increase in retail tariff. The existing retail tariff and the retail tariff now approved by the Commission for each consumer category has been shown in the following table:

	Consumer Category	Existing Ta	ariff	Approved Tariff		
S. No		Fixed Charge	Energy Charge	Fixed	Energy Charge	
		Fixed Charge	INR/kWh	Charge	INR/kWh	
1	DOMESTIC PURPOSES					
a.	0-100 units per month		1.30		1.50	
b.	101-200 units per month	INR 40/connection/	2.25	INR 40/connection/	2.50	
c.	201-300 units per month	month	3.95	month	4.35	
d.	Above 300 units per month		5.10		5.60	
2	HUT SERVICES (OHOB)					
a.	Hut Services	INR 35/connection/ month	-	INR 35/connection/ month	-	

Table 62: Existing and approved tariff

Order on ARR for the $2^{\rm nd}$ MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

		Existing Tariff		Approved Tariff			
s.	Consumer Category	Energy		Fixed	Energy		
No		Fixed Charge	Charge INR/kWh	Charge	Charge INR/kWh		
3	COMMERCIAL		Intraction		Intry RVII		
I	LT Commercial						
a.	0-100 units per month		5.15	DID	5.50		
b.	101-250 units per month	INR 120/connection/	6.15	INR 120/connection/	6.50		
с.	Above 250 units per month	month	6.85	month	7.20		
II	HT Commercial (For contract demand up to 5000 kVA)	INR 350 per kVA per month	5.40	INR 400 per kVA per month	5.50		
4	AGRICULTURE SERVICES						
Ι	Agriculture						
a.	Small Farmers	INR 10/HP/month	-	INR 10/HP/month	-		
b.	Other Farmers	INR 45/HP/month	-	INR 45/HP/month	_		
II	Cottage Industries /Poultry Fa	rms/ Horticulture/Pis	sciculture	-			
a.	0-100 units per month		1.30		1.50		
b.	101-200 units per month	INR 40/connection/	2.25	INR 40/connection/	2.50		
c.	201-300 units per month	month	3.95	month	4.35		
d.	Above 300 units per month		5.10	_	5.60		
5	PUBLIC LIGHTING			-			
a.	Public Lighting	INR 100/pole/ month	6.75	INR 100/pole/ month	6.75		
6	INDUSTRIES						
a.	LT Industries	INR 100 /connection/ month	5.60	INR 120 /connection/ month	5.80		
b.	HT Industries (For Supply at 11 kV, 22 kV or 33 kV)	INR 350 per kVA per month	5.30	INR 400 per kVA per month	5.35		
c.	EHT Industries (For Supply at 110 kV or 132 kV)	INR 420 per kVA per month	5.00	INR 450 per kVA per month	5.10		
7	LT WATER WORKS	INR 120/connection/ month	6.40	INR 140/connection/ month	6.70		
8	HT OTHERS	INR 450 per kVA per month	6.50	INR 450 per kVA per month	6.50		
9	ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING STATION	-	-	INR 200 per kVA per month	5.20		
10	HOARDINGS/SIGNBOARDS						
a.	Hoardings/signboards	INR 120 per kVA per month or part thereof	8.00	INR 120 per kVA per month or part thereof	8.00		
11	TEMPORARY SUPPLY						
	Lights or combined installation of	Minimum charges of		Tariff for Tempora			
a.	lights and fans, motive power, heating and others	INR 200 per connection per month or part thereof	9.75	shall be Fixed/ Dem any) plus energy	charges (for		
b.	Special Illumination	Minimum charges of INR 500 per connection per month or part thereof	10.00	–relevant slab, if corresponding perr category plus 50% o For multi activity pu	nanent supply f both. ırsuit,		
c.	Construction and testing purpose for load exceeding 130 HP or 97 kW	Minimum charges of INR 500 per connection per month or part thereof	10.00	applicable Tariff for temporary connection shall be with referent to that of non-domestic categor for permanent supply.			

6.4.3. Revenue from Approved Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20

Based on the retail tariff approved above, the revenue from approved tariff is shown in the following table. The Commission has not estimated any revenue for Electric Vehicle Charging Station category due to unavailability of requisite data. The Commission as of now approves the K factor for the category as 1. However, the Petitioner is directed to submit the requisite data for energy sales, no. of consumers and connected load in case any consumers are identified under this category.

S. No.	Category	Sales (MUs)	Energy Charges (Rs Cr)	Fixed charges (Rs Cr)	Total Charges (Rs Cr)	ABR (Rs/unit)	K Factor
1	DOMESTIC & COTTAGE	774-95	227.63	16.38	244.01	3.15	
	0-100 units	325.24	48.79	6.43	55.21	1.70	0.30
	101-200 units	194.13	48.53	4.79	53.33	2.75	0.48
	201-300 units	102.54	44.60	2.56	47.16	4.60	0.81
	Above 300 units	153.04	85.70	2.60	88.31	5.77	1.01
2	HUT SERVICES/ OHOB	10.49	0.00	1.49	1.49	1.42	-
3	COMMERCIAL	307.50	195.01	21.16	216.17	7.03	1.23
(i)	LT Commercial	236.55	155.99	8.03	164.02	6.93	
	0-100 units	62.44	34.34	3.26	37.60	6.02	1.06
	101-250 units	53.04	34.47	1.33	35.80	6.75	1.19
	Above 250 units	121.08	87.18	3.43	90.61	7.48	1.31
(ii)	HT Commercial for contract demand up to 5000 kVA	70.95	39.02	13.14	52.16	7.35	1.29
4	AGRICULTURE SERVICES	57.92	0.00	2.15	2.15	0.37	-
	Small Farmers	8.09	0.00	0.07	0.07	0.09	_
	Other farmers	49.83	0.00	2.07	2.07	0.42	-
5	PUBLIC LIGHTING	24.48	16.52	6.09	22.62	9.24	1.62
6	INDUSTRIES	1,306.83	697.64	194.89	892.53	6.83	1.20
(i)	LT Industrial	148.02	85.85	0.95	86.80	5.86	1.03
(ii)	HT Industries (For Supply at 11 kV, 22 kV or 33 kV)	831.78	445.00	134.22	579.22	6.96	1.22
(iii)	EHT Industries (For Supply at 110 kV or 132 kV)	327.03	166.79	59.72	226.51	6.93	1.22
7	LT Water Tanks	37.59	25.19	0.02	25.21	6.71	1.18
-		0/07				/	
8	HT OTHERS	119.08	77.40	16.17	93.5 7	7.86	1.38
9	ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING STATION	-	-	-	-	-	1.00
10	HOARDINGS/SIGNBO ARDS	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.00
11	TEMPRORARY	10.27	10.27	0.00	10.27	10.00	*

Table 63: Revenue from approved retail tariff determined by Commission (INR Cr)

Order on ARR for the $2^{\rm nd}$ MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

S. No.	Category	Sales (MUs)	Energy Charges (Rs Cr)	Fixed charges (Rs Cr)	Total Charges (Rs Cr)	ABR (Rs/unit)	K Factor
	TOTAL	2,649.11	1,249.66	258.37	1,508.03	5.69	

* *1.50 times the k factor of the relevant category in which the connection falls

The Commission approves revenue from approved retail tariff of Rs 1508.03 Cr for the FY 2019-20 against a Net Revenue Requirement of Rs 1508.94 Cr.

The following table provides the category wise Average Cost of Supply (ACoS), Existing Average Billing Rate (ABR), Approved ABR and the existing and approved recovery vis-à-vis the (ACoS).

Tuble 04. Turm mercuse approved by commission							
Category	ACoS (INR/kWh)	ABR at Existing Tariff (INR/kWh)	ABR at Approved Tariff (INR/kWh)	Increase (%)			
Domestic	5.68	2.85	3.15	10.46%			
ОНОВ	5.68	1.42	1.42	0.00%			
Commercial	5.68	6.68	7.03	5.17%			
Agriculture	5.68	0.37	0.37	0.00%			
Public Lighting	5.68	9.24	9.24	0.00%			
Industries	5.68	6.59	6.83	3.64%			
LT Water Works	5.68	6.41	6.71	4.70%			
HT Others	5.68	7.86	7.86	0.00%			
Temporary Supply	5.68	10.00	10.00	0.00%			
Total	5.68	5.44	5.69	4.59%			

Table 64: Tariff increase approved by Commission

The average increase in the retail tariff now approved by the Commission vis-à-vis prevailing tariff is 4.59%.

6.4.4. Regulatory Surcharge

As is evident from the above, with an average tariff increase of 4.59%, the revenue from Approved Retail Tariff recovers the standalone Net Revenue Requirement of the FY 2019-20. The Commission has tried to limit the tariff increase in each category in order to safeguard the interests of consumers by avoiding an abnormal increase in tariffs. However, the cumulative revenue gap till the end of the FY 2018-19 (as approved in the ARR Order for the FY 2018-19) is yet to be recovered. The following table provides the cumulative revenue gap till FY 2019-20 excluding Regulatory Surcharge at approved tariff.

Table 65: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ (Surplus) excluding Regulatory Surcharge at Approved Tariff (INR Cr)

Particulars	FY 2018-19	FY 2019-20
Net Revenue Requirement (a)	1,374.75	1,508.94
Revenue from Retail Sales at Approved Tariff (b)	1,367.89	1,508.03
Revenue from Regulatory Surcharge (c)	55.18	-
Revenue from Open Access Charges (d)	11.57	-
Total Revenue (e= b+c+d)	1,434.64	1,508.03
Standalone Gap /(Surplus) for the year (f=a-e)	(59.89)	0.92
Opening Gap/ (Surplus) (g)	198.85	152.47

Particulars	FY 2018-19	FY 2019-20
Add: Gap/ (Surplus) (h)	(59.89)	0.92
Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i=g+h)	138.95	153.38
Carrying Cost (j)	13.51	-
Final Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i+j)	152.47	153.38

It can be observed from the table above that the increase in tariff is not enough to recover the cumulative revenue gap. Therefore, the Commission, in order to recover approved revenue gap till FY 2018-19, has decided to continue with the Regulatory Surcharge of 4.00%. The Surcharge shall be applicable to all consumers. The revenue from the Regulatory Surcharge and the resultant gap after factoring both the additional revenue from Regulatory Surcharge has been discussed subsequently. In order to moderate the tariff increase to consumers, the Commission has decided to recover this cumulative gap till FY 2018-19, till further Orders of the Commission.

Applicability and Conditions of the Regulatory Surcharge

- This Regulatory Surcharge shall be applicable to all consumer categories served by the Petitioner.
- The Surcharge shall also be applicable to consumers opting for open access.
- The Regulatory Surcharge shall be levied in the monthly/ bimonthly bill as a percentage of the total Energy and Demand charges payable by the consumer.

6.4.5. Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus

On considering the additional revenue from tariff increase and Regulatory Surcharge, the resultant Revenue Gap/Surplus has been shown in the following table:

Table 66: Cumulative Revenue Gap/ Surplus with Regulatory Surcharge approved by
Commission (INR Cr)

Particulars	FY 2018-19*	FY 2019-20
Net Revenue Requirement (a)	1,374.75	1,508.94
Revenue from Retail Sales at Approved Tariff (b)	1,367.89	1,508.03
Revenue from Regulatory Surcharge (c)	55.18	60.32
Revenue from Open Access Charges (d)	11.57	-
Total Revenue (e= b+c+d)	1,434.64	1,568.35
Standalone Gap /(Surplus) for the year (f=a-e)	(59.89)	(59.40)
Opening Gap/ (Surplus) (g)	198.85	152.47
Add: Gap/ (Surplus) (h)	(59.89)	(59.40)
Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i=g+h)	138.95	93.06
Carrying Cost (j)	13.51	-
Final Closing Gap/ (Surplus) (i+j)	152.47	93.06

*As approved in the ARR Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission approves a cumulative revenue gap of Rs 93.06 Cr till FY 2019-20.

6.4.6. Highlights of the Tariff Structure

The highlights of the tariff structure approved by the Commission for FY 2019-20 are as follows:

1. The Commission has made every effort to rationalize the tariffs so that they gradually reflect the true cost to service a category of consumer in accordance with the provisions of the Act. Accordingly, the Commission has approved relatively higher increase in tariff for the cross-subsidized categories than the cross-subsidizing categories.

- 2. The Commission has approved an average tariff hike of 4.59% while retaining the regulatory surcharge of 4% for the FY 2019-20.
- 3. The Commission has introduced a new category namely Electric Vehicle Charging Stations for consumers setting up infrastructure for charging of Electric vehicles/ Electric rickshaws etc. and has fixed the tariff as per the guidelines of Ministry of Power, Govt. of India.

7. Chapter 7: Open Access Charges for the FY 2019-20

7.1. Wheeling Charges

7.1.1. Allocation Matrix - Allocation of ARR into Wheeling and Retail Supply of Electricity

Petitioner's submission:

The Petitioner has considered the Allocation Statement as per the Tariff Order approved by the Commission for the FY 2018-19. Accordingly, the segregation of accounts is shown in the following table:

	Allocati	on (%)	FY 2019-20		
Particulars	Wheeling	Supply	Wheeling (INR Cr)	Supply (INR Cr)	Total (INR Cr)
Cost of power purchase	0%	100%	-	1,294.10	1,294.10
Employee costs	70%	30%	84.33	36.14	120.47
Repair and Maintenance Expenses	90%	10%	12.18	1.35	13.53
Administration and General Expenses	50%	50%	9.21	9.21	18.42
Depreciation	90%	10%	15.45	1.72	17.17
Interest and Finance charges	90%	10%	16.68	1.85	18.53
Interest on Working Capital	22%	78%	0.33	1.16	1.48
Return on Equity	90%	10%	36.19	4.02	40.21
Provision for Bad Debt	0%	100%	-	-	-
Interest on consumer security deposit	0%	100%	-	22.17	22.17
Total Revenue Requirement			174.37	1,371.72	1,546.09
Less: Non-Tariff Income	0%	100%	-	8.59	8.59
Net Revenue Requirement			174.37	1,363.13	1,537.50

Table 67: Allocation Statement as considered by the Petitioner

The Petitioner has allocated O&M cost between LT, HT and EHT level based on number of consumers, whereas other costs have been allocated between LT, HT and EHT level as per asset allocation ratio shown in the following table:

Table 68: Voltage wise allocation of Consumers, Sales and Asset Allocation as assumed by thePetitioner

Category	Consumers	Asset Allocation (%)	Sales (MU)	Cumulative Voltage wise Losses (%)
Low Tension (LT) Level	503,136	50.00%	1,300.27	19.49%
High Tension (HT)	542	40.00%	1,021.81	5.44%
Extra High Tension(EHT) Level	7	10.00%	327.03	1.50%
Total	503,685	100%	2,649.11	12.5%

Accordingly, the Petitioner has submitted wheeling charges of INR 0.73/kWh at LT Voltage level, INR 0.24/kWh at HT Voltage level and INR 0.18/kWh at EHT Voltage level for the FY 2019-20. The computation of Wheeling charges as submitted by the Petitioner has been shown in the following table:

				-	
Category	O&M (INR Cr)	Others (INR Cr)	Total (INR Cr)	Sales (MU)	Wheeling Charges (INR/kWh)
Low Tension (LT) Level	64.43	30.22	94.65	1,300.27	0.73
High Tension (HT)	0.07	24.17	24.24	1,021.81	0.24
Extra High Tension(EHT) Level	0.001	6.04	6.04	327.03	0.18
Total	64.50	60.43	124.93	2,649.11	0.47

Table 69: Wheeling Charge calculation as submitted by Petitioner

Commission's analysis:

The Commission has considered the Allocation Statement for bifurcation of wheeling and retail ARR as per Regulation 48 of the MYT Regulations, 2018. The allocation between wheeling and retail supply business for the FY 2019-20 as per the ARR approved in this Order is provided in the following table:

Table 70: Allocation Statement approved by Commission

	Allocati	on (%)	FY 2019-20			
Particulars	Wheeling	Supply	Wheeling (INR Cr)	Supply (INR Cr)	Total (INR Cr)	
Cost of power purchase for full year	0%	100%	0.00	1,282.96	1,282.96	
Employee costs	40%	60%	42.46	63.69	106.16	
Administration and General Expenses	50%	50%	6.41	6.41	12.83	
Repair and Maintenance Expenses	90%	10%	10.30	1.14	11.44	
Depreciation	90%	10%	27.54	3.06	30.60	
Interest and Finance charges	90%	10%	10.97	1.22	12.19	
Interest on Working Capital	10%	90%	0.67	6.06	6.73	
Interest on consumer security deposit	10%	90%	1.23	11.05	12.28	
Return on Equity	-	-	34.33	3.94	38.27	
Provision of Bad & Doubtful Debt	0%	100%	0.00	0.00	0.00	
Income Tax	90%	10%	0.00	0.00	0.00	
Total Revenue Requirement			133.92	1,379.53	1,513.45	
Less: Non-Tariff Income	10%	90%	0.45	4.06	4.51	
Net Revenue Requirement			133.47	1,375.48	1,508.94	

To determine the wheeling charges, the wheeling costs are allocated on the basis of voltage levels. The wheeling charges are levied for distribution network utilized by the Open Access consumers and primarily comprises of O&M Expenses and other costs as provided in the table above.

The methodology adopted for allocating the derived wheeling costs at respective voltage levels has been elaborated as follows:

- O&M Expenses consisting of Employee, A&G and R&M expenses are allocated to each voltage level on the basis of number of consumers.
- All expenses other than the O&M expenses are allocated to each voltage level on the basis of voltage wise asset allocation. The Petitioner in this regard was directed to submit the voltage wise asset allocation but has failed to submit the desired information and in the absence of such information, the Commission has assumed the voltage wise asset allocation shown in Table 71.
- The resultant cost at EHT voltage level is divided among LT, HT and EHT voltage levels on the basis of input energy at respective voltage levels as the EHT network is used by consumers at all voltage levels. Similarly, allocated cost at HT voltage level is divided between HT and LT voltage levels. The cost at LT voltage level is allocated completely to LT voltage level.

The energy input has been determined assuming the loss level of EHT voltage as 1.50% and loss level at HT voltage as 4.00%, the same as approved in the Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19. The Petitioner in this regard has failed to submit the voltage wise losses. The resultant losses have been loaded to the LT voltage level in order to maintain the overall Intra-State T&D loss at 12.50% as approved in the Business Plan Order.

Table 71: Parameters assumed for voltage wise allocation of wheeling charges

Category	No. of Consumers	Asset Allocation (%)	Sales (MU)	Cumulative Voltage wise Losses (%)	Energy Input (MU)
Low Tension (LT) Level	503,136	50.00%	1,300.27	19.49%	1,614.95
High Tension (HT) Level	542	40.00%	1,021.81	5.44%	1,080.59
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	7	10.00%	327.03	1.50%	332.01
Total	503,685	100.00%	2,649.11	12.50%	3,027.55

Accordingly, the Commission approves the Wheeling Charges as follows:

Table 72: Wheeling Charges approved by Commission

Category	O&M (INR Cr)	Others (INR Cr)	Total (INR Cr)	Energy Sales (MU)	Wheeling Charges (INR/kWh)
Low Tension (LT) Level	59.14	57.03	116.18	1,300.27	0.89
High Tension (HT) Level	0.03	16.54	16.57	1021.81	0.16
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	0.00	0.82	0.82	327.03	0.02
Total	59.17	74.39	133.56	2,649.11	

The Commission approves wheeling charge of INR 0.89/kWh at LT voltage level, INR 0.16/kWh at HT voltage level and INR 0.02/kWh at EHT voltage level

7.2. Additional Surcharge

Petitioner's submission:

The Petitioner has proposed an Additional Surcharge of INR 0.95/kWh. The Additional Surcharge computed by the Petitioner is shown in the followed table:

Table 73: Additional Surcharge for the FY 2019-20 as submitted by the Petitioner

Particulars	FY 2019-20
Total Power Purchase cost (INR Cr)	1,275.12
Fixed Cost component in Power Purchase Cost (excluding Transmission Charges) (INR Cr)	251.43
Energy Sales (MU)	2,649.11
Additional Surcharge (INR/kWh)	0.95

Commission's analysis:

The Commission has notified the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa And Union Territories (Connectivity and Open Access in Intra-State Transmission and Distribution) Regulations, 2017. Regulation 4.5 (1) of the said Regulations states the following:

"An Open Access Consumer, receiving supply of electricity from a person other than the Distribution Licensee of his area of supply, shall pay to the Distribution Licensee an additional surcharge in addition to wheeling charges and cross-subsidy surcharge, to meet the fixed cost of such Distribution Licensee arising out of his obligation to supply as provided under sub-section (4) of Section 42 of the Act: Provided that such additional surcharge shall not be levied in case Open Access is provided to a person who has established a captive generation plant for carrying the electricity to the destination of his own use."

Regulation 4.5 (2) of the said Regulations stipulate:

"This additional surcharge shall become applicable only if the obligation of the Licensee in terms of power purchase commitments has been and continues to be stranded or there is an unavoidable obligation and incidence to bear fixed costs by the Licensee consequent to such a contract. However, the fixed costs related to network assets would be recovered through wheeling charges."

Further, Regulation 5.2 (1) (b) states the following:

"The quantum of drawal of electricity by a partial Open Access Consumer from the Distribution Licensee during any Time Block of a Day should not exceed the "Admissible Drawl of Electricity by the Open Access Consumer" which is the difference of Contract Demand and maximum quantum of Open Access for which approval has been granted by the Nodal Agency.

[Illustration: If an Open Access Consumer with a Contract Demand of 10 MW has been given an approval for a maximum Open Access quantum of 6MW for a period of 3 Months, the Admissible Drawl of Electricity from the Distribution Licensee during any Time Block shall be 4 MW for any Day during a period of 3 Months.]"

Therefore, in accordance with the above Regulations, the Commission has determined the Additional Surcharge as per the following:

Particulars	FY 2019-20
Fixed Cost component in Power Purchase Cost (excluding Transmission Charges) (INR Cr)	281.08
Energy Sales (MUs)	2,649.10
Additional Surcharge (INR/kWh)	1.06

Table 74: Additional Surcharge approved by Commission

As per the Joint Electricity Regulatory Commission for the State of Goa and Union Territories (Open Access in Transmission and Distribution) Regulations, 2009, a consumer availing Open Access was required to pay fixed charges on contracted load even when the load was drawn partially from the Distribution Licensee. In addition, the consumer was also required to pay wheeling charges, additional surcharge and the cross-subsidy surcharge. **As per the new "Open Access Regulations, 2017", a consumer is now required to pay fixed charges on reduced demand after adjusting for demand drawn through Open Access in accordance with the Regulation. The Commission approves an Additional Surcharge of INR 1.06/kWh for the FY 2019-20.**

The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit quarterly details of the power stranded on account of consumers opting for open access along with the Additional Surcharge recovered from these consumers. The Commission will analyse the information and change the applicable Additional Surcharge, if required.

7.3. Cross-Subsidy Surcharge

Petitioner's submission:

The Cross-Subsidy Surcharge submitted by the Petitioner is shown in the following table:

Category	VCoS (INR/kWh)	ABR (INR/kWh)	Cross- Subsidy (INR/kWh)
Low Tension (LT) Level	6.65	4.41	(2.24)
High Tension (HT)	4.74	7.47	2.73
Extra High Tension(EHT) Level	4.55	6.81	2.27

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

Commission's analysis:

The Commission in this Order has calculated the cross-subsidy surcharge with respect to voltage wise cost of supply. The following approach has been adopted to determine the voltage wise cost of supply:

• Voltage Wise losses at each voltage level are assumed for LT, HT & EHT voltage categories. The remaining losses are adjusted in the LT voltage level in order to maintain the Intra-State T&D losses at 12.50%, as approved in the Business Pan Order. Voltage wise losses assumed at each level have been shown in the following table:

, U		
Category	Voltage Level Loss (%)	Cumulative Losses upto that voltage level (%)
Low Tension (LT) Level	14.85%	19.49%
High Tension (HT) Level	4.00%	5.44%
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	1.50%	1.50%
Total	12.50%	12.50%

Table 76: Voltage Wise Losses considered by the Commission

Using these losses the energy input at each voltage level is determined based on the energy sales. The following table shows the energy input at each voltage level

Tuble // Energy input at each voltage level (inc)						
Category	Energy Sales (MU)	Cumulative Losses (%)	Energy Input (MU)			
Low Tension (LT) Level	1,300.27	19.49%	1,614.95			
High Tension (HT) Level	1,021.81	4.00%	1,080.59			
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	327.03	1.50%	332.01			
Total	2,649.11	12.50%	3,027.55			

Table 77: Energy Input at each voltage level (MU)

Now the overall ARR approved for the FY 2019-20 is divided into variable and fixed ARR with variable ARR comprising of variable power purchase cost and fixed ARR comprising of all the other costs.

The fixed component comprising of fixed cost of power purchase, O&M etc. is further allocated to each voltage category as per the following principles:

- The fixed cost of power purchase is assigned to each voltage level on the basis of energy input at respective voltage levels.
- The O&M expenses are allocated to each voltage level on the basis of the number of consumers. The resultant cost allocated to EHT level is then further allocated to EHT, HT and LT levels on the basis of input energy, as the EHT network is utilized by all EHT, HT and LT network consumers. Similarly, the cost allocated to HT is distributed to both HT and LT voltage level.
- The remaining fixed costs are allocated on the basis of voltage wise asset allocation assumed earlier and further allocated to respective voltage levels on the basis of input energy.

rubic /011 urum	Tuble /0.1 utumeters used for unocurion of fixed costs						
Category	Energy Input (MU)	Voltage wise Asset Allocation (%)	No. of Consumers				
Low Tension (LT) Level	1,614.95	50%	503,136				
High Tension (HT) Level	1,080.59	40%	542				
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	332.01	10%	7				
Total	3,027.55	100%	503,685				

Table 78: Parameters used for allocation of fixed costs

The Variable component of the Power purchase cost is allocated on the basis of energy input. The Voltage wise cost of supply (VCoS) is then determined on the basis of energy sales of respective categories. Accordingly, the VCoS is determined as shown in the following table:

Category	Allocated Fixed Cost (INR Cr)	Allocated Variable Cost (INR Cr)	Total Cost (INR Cr)	Energy Sales (MU)	VCoS (INR/kwh)
Low Tension (LT) Level	393.98	494.00	887.98	1,300.27	6.83
High Tension (HT) Level	148.68	330.54	479.23	1,021.81	4.69
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	40.18	101.56	141.74	327.03	4.33
Total	582.84	926.10	1,508.94	2,649.11	

Table 79: Voltage Wise Cost of Supply (VCoS)

The VCoS as determined is used to determine the Cross-Subsidy Surcharge

Table 80: Cross-Subsidy Surcharge

Category	VCoS (INR/kWh)	ABR (INR/kWh)	Cross- Subsidy (INR/kWh)
Low Tension (LT) Level	6.83	4.28	(2.55)
High Tension (HT) Level	4.69	7.09	2.40
Extra High Tension (EHT) Level	4.33	6.93	2.59

The Cross-Subsidy Surcharge is coming out to be negative for LT voltage level, INR 2.40/kWh for HT and INR 2.59/kWh for EHT voltage levels.

Therefore, the Commission approves nil Cross-Subsidy Surcharge at LT Voltage level, INR 2.40/kWh at HT Voltage Level and INR 2.59/kWh at EHT Voltage levels, in FY 2019-20.

8. Chapter 8: Fuel and Power Purchase Cost Adjustment Mechanism

The State of Goa and Union Territories of Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Chandigarh, Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli and Puducherry receive power from the Central Generating Stations, State Generating Stations, Independent Power Producer's (IPP's) through the long-term power purchase agreements and short-term purchases – through exchange, bilateral purchases etc. The distribution licensees procure power from various available sources and supply power to the consumers at retail tariffs determined by the Commission. Power purchase cost accounts for more than 80% of the Annual Revenue Requirements (ARR) of the distribution licensees and includes the cost paid for procurement of power, transmission charges, Deviation Settlement Mechanism (DSM) charges, State Load Despatch Center (SLDC)/ Regional Load Despatch Center (RLDC) charges and is netted off with revenue earned from the sale of surplus power.

The cost of the long-term power being procured by the distribution licensees is fixed by the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) for plants supplying power to more than one State/UT (for example NTPC, NHPC etc.) and by the JERC for plants located within the region (for IPP's, licensees own generation and other State generating sources). Charges for the Over-drawal/Under-drawal from the Grid, Inter-State Transmission charges and RLDC charges are fixed by the CERC, while Intra-State Transmission charges and SLDC charges are fixed by the JERC. Short-term purchase/ sale of power is done through traders, bilateral contracts, banking and power exchanges at market-determined prices.

While determining retail tariff for any year, the Commission first determines the ARR based on the projection of various cost elements including power purchase cost. Power purchase cost of the distribution licensee is derived from the power purchase quantum and per unit power purchase cost. Quantum of power purchase depends upon the energy sales to the retail consumer and distribution losses, out of which energy sales is not under the control of the distribution licensee. There is also variation in actual per unit power purchase cost vis-à-vis projected per unit power purchase cost due to change in fuel cost, change in power purchase mix i.e. thermal /hydel/renewable mix, long term/short term power mix etc. This makes power purchase cost uncontrollable in nature.

The Commission undertakes the truing up exercise for the variation in the cost and revenue once the audited accounts of the distribution licensee are available. For example, the Commission will undertake True-up of the FY 2017-18 once the audited accounts of the FY 2017-18 are available. If the audited accounts for the FY 2017-18 are prepared timely, the impact of True-up of various cost and revenue items is allowed in the tariff of the FY 2019-20, along with the carrying cost for 2 years. As the power purchase cost is the major cost element of the ARR of the distribution licensee, adjustment due to change in power purchase cost at regular intervals is important in order to avoid the burden of carrying cost on the additional power purchase cost incurred during the year.

In the section below, the Commission has discussed the FPPCA formula for computing fuel and power procurement cost variations on a quarterly basis.

8.1. Legal Provisions

The relevant provisions of the Electricity Act, Regulations, Policy document and the ATE judgments, which enable the Commission to devise, adopt and implement a power purchase/ fuel price adjustment mechanism are as follows:-

(a) Indian Electricity Act, 2003- Section 62 (4)

"No tariff or part of any tariff may ordinarily be amended more frequently than once in any financial year, except in respect of any changes expressly permitted under the terms of any fuel surcharge formula as may be specified."

(b) Tariff Policy, 2016, clause 5.11 – sub clause (h-4)

"Uncontrollable costs should be recovered speedily to ensure that future consumers are not burdened with past costs. Uncontrollable costs would include (but not limited to) fuel costs, costs on account of inflation, taxes and cess, variations in power purchase unit costs including on account of adverse natural events."

(c) Tariff Policy, 2016, clause 8.2– sub clause 8.2.1-(1)

"8.2 Framework for revenue requirements and costs Actual level of retail sales should be grossed up by normative level of T&D losses as indicated in MYT trajectory for allowing power purchase cost subject to justifiable power purchase mix variation (for example, more energy may be purchased from thermal generation in the event of poor rainfall) and fuel surcharge adjustment as per regulations of the SERC."

(d) Hon'ble ATE judgement in OP1 of 2011 dated 11 November 2011

The Hon'ble ATE directed the SERCs to develop a power purchase cost adjustment mechanism within six months of the date of the Order. The relevant excerpt of the Order is shown as follows:

"(vi) Fuel and Power Purchase cost is a major expense of the distribution Company which is uncontrollable. Every State Commission must have in place a mechanism for Fuel and Power Purchase cost in terms of Section 62 (4) of the Act. The Fuel and Power Purchase cost adjustment should preferably be on monthly basis on the lines of the Central Commission's Regulations for the generating companies but in no case exceeding a quarter. Any State Commission which does not already have such formula/mechanism in place must within 6 months of the date of this Order must put in place such formula/mechanism."

8.2. Formula

The following mechanism shall be followed for calculation and adjusting variations on account of Fuel and Power Purchase Cost in the end consumer tariff, which shall come into force w.e.f. 1st April 2019 (i.e. Power Purchased by the Licensee from 1st April 2019 onwards).

1. Periodicity for recovery (Cycle)

The licensee shall compute the fuel and power procurement cost variations on a quarterly basis. The adjustment shall be made in the consumers bills starting after a month following the end of the quarter on the units billed in the months following the quarter.

For example, FPPCA for the quarter April- June shall be done in the month of July and shall be reflected in the consumer bills raised in the months of August, September and October on the units billed for the months of July, August and September respectively.

2. Chargeability

FPPCA charges shall be levied on all consumer categories excluding Below Poverty Line (BPL) and Agriculture category consumers on per unit basis on monthly/ bi-monthly consumption depending on the billing cycle.

3. Formula

The FPPCA formula shall contain the following three components:

- 1. Power Purchase Cost adjustments which shall contain the following elements:
 - Variation in the Power Purchased from long term/ firm sources viz. CGS, IPP's, State, Own generation etc. This may consist of fixed cost, variable costs, arrears, other charges but excluding any kind of penalties

- Variation in Short term power purchase cost through IEX, Bilateral etc. (shall be allowed upto a certain ceiling rate as may be fixed in the Tariff Order by the Commission).
- Variation on account of Deviation Settlement Mechanism shall be allowed, but the incentive/penalty shall be excluded
- 2. Transmission cost adjustments which shall contain the following elements:
 - Variation on account of Central Transmission Charges including arrears/ revisions.
 - Variation on account of State Transmission charges including arrears/revisions
- 3. Other Charges which shall contain all the other elements not forming part of the above two components for example:
 - Any adjustments /reversals due to over recovery of charges
 - Any adjustments due to under recovery of charges in case the Commission decides to limit the FPPCA charges in previous quarters to avoid tariff shock or other reasons
 - Any other adjustments on account of factors not envisaged at the time of tariff fixation
- 4. Less any revenue from Additional Surcharge collected from Open Access consumer towards the stranded power purchase cost.

Based on the components as defined above, the new FPPCA formula can be represented as follows:

$$FPPCA\left(\frac{INR}{Unit}\right) = \left(\frac{(Pact + Tact + Oact - ASact) * 10}{\{[PPOact * (1 - TLapp) + PPIact - PSOact] * (1 - DLapp)\} - Zact}\right) - Rapp$$

Where:

- *Pact(in INR Cr.)*: Actual Power purchase cost inclusive of fixed cost, variable costs, arrears, and other charges excluding any kind of penalties incurred in the quarter. This shall include:
 - Cost of procurement from sources outside the State,
 - Cost of procurement from sources within the State,
 - Cost of DSM excluding any penal charges,
 - Cost of procurement from the Bilateral/ exchange etc.
 - Less: Revenue from sale of surplus power/ DSM
- *Tact* (*in INR Cr.*): Actual Transmission cost inclusive of any kind of arrears, other charges etc. and excluding any kind of penalties incurred in the quarter. This shall include:
 - Inter-State transmission cost (PGCIL charges),
 - Intra-State transmission cost
- *Oact (in INR Cr.)*: Adjustments from the previous FPPCA quarter on account of over/ under recovery and any other incidental costs not accounted for at the time of retail tariff fixation
- *ASact (in INR Cr.)*: Revenue from Additional Surcharge collected from Open Access consumer towards the stranded power purchase cost
- *PPOact (in MU)*: Quantum of power purchased in the quarter from sources outside State/ Union Territory
- *TLapp* (*in* %): Approved Inter- State transmission losses for the year in consideration as provided in the relevant Tariff Order
- *PPIact* (*in MU*): Quantum of power purchased in the quarter from sources within State/Union Territory, Bilateral/ Exchange and Over-drawal under the DSM

- PSOact (in MU): Actual quantum of sale of surplus power/ under-drawal under the DSM in the quarter
- *DLapp* (*in* %): Approved T&D losses for the year in consideration as provided in the relevant Tariff Order
- Zact (in MU): Actual energy sales for agriculture and BPL category consumers in the quarter

$$Rapp\left(\frac{INR}{unit}\right) = \left(\frac{(Papp + Tapp) * 10}{\{[PPOapp * (1 - TLapp) + PPIapp - PSOapp] * (1 - DLapp)\} - Zapp}\right)$$

- *Papp* (*in INR Cr*.): Total power purchase cost approved in the Tariff Order for a quarter inclusive of fixed costs, variable costs etc. and containing the following elements:
 - Cost of procurement from sources outside the State,
 - Cost of procurement from sources within the State,
 - Cost of procurement from the Bilateral/ exchange etc.
 - Less: Revenue from sale of surplus power
- *Tapp* (*in INR Cr.*): Total transmission charges approved in the Tariff Order for a quarter consisting of the following elements:
 - Inter-State transmission charges (PGCIL charges),
 - Intra-State transmission charges
- *PPOapp* (*in MU*): Quantum of power to be procured from sources outside State/ Union Territory in a quarter as approved in the Tariff Order
- *TLapp* (*in* %): Approved Inter- State transmission losses for the year in consideration as provided in the relevant Tariff Order
- *PPIapp* (*in MU*): Quantum of power to be procured from sources within the State, bilateral/ exchange in a quarter as approved in the Tariff Order
- *DLapp* (*in* %): Approved T&D losses for the year in consideration as provided in the Tariff Order
- *PSOapp* (*in MU*): Quantum of sale of surplus power approved in the Tariff Order for a quarter
- *Zapp* (*in MU*): Sales for agriculture and BPL category consumers for a quarter as approved in the relevant Tariff Order

4. Other Terms and conditions

- 1. For the purpose of the Fuel and Power Purchase Cost Adjustment, the Commission suggests that all the bills admitted and credits, if any, received by the distribution licensee during the period in consideration, irrespective of the period to which they pertain, may be considered.
- 2. The FPPCA charges determined as per the formula above may be recovered from the consumers of all categories based on their billed units excluding the BPL and the agriculture category consumers.
- 3. The FPPCA charges for a quarter shall be limited to $\pm 10\%$ of the ABR for a consumer category. The distribution licensee shall be allowed to collect the FPPCA without obtaining approval from the Commission. However, the distribution licensee shall be required to submit the FPPCA calculation to the Commission at least one week before levying the same on the consumers.
- 4. The per unit FPPCA so worked out is charged differentially as per the approved retail tariff of the consumers. The determination of differential per unit FPPCA is mentioned below:

• Step 1: Determination of Value of K

 $\frac{Approved Retail Tariff for a category or sub category (\frac{INR}{unit})}{Weighted Average Retail Tariff (WART)(\frac{INR}{unit})}$

The value of K for different consumer category or sub-category for the year in consideration is considered as approved in this Tariff Order.

• Step 2: Determination of proportionate FPPCA (INR/unit) consumer category/sub-category wise

$$FPPCA \left(\frac{INR}{Unit}\right) = Average \ FPPCA * K \ for \ that \ consumer \ category \ or \ sub - category$$

5. The Petitioner shall compute the fuel and power procurement cost variations, and adjustments shall be made in the consumer bills based on the FPPCA formula as approved by the Commission in this Order.

For the purpose of calculation, the approved per unit cost of power purchase ($R_{approved}$) shall be taken as INR 4.97/kWh for the FY 2019-20.

Particulars	Amount
Total Power Purchase Cost (INR Cr), Papp	1,207.18
Transmission Charges (INR Cr), T _{app}	75.78
Power Purchase Quantum from CGS Stations at Generator Periphery (NTPC, NPCIL, NLC, Vallur) (MU), PPO _{app}	3,002.55
Approved Inter-State Transmission Loss (%), TL _{app}	2.92%
Power Purchase Quantum from sources within State (PPCL) and Renewable Sources (MU), PPI _{app}	287.98
Quantum of Sale of Surplus Power (MU), PSO _{app}	175.31
Approved Intra-State T&D Loss (%), DL _{app}	12.50%
Energy Sales for Hut Services and Agriculture consumer category (MU), Z _{app} (MU)	68.41
R _{app} (INR/kWh)	4.97

Table 137: Rapproved determined by Commission for the FY 2019-20

9. Chapter 9: Directives

Over the years, the Commission has issued various directives to the Petitioner for necessary action at its end. It has been observed that the Petitioner is not fully complying with many of the directives issued by the Commission. In order to strengthen the effective monitoring and ensure timely implementation of all the directives in true spirit, the Commission hereby directs that the Petitioner shall now compulsorily submit:

- The detailed action plan for compliance of all the directives within 1 month of the issuance of this Order.
- The quarterly progress report as per the detailed action plan for all the directives issued in the subsequent sections within 10 days of the end of each quarter of the calendar year.

9.1. Directives continued in this Order

While examining the compliance note and supporting documents submitted by the Petitioner in the present Petition, it is observed that some of the directives issued in the previous Tariff Orders have not been fully complied with by the Petitioner.

The Commission is of the view that substantial time has already been given to the utility for compliance with these directions. Thus, the Commission hereby directs the utility to comply with the directions mentioned below in the given timeframe, failing which the Commission shall be constrained to initiate necessary action under Section 142 of the Electricity Act 2003 read with other provisions of the Act, and the Regulations made thereunder.

9.1.1. Preparation of Asset and Depreciation Register

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. The Commission directs the Petitioner to update the asset register till FY 2017-18 before filing of the Tariff Petition in the next year.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The Asset and Depreciation Register has been updated upto FY 2016-17. The Government Orders to engage consultants for the preparation of Asset register upto FY 2017-18 and preparation of accounts for the FY 2017-18 is awaited. The same shall be filed along with the Tariff Petition for the FY 2020-21.

Commission's Response

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. The Commission directs the Petitioner to update the asset register for the FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 before filing of the Tariff Petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.2. Accounting of Consumer Security Deposits etc. under appropriate head of accounts

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. In the FY 2016-17 the Petitioner has only paid INR 3.50 Cr to consumers against an approved amount of INR 4.00 Cr. The Commission directs the Petitioner to pay the full interest on consumer deposit in the FY 2018-19, as computed, to the eligible consumers and update the status to the Commission within 3 months of issue of this Order.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

It is submitted that an amount of Rs. 3.2 Crores out of allocation of INR 5.00 Cr in the Budget has already been paid to the consumers and the action for payment of balance amount is in process.

Commission's Response

The Commission observes that the Petitioner, in its Petition for provisional True-up of the FY 2017-18, has claimed that only INR 3.50 Cr of interest on security deposits was actually paid against the total of INR 12.22 Cr. As separate accounts have been maintained for security deposits since FY 2012-13, the Petitioner should be able to make the requisite payments on a regular basis. The Commission therefore directs the Petitioner to pay the full interest on consumer deposit to the eligible consumers and update the status to the Commission within three months of issue of this Order.

9.1.3. Energy Audit and T&D Losses

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission has taken a serious view of the fact that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance despite repeated directives of the Commission. The Commission directs the Petitioner to expedite the process to complete energy audit of all distribution transformers in the said areas within 3 months of issuance of this Order and report the compliance to the Commission.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

It is submitted that all the feeders have been provided with DLMS meters as per the requirement of Ministry of Power and the provision of DLMS meters in the Distribution Transformers under various central schemes are in progress. As such, the department will conduct feeder wise energy audit and furnish the requisite details during the time of TVS.

Commission's Response

The Commission has taken a serious view of the fact that the Petitioner has been unable to submit the Energy Audit Report during the TVS. Since most of the central schemes are planned to be capitalized by FY 2019-20 as per the approved capital expenditure plan, the Commission directs the Petitioner to complete the energy audit of all distribution transformers and submit the same along with the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.4. Estimation of the consumption by agriculture pump-sets

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit the status report regarding metering of the distribution transformers connected to agriculture consumers before 31st July 2018 and complete the work of metering in the FY 2018-19.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The percentage consumption of the Agriculture sector is only around 2%. As such, the department will take action to provide metering to the Agriculture consumers on completion of replacement of all defective static/ electro-mechanical meters in the service connections to ensure the proper energy accounting and improve the AT&C losses.

Commission's Response

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. Since most of the central schemes are planned to be capitalized by FY 2019-20 as per the approved capital expenditure plan, the Commission directs the Petitioner to complete the work of metering in 30th September 2019.

9.1.5. Metering of consumer installations/ replacement of non-functional or defective Meters

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission has taken a serious view of the fact that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance despite repeated directives of the Commission. Since the Petitioner has proposed to replace all defective meters in FY 2017-18, the compliance status of the same has to be submitted by the Petitioner on or before 30th April 2018.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The orders have been placed for supply of 35,000 Energy meters under IPDS and 75,609 Energy meters under DDUGJY schemes. All the meters procured under R-APDRP have been installed. The Smart Grid Pilot Project covering provision of 34,000 Smart Meters is nearing completion. It is expected that the replacement of defective / electromechanical meters will be completed before first quarter of the FY 2019-20.

Commission's Response

The action taken is noted. The Petitioner is directed to submit the compliance of the complete directive before 30th June 2019.

9.1.6. Load Shedding and ensuring proper service to the consumers

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The action taken is noted. The Petitioner is directed to submit the compliance of the directive before 30th May 2018.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The operationalisation of 24X7 call centre is getting delayed due to the litigation between TANGEDCO and *M/s* Navayuga Infotech (*P*) Ltd, the consortium partner of the IT Implementing Agency (ITIA), which is yet to be resolved. As such, project implementation work is completely stalled. However, effective grievances redressal mechanism has been put in place and grievances are being received through toll free no. 1912 round the clock and are being attended on priority.

Commission's Response

The Commission directs the Petitioner to ensure that the service levels are maintained in line with the JERC (Standards of Performance) Regulations applicable from time to time. The Petitioner is also directed to submit a detailed report on the nature and status of the aforementioned litigation within one month of the issue of this Order.

9.1.7. Employee Cost/ Manpower Study

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 5th February 2010

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission has noted the efforts taken by the Petitioner. The Commission directs the Petitioner that the employee cost/manpower study should be submitted along with the filing of the next tariff petition.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

As directed by the Hon'ble Commission in the approval for the Business Plan, the department will study the requirement of manpower for the implementation of various schemes under JICA and other schemes and submit the same along with the cost estimates for consideration of the Hon'ble Commission.

Commission's Response

The Commission, in the Business Plan Order dated 31st October 2018, had also directed the Petitioner to submit a detailed proposal duly indicating the requisite manpower required at each level. The Commission therefore directs the Petitioner to submit the employee cost/manpower study along with a detailed proposal indicating the requisite manpower required at each level while filing the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.8. Connected Load/ Contract Demand-based fixed charges for LT Industrial and Commercial categories

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 12th June 2012

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

Action taken by the Petitioner is noted. The Petitioner is directed to have effective project management and complete the compliance of the directive before filing of next Tariff Petition.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED requests the Hon'ble Commission to permit the Department to provide connected load/ contract demand based fixed charges for LT Industrial and Commercial categories from FY 2020-21 onwards, as implementation of R-APDRP Part-A is being delayed.

Commission's Response

The Petitioner, in the current MYT petition, has submitted that all related works with respect to R-APDRP is expected to be completed in FY 2018-19 (instead of the FY 2019-20 as proposed in the Business Plan Petition) as per the directive given by the MoP. The Commission therefore directs the Petitioner to submit the compliance of the directive before 31st May 2019.

9.1.9. Proposal of the Energy Charges for the agriculture category

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 10th April 2013

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission noted that the directive has not been complied with in the present Tariff Petition also. The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit an action plan for 100% metering of agriculture consumers by 31st July 2018 and submit a proposal for energy tariff based billing for agricultural consumers along with the next Tariff Petition.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The percentage consumption of the Agriculture sector is only around 2% and as such, it is submitted that the existing flat rate system be continued.

Commission's Response

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to ensure full compliance of this directive. With regard to the continuation of the existing billing structure based on fixed charges, the Commission opines that the billing rate for each category shall gradually reflect its actual cost of supply in accordance with the provisions of the Act. This endeavour is not possible without adequate metering. Further, since most of the central schemes are planned to be capitalized by FY 2019-20 as per the approved capital expenditure plan, the Commission directs the Petitioner to complete the work of metering by 30th September 2019 and submit a proposal for introduction of energy charges in the Agriculture category in its next Tariff Petition, so that billing of energy charges can be implemented in the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.10. Information for determination of voltage wise wheeling charges

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 24th May 2016

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission notes that Petitioner has not complied with the directive and has given reasons for noncompliance which are not tenable. The Commission in this Tariff Order has determined the voltage wise wheeling charges based on certain assumptions. However, in order to determine the voltage wise wheeling charges more prudently, the Commission directs the Petitioner to submit a proposal supported by the study of the relevant parameters.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED has already initiated the process of engaging consultants for the preparation of asset register and as well as the financial accounts up to the FY 2017-18 and the same will be submitted on their finalization.

Commission's Response

The Commission has taken a serious view of the fact that the Petitioner has been unable to submit the Voltage wise Asset Register or the Energy Audit Report. In light of the same, the Commission in this Tariff Order has again determined the voltage wise wheeling charges based on certain assumptions. The Commission directs the Petitioner to submit all the requisite information for determination of voltage wise wheeling charges along with the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.11. New Bill Format

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 24th May 2016

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission observes that the Petitioner has not fully complied with the directive. The Commission now directs the Petitioner to finalize and introduce the new bill format (including the adjustment of the Solar Power fed to the Grid) within 2 months of issuance of this Order and report the compliance to the Commission.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The present billing system adopted in the department is spot billing. On the other hand, the Bill Format proposed by the Commission requires major modification in the billing software that has been contemplated in Part-A of R-APDRP project. As such, the department may be permitted to continue with the existing bill format till such time R-APDRP Part- A project is completed. In order to avoid the complaints of the public on the billing and collection matters, the department has already initiated action to upgrade the existing billing software through National Informatics Centre, Puducherry and the same is expected to be ready in the first quarter of the FY 2019-20.

Commission's Response

The Petitioner, in the current MYT petition, has submitted that all related works with respect to R-APDRP is expected to be completed in FY 2018-19 (instead of the FY 2019-20 as proposed in the Business Plan Petition) as per the directive given by the MoP. The Commission therefore directs the Petitioner to submit the compliance of the directive before 31st May 2019 and include all requirements of billing format as per the latest Supply Code Regulations notified by the JERC.

9.1.12. Time of Day (ToD) Tariff for HT/ EHT consumers

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 24th May 2016

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The action taken is noted. The Petitioner is directed to complete the work of installing ToD compatible smart meters for all HT/EHT consumers along with necessary modifications in software within 3 months of

issuance of this Order and report the compliance to the Commission. The Petitioner is also directed to widely publicize the implementation of ToD tariff to the HT/EHT consumers so that they can immediately start availing the benefits of ToD tariff mechanism.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED requests the Hon'ble Commission to allow the Department to implement ToD metering for all HT/EHT consumers from the FY 2020-21. However, the Department will adopt the ToD tariff for HT/EHT consumers who are willing to avail the TOD tariff as 60% of the consumers have been provided with the TOD meters.

Commission's Response

The Commission directs the Petitioner to adopt ToD tariff for all the eligible HT/EHT consumers as per the charges specified in Chapter 10 of this Order. The Petitioner is also directed to complete the work of installing ToD compatible smart meters for all HT/EHT consumers in the first quarter of the FY 2019-20 and submit a status report by 30th July 2019. The Commission also reiterates that the Petitioner is expected to widely publicize the implementation of ToD tariff to the HT/EHT consumers so that they can immediately start availing the benefits of ToD tariff mechanism.

9.1.13. Open Access

Originally Issued in Tariff Order dated 12th June 2012

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission has noted the submission of the Petitioner. The Petitioner is directed to submit a status report within 2 months of issuance of this Order and submit monthly progress updates for the review of the Commission.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED submits that none of the HT / EHT consumers have preferred for open access in the year 2018-19. In case of any requirement by the consumers, the department will allow them as was done in the year 2017-18. Regarding setting up of STU and SLDC, the department will take up the matter with the Government and take action accordingly.

Commission's Response

The Commission has noted the submission of the Petitioner. The Petitioner is directed to submit a status report within 2 months of issuance of this Order and submit monthly progress updates for the review of the Commission with regard to setting up of STU and SLDC.

9.1.14. Category wise Connected Load

Originally Issued in Tariff Order of the FY 2017-18

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Commission has noted the submission of the Petitioner. The Petitioner is directed to maintain and submit the data for connected load for all categories in all future filing of tariff petition.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED requests the Hon'ble Commission to permit the Department to provide Category wise connected load/ contract demand from the FY 2020-21, as R-APDRP Part-A is getting delayed.

Commission's Response

The Petitioner has provided the requisite details of sanctioned load/ contract load for each consumer category. In light of the above, the Commission has decided to drop this directive in this Order.

9.1.15. Capital Expenditure and Capitalisation

Originally Issued in Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

It is noticed that the Petitioner for the FY 2017-18 and FY 2018-19 has proposed a capitalization of only Rs 64.49 Cr and Rs 54.31 Cr against the approved capitalisation of Rs 156.14 Cr and Rs 143.86 Cr respectively, in the MYT Order. Lower capital expenditure has direct impact on the reliability and quality of supply to consumers. Therefore, the Petitioner is directed to improve its efforts towards capital expenditure and further take steps towards strengthening the distribution network. The Petitioner is directed to submit quarterly status report on capital expenditure and capitalization from FY 2018-19 onwards.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED submits that approval of the CEA has already been obtained to implement various development works under JICA loan and capital works to an extent of INR 550 Cr has been proposed during the 2nd Control Period.

Commission's Response

The Commission directs the Petitioner to ensure implementation of all proposed schemes, as approved by the Commission for the 2nd Control Period, in a timely manner. The Commission also directs the Petitioner to provide quarterly updates with regard to the capital expenditure and capitalisation achieved as per Clause 8.5 (f) of the MYT Regulations, 2018.

9.1.16. Determination of Category wise/ Voltage wise Cost of supply

Originally Issued in Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Petitioner is hereby directed to submit a proposal for category wise cost of supply along with the Tariff Petition for the next year. The Petitioner in this regard is directed to start collecting category wise and voltage wise data on losses, connected load, asset allocation etc. for prudent determination of the cost of supply.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED requests the Hon'ble Commission to permit the Department to provide Category wise/Voltage wise cost of supply from the FY 2020-21, as R-APDRP Part-A is getting delayed.

Commission's Response

The Petitioner, in the current MYT petition, has submitted that all related works with respect to R-APDRP is expected to be completed in FY 2018-19 (instead of the FY 2019-20 as proposed in the Business Plan Petition) as per the directive given by the MoP. The Commission also observes that most of the centrally sanctioned schemes are expected to be capitalized by FY 2019-20. The Petitioner is therefore directed to submit the category wise and voltage wise data on losses, connected load, asset allocation etc. along with the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.1.17. Replacement of defective meters

Originally Issued in Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Petitioner is directed to ensure that all the defective meters in the State are replaced at the earliest. Further, the Petitioner should ensure installation of electronic meters for all its consumers. The Petitioner in this regard is directed to submit a status report of the same within 3 months of issue of this Order.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The orders have been placed for supply of 35,000 Energy meters under IPDS and 75,609 Energy meters under DDUGJY schemes. All the meters procured under R-APDRP have been installed. The Smart Grid Pilot Project covering provision of 34,000 Smart Meters is nearing completion. It is expected that the replacement of defective / electromechanical meters will be completed before first quarter of the FY 2019-20.

Commission's Response

The action taken is noted. The Petitioner is directed to submit the compliance of the directive before 30th June 2019.

9.1.18. Compliance towards Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO)

Originally Issued in Tariff Order of the FY 2018-19

Commission's Latest Directive in Tariff Order for the FY 2018-19

The Petitioner has a pending RPO backlog of 164.75 MU till FY 2016-17. In its submission, the Petitioner has assured of clearing the cumulative backlog till FY 2016-17 by the end of the FY 2017-18 along with the standalone target for the FY 2017-18. Further, the Commission had also imposed penalty of Rs 13.53 Cr on the Petitioner in the previous Order for non-compliance of RPO targets upto FY 2015-16, which the Petitioner has failed to deposit. The Petitioner in this regard is directed to submit a compliance statement of the same within 1 month of issue of this Order.

Petitioner's Response in Present Tariff Petition

The PED submits that request has already been made to MNRE / SECI to allocate 100 MW Wind Power and signing of the PPA is in process for the same. Similarly, request has also been made to both NTPC and MNRE / SECI for allocation of 100 MW and 50 MW of Solar Power respectively from government and the same is in process. Until such time the physical power is made available, the department will procure RECs to meet the RPO compliance till 2019-20.

Commission's Response

The Commission notes the planned procurement of ~340 MUs of Solar and Non-solar power approved for the 2nd Control Period. However, the Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to clear a backlog of ~567 MUs till FY 2018-19 in order to fully comply with the RPO targets set by the Commission. The Petitioner is directed to clear the complete RPO backlog in FY 2019-20 in addition to fulfilling the standalone RPO targets set by the Commission for the FY 2019-20, as the Commission has allowed expenses for the same as part of the power procurement cost approved for the FY 2019-20.

9.2. New Directives issued in this Order

9.2.1. Utilising the provision of FPPCA formula

The Commission observes that the Petitioner is yet to utilize the provision of Fuel and Power Purchase Cost Adjustment Mechanism in its billing. As power purchase cost is the major cost element of the ARR of the distribution licensee, the Commission considers adjustment due to change in power purchase cost at regular intervals to be vital in order to avoid the burden of carrying cost on the additional power purchase cost incurred during the year. The Commission therefore directs the Petitioner to make use of the FPPCA formula specified in Chapter 8 of this Order for any adjustment on account of fuel and power purchase cost variation. A status report on the same is to be submitted to the Commission by 31st August 2019.

9.2.2. Proposal of the Energy Charges for the OHOB category

The Commission is endeavoring to move to a tariff regime where the billing rate for each category reflects its actual cost of supply in accordance with the provisions of the Act (discussed in detail in Chapter 6 of this Order). Accordingly, adequate metering of all categories is vital in achieving this objective to determine the revenue and cost of supply accurately for each of the categories. Therefore, the Commission directs the Petitioner to complete the work of metering by 30th September 2019, so that billing of energy charges can be implemented in the tariff petition for the FY 2020-21.

9.2.3. Filing of the True-up Petitions upto FY 2018-19 and the APR Petition for FY 2019-20

The Commission directs the Petitioner to complete the filing of the True-up Petitions upto FY 2018-19 and the APR Petition for FY 2019-20 by 30th November, 2019.

10. Chapter 10: Tariff Schedule

10.1. Tariff Schedule

Table 81: Tariff Schedule*

S. No	Consumer Category	Fixed Charge	Energy Charge
1	DOMESTIC PURPOSES		
a.	0-100 units per month		1.50 INR/kWh
b.	101-200 units per month	INR 40.00/connection/	2.50 INR/kWh
c.	201-300 units per month	month	4.35 INR/kWh
d.	Above 300 units per month		5.60 INR/kWh
2	HUT SERVICES (OHOB)		
a.	Hut Services	INR 35.00/connection/ month	-
3	COMMERCIAL		
Ι	LT Commercial		
a.	0-100 units per month		5.50 INR/kWh
b.	101-250 units per month	INR 120.00/connection/ month	6.50 INR/kWh
c.	Above 250 units per month		7.20 INR/kWh
II.	HT Commercial (For contract demand up to 5000 kVA)	400.00 INR/kVA/month	5.50 INR/kWh
4	AGRICULTURE SERVICES		
Ι	Agriculture		
a.	Small Farmers	INR 10.00/HP/month	-
b.	Other Farmers	INR 45.00/HP/month	-
II	Cottage Industries /Poultry Farms/ Horticul	lture/Pisciculture	
a.	0-100 units per month		1.50 INR/kWh
b.	101-200 units per month	INR 40.00/connection/	2.50 INR/kWh
c.	201-300 units per month	month	4.35 INR/kWh
d.	Above 300 units per month		5.60 INR/kWh
5	PUBLIC LIGHTING		
a.	Public Lighting	INR 100.00/pole/ month	6.75 INR/kWh
6	INDUSTRIES		
a.	LT Industries	INR 120.00 /connection/ month	5.80 INR/kWh
b.	HT Industries (For Supply at 11 kV, 22 kV or 33 kV)	400.00 INR/kVA/month	5.35 INR/kWh
c.	EHT Industries (For Supply at 110 kV or 132 kV)	450.00 INR/kVA/month	5.10 INR/kWh
7	LT Water Tanks	INR 140.00/connection/ month	6.70 INR/kWh

S. No	Consumer Category	Fixed Charge	Energy Charge
8	HT Others	450.00 INR/kVA/month	6.50 INR/kWh
9	ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING STATION	200.00 INR/kVA/month	5.20 INR/kWh
10	HOARDINGS/SIGNBOARDS		
a.	Hoardings/signboards	120.00 INR/kVA/month or part thereof	8.00 INR/kWh
11	TEMPORARY SUPPLY		
	Tariff for Temporary Connection shall be Fixe relevant slab, if any) under corresponding perm For multi activity pursuit, applicable Tariff for of non-domestic category for permanent supply	nanent supply category plus temporary connection shall b	50% of both.

*A Regulatory Surcharge of 4.00% shall be applicable to all the consumer categories as a percentage of the total Energy and Demand charges payable by the consumer towards recovery of past accumulated deficit.

10.2. Applicability

Table 82: Applicability of Tariff Schedule

LT Supply Limit for all LT categories

For single phase connection, the connected load shall be up to 5 kW, and for three phase connection, the connected load shall be up to 100 kVA

DOMESTIC PURPOSES

This tariff is applicable to services for lights, fans, Air-conditioning, Heating and other small domestic appliances etc. used for:

- a) Genuine domestic purposes including common services for staircase, lifts, water tanks in the purely domestic apartments.
- b) Supply to actual places of public worship such as temples, mosques, churches etc.
- c) Ashrams and Mutts, Non-commercial orphanage homes and old people homes run by religious and charitable institutions, social welfare and voluntary organizations.
- d) Government recognized educational institutions, viz. schools, colleges, universities, ITI hostels, canteens, and residential quarters attached to the educational institutions.
- e) Youth hostels, Harijan hostels, Rehabilitation Centres, Anganwadies and Balwadies run by Social Welfare Department.
- f) For own residences where one room is set apart for the purpose of consultation by doctors, lawyers, engineers, architects and auditors.
- g) To handloom in residence of handloom weavers (regardless of the fact whether outside labour is employed or not) and to handloom in sheds erected.
- h) To the residences where supply from a house is extended to tailoring shops, job typing, document writing, laundry pressing, and small caterers set up in the verandah of the house with small lighting load only (one tube light only).

HUT SERVICES

For supply to bonafide hut services with only two numbers of 40 W Florescent Tube lights

Note

- 1. Hut is defined as a living place not exceeding 300 sq. ft. or 27.87 sq. m. with mud wall/brick wall or thatched wall and thatched roof only. Hut does not include farm huts. If any of the conditions is changed at a later stage, this concessional supply will be discontinued and the consumer will have to take metered supply.
- 2. The tariff under this item is also applicable for houses constructed for economically weaker sections under the "Chief Minister's 5000 houses programme" and houses constructed by the District Rural Development Agency under Indira Awaas Yojana and by the Adi Dravidar Welfare Department having a living space not exceeding 300 sq. ft. or 27.87 sq. m.

3. The consumer under this category should use only two numbers of 40 watts florescent tube lights. He should not use bulbs/tube lights of higher wattage or connect any other electrical equipment/ appliances other than those mentioned above. Supply from such services should not be tapped for any other purposes including functions, public meetings and also for neighboring huts. If at any time, any unauthorized load or extension, use of higher wattage bulbs or use of service for other purposes is detected, the service will be disconnected forthwith.

COMMERCIAL

LT Commercial

This tariff is for Lights and combined installation of lights and fans, mixed loads of lights and power, heating and air-conditioning applicable to:

- a) Non-domestic and non-industrial consumers, trade and commercial premises
- b) Educational institutions (excluding Government recognized educational institutions), hostels, public libraries
- c) Hotels, Restaurants, Boarding and Lodging Homes
- d) Hospitals, Private clinics, Nursing Homes, Diagnostic Centres, X-ray Units etc.
- e) IT related development Centres and Service Centres
- f) Common services for Stair-case, lifts, water tanks etc. in the purely commercial/ combination of commercial and domestic.

HT Commercial

For Commercial Establishments including Laboratories, Hotels, Marriage Halls, Cinema Theatres, Private educational Institutions, Private Hospitals, shopping Malls, Telephone exchanges, broadcasting companies with contracted maximum demand upto 5000 kVA. New High Tension consumers who want to avail a contract demand above 5000 kVA or existing High Tension consumers who want to enhance their demand beyond total contract demand of 5000 kVA should avail power at 110 kV or 132 kV as the case may be.

AGRICULTURE SERVICES

Agriculture

For supply to bonafide agricultural services with a connected load of not less than 3 HP per service **Note**

- 1. Electricity will be supplied under the tariff category "Small farmers" to those consumers whose families are solely dependent on the income derived from their agricultural land holding, which should not exceed two and half acres of wet land or five acres of dry land. A certificate to this effect from Revenue authority shall be produced. "Small farmer" means a person whose total holding, whether as owner, tenant or mortgaged with possession or partly in one capacity and partly in another, does not exceed two-and-a half acres of wet lands or five acres of dry land. In computing the extent of land held by a person who owns both wet and dry lands, two acres of dry land shall be taken as equivalent to one acre of wet land.
- 2. The above concession will be withdrawn if resale of energy or unauthorized load / extension or use for other purpose is detected by the Department.
- 3. Agricultural power loads below 3 H.P. will be charged under Tariff Category A1. A bonafide farmer may use his motor in the Agricultural Service for allied agricultural purposes such as sugarcane crushing, thrashing etc.
- 4. Power supply to Farm Houses shall be metered separately and charged under domestic tariff (A2).

Payment of Tariff Charges by Agriculture Consumers

- 1. The Tariff shall be collected in three equal installments payable in April August and December in each year. The installments shall be payable before the 15th of the respective months.
- 2. For new service, the first installment shall be proportionate to the number of whole months remaining till the month in which the first installment is due. Fraction of a month shall be reckoned as a whole month.

Cottage Industries /Poultry Farms/ Horticulture/Pisciculture

It is applicable to bonafide cottage industries, horticultural nurseries including plant tissue culture media, bona fide poultry farms and Pisciculture.

Note:

(a) Cottage industries

The following conditions should be satisfied in order that an industry may be classified as a bonafide cottage industry:

- 1) It should be conducted entirely within the home, the home being deemed to be permanent residence of the proprietor.
- 2) The industry shall not cause any residence to constitute a factory within the meaning of the Factories Act, 1948 or any amendment thereof.
- 3) Not more than two persons outside the immediate family of the proprietor shall be employed in the factory.
- 4) It should be certified by the Director of Industries that the industry for which power is used is a cottage industry.
- 5) The produce is not purely utilized mainly for the domestic consumption of the proprietor but should also be available for sale to the public.

(b) Poultry farms

The following conditions should be satisfied in order that the service may be classified as a bona fide poultry farm.

- 1) The capacity of the farm shall be a minimum of 100 birds and maximum of 5,000 birds (both layer and broiler birds).
- 2) The application of the beneficiary seeking such concession shall be verified and recommended by the Animal Husbandry Department.

(c) Horticultural/Pisciculture

1) The applications of the beneficiary seeking such concession shall be verified and recommended by the Director, Agriculture Department. For Pisciculture, applications of the beneficiary seeking such concession shall be verified and recommended by the Director, Fisheries Department.

PUBLIC LIGHTING

This tariff will apply to public lighting in markets, bus stands, traffic signals, high mast lights on public ways, public parks, public lighting in notified industrial estates

INDUSTRIES

LT Industries

Applicable to low tension industrial consumers including lighting in the industrial services.

HT Industries (For Supply at 11 kV, 22 kV or 33 kV)

The supply voltage for HT consumer's upto 5000 kVA will be 33 kV, 22 kV or 11 kV as the case may be. Applicable to industrial establishments, IT and ITES based Companies registered under Factories Act/ Companies Act with contracted maximum demand upto 5000 kVA. New High Tension consumers who want to avail a contract demand above 5000 kVA or existing High Tension consumers who want to enhance their demand beyond total contract demand of 5000 kVA should avail power at 110 kV or 132 kV as the case may be.

EHT Industries (For Supply at 110 kV or 132 kV)

Applicable to all types of industries supplied at 110 KV or 132 KV as the case may be.

LT WATERWORKS

Applicable to low tension consumers with Water Tanks including lighting in the premises maintained by State Government Departments/Undertakings and Local Bodies.

HT OTHERS

Applicable to State and Central Government establishments of non-industrial and non-commercial nature.

ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING STATIONS

This tariff schedule shall apply to consumers that have set up Public Charging Stations (PCS) in accordance with the technical norms/ standards/ specifications laid down by the Ministry of Power, GoI and Central Electricity Authority (CEA) from time to time.

The tariff for domestic purposes shall be applicable for domestic charging.

TEMPORARY SUPPLY

NOTE:

- 1. The rate for Special illumination shall apply to weddings, garden-parties and other Private/Government functions when the illumination is obtained through bulbs fastened in other surfaces of wall of buildings, on trees and poles inside the compound and in pandal etc., outside the main building.
- 2. In cases where such Special illumination is done in the existing regular services the energy utilized for such illumination shall be metered separately and the consumption will be charged under Special illumination charge as levied under temporary supply.
- 3. Wherever such Special illumination is done without authorization, a penal charge of Rs 500 for service shall be levied in addition to the existing tariff of the installation.
- 4. Other conditions for connection of line and service connection charges, dismantling, security deposit etc. will be as per the latest Supply Code Regulations notified by JERC.

HOARDINGS/SIGNBOARDS

Electricity for lighting external advertisements, external hoardings and displays at departments stores, malls, multiplexes, theatres, clubs, hotels, bus shelters, Railway Stations shall be separately metered and charged at the tariff applicable for "Advertisements and Hoardings" category, except such displays which are for the purpose of indicating / displaying the name and other details of the shop, commercial premises itself. Such use of electricity shall be covered under the prevailing tariff for such shops or commercial premises. The connection for "Advertisements and Hoardings" category would be covered under the permanent supply of connection under commercial category.

10.3. General Terms and Conditions

The above mentioned LT/HT Tariffs are subjected to the following conditions, applicable to all category of consumers.

- 1) The tariff indicated in this tariff schedule is the tariff rate payable by the consumers of Union Territory of Puducherry.
- 2) A Regulatory Surcharge of 4.00% shall be applicable to all the consumer categories as a percentage of the total Energy and Demand charges payable by the consumer towards recovery of past accumulated deficit.
- 3) These tariffs are exclusive of electricity duty, tax on sale of electricity, taxes and other charges levied by the Government or other competent authorities from time to time.
- 4) Unless otherwise agreed to, these tariffs for power supply are applicable to single point of supply.
- 5) The power supplied to a consumer shall be utilized only for the purpose for which supply is taken and as provided for in the tariff. If energy supplied for a specific purpose under a particular tariff is used for a different purpose not contemplated in the contract for supply and/ or for which higher tariff is applicable, it will be deemed as unauthorized use of electricity and shall be dealt with for assessment under the provisions of Section 126 of the Electricity Act, 2003 and the Supply Code Regulations notified by JERC.

Provided that

- (a) if a portion of the domestic premises limited to only one room is used for running small household business having connection under domestic category, such connection shall be billed under domestic category provided that the total monthly consumption of the consumer (including consumption for above mentioned small household business) does not exceed 150 kWh
- (b) if either more than one room or only one room having monthly consumption exceeding 150 kWh for consecutive three months is detected in the domestic premises being used for mixed purposes having domestic connection, such connection shall further be billed under commercial category until a separate connection of appropriate tariff is taken for that portion used for non-domestic purpose.

6) **Power Factor Charges for HT and EHT**

- (a) Power factor means, the average monthly power factor and shall be the ratio expressed as percentage of total kWh to total kVAh supplied during the month. The ratio shall be rounded up to two figures.
- (b) The consumer shall maintain the monthly average power factor of the supply not less than 90% (lagging). If the monthly average power factor of (a) consumer falls below 90% (0.9 lagging), such consumer shall pay a surcharge in addition to his normal tariff @ 1% on billed demand and energy charges for each fall of 1% in power factor upto 70%(lagging).
- (c) In case the monthly average power factor of the consumer is more than 95% (95% lagging), a power factor incentive *@* 1% on demand and energy charges shall be given for each increase of 1% in power factor above 95% (lagging).
- (d) If the average power factor falls below 70% (lagging) consecutively for 3 months, the licensee reserves the right to disconnect the consumer's service connection without prejudice for the levy of the surcharge.
- 7) If the consumer fails to pay the energy bill presented to him by the due date, the Department shall have the right to disconnect the supply as per the Act & Supply Code Regulations notified by JERC.
- 8) Fixed charges, wherever applicable, will be charged on pro-rata basis from the date of release of connection. Fixed charges, wherever applicable, will be double as and when bi-monthly billing is carried out. Similarly, slabs of energy consumption will also be considered accordingly in case of bi-monthly billing.
- 9) The billing in case of HT/EHT shall be on the maximum demand recorded during the month or 85% of contracted demand, whichever is higher. If in any month, the recorded maximum demand of the consumer exceeds its contracted demand, that portion of the demand in excess of the contracted demand shall be billed at double the normal rate. Similarly, energy consumption corresponding to excess demand shall also be billed at double the normal rate. The definition of the maximum demand would be in accordance with the provisions of the Supply Code Regulations notified by JERC. If such over-drawal is more than 20% of the contract demand then the connections shall be disconnected immediately.

Explanation: Assuming the contract demand as 100 KVA, maximum demand at 120 KVA and total energy consumption as 12000 kWh, then the consumption corresponding to the contract demand will be 10000 kWh (12000*100/120) and consumption corresponding to the excess demand will be 2000 kWh. This excess demand of 20 KVA and excess consumption of 2000 kWh will be billed at twice the respective normal rate. Such connections drawing more than 120 kVA, shall be disconnected immediately.

- 10) Unless specifically stated to the contrary, the figures of energy charges relates to INR per unit (kWh) charge for energy consumed during the month.
- 11) Late Payment Surcharge shall be applicable to all categories of consumers. Late payment surcharge of 2% per month or part thereof shall be levied on all arrears of bills. In case the delay is less than a month, the surcharge will be levied at 2% per month on proportionate basis considering a month consists of 30 days. Such surcharge shall be rounded off to the nearest multiple of one rupee. Amount less than 50 paisa shall be ignored and amount of 50 paisa or more shall be rounded off to next rupee. In case of permanent disconnection, late payment surcharge shall be charged only up to the month of permanent disconnection.
- 12) Advance Payment Rebate: If payment is made in advance well before commencement of consumption period for which bill is prepared, a rebate @ 1% per month shall be given on the amount (excluding Consumer Security Deposit) which remains with the licensee at the end of the month. Such a rebate, after adjusting any amount payable to the licensee, shall be credited to the account of the consumer.
- 13) **Prompt Payment Rebate:** If payment is made at least 7 days in advance of the due date of payment a rebate for prompt payment @ 0.25 % of the bill amount shall be given. Those consumers having arrears shall not be entitled for such rebate.

Provided that in case the payment is made by cheque, the prompt payment discount will be applicable only if the payment by cheque is made 3 days prior to date of availing the prompt payment discount i.e. before 10 days from the due date of payment.

14) Time of Day (TOD) Tariff

- (a) Under the Time of Day (ToD) Tariff, electricity consumption and maximum demand in respect of HT/EHT consumers for different periods of the day, i.e. normal period, peak load period and off-peak load period, shall be recorded by installing a ToD meter.
- (b) The maximum demand and consumption recorded in different periods shall be billed at the following rates on the tariff applicable to the consumer.

Time of use	Demand Charges	Energy Charges
Normal period (6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.)	Normal Rate	Normal rate of energy charges
Evening peak load period (6:00 p.m. to 10.00 p.m.)	Normal Rate	120% of normal rate of energy charges
Off-peak load period (10:00 p.m. to 6:00 a.m.)	Normal Rate	90% of normal rate of energy charges

Table 83: Applicability of ToD Tariff

- (c) Applicability and Terms and Conditions of TOD tariff:
 - i. The Commission directs the Petitioner to introduce the TOD tariff as mentioned above urgently including installation of the Smart Meters to capture ToD consumption.
 - ii. The facility of aforesaid TOD tariff shall not be available to the HT/EHT consumers having captive power plants and/or availing supply from other sources through wheeling of power
 - iii. The HT/EHT industrial consumers who have installed standby generating plants shall also be eligible for the aforesaid TOD tariff
 - iv. In the event of applicability of the TOD tariff to a consumer, all other terms and conditions of the applicable tariff shall continue to apply.
- 15) The adjustment on account of Fuel and Power Purchase Cost variation shall be calculated in accordance with the FPPCA formula specified in Chapter 8 of this Tariff Order. Such charges shall be recovered / refunded/adjusted in accordance with the terms and conditions specified in the FPPCA mechanism.
- 16) The values of the 'K' factor applicable for the different consumer categories for use in the FPPCA formula shall be as specified in this Tariff Order.
- 17) Schedule of service charges and other charges would be as approved in this Tariff Order.

10.4. Schedule of Other Charges

Table 84: Schedule of Other Charges

S. No.	Description	Charges (INR)
Α	Charges for Service Connections	
Aı	New LT overhead service lines	
1	One hut one Bulb	Nil
2	Other single phase Services	250
3	Three phase Services	500
4	L.T C.T operated Meter services	3,000
5	H.T Services	10,000
A2	New LT underground service lines	
1	Single Phase services	500
2	Three phase Services	1,000
A3	Rating / re-rating of services	
1	Single phase Services	125
2	Three phase Services	250
3	L.T C.T operated Meter service	1,500
4	H.T Service	2,500
Note: The	above charges under (A1) & (A2) will be applicable for addition or alteration or	reduction of connected load and
enhancem	ent or reduction of CMD or alteration of internal Electrical installations.	
В	Testing for Installation	
1	Domestic lighting / Commercial lighting / Agriculture Services	200
2	Other LT Services	900
3	HT/EHT Services	7,500
Note: Test	ng for servicing a new installation (or of an extension or alteration) - For the first	test No Charge. Subsequent testing
warranted	due to absence of contractor or his representative (or) due to defects in wiring	of consumer's premises or at the
request of t	he consumer or at occasions that warrant testing of installations for the second t	ime for reasons attributable to the
consumers		
С	Testing for meters and metering arrangements	
1	Single phase direct meter	150
2	Three phase direct meter up to 50 A	200
3	L.T C.T coil test	800
4	H.T Tri-vector Meter (0.5 class accuracy or CT operated LT meters)	1,500
5	H.T Tri-vector Meter (0.2 class accuracy)	2,000
6	H.T Metering Cubicle	3,500
D	Testing of HT/EHT Consumer Protective Equipment	
1	Testing charges for protective relays (Earth fault, line fault etc.)	4,500
2	Testing charges for one set of current transformer	4,500
3	Testing charges for one set of potential transformer	4,500
4	Testing charges for one set of EHT current transformer	6,000
5	Testing charges for one set of EHT potential transformer/ CVT	6,000
6	Testing charges for one set of HT circuit breaker	4,500
7	Testing charges for one set of EHT circuit breaker	6,000
8	Testing charges for measurement of earth resistance	3,000
9	Testing charges for Transformer oils	500

S. No.	Description	Charges (INR)
Е	Disconnection/Re-connection Charges	
1	Disconnection of L.T service on request	100
2	Disconnection of HT service on request	500
3	Reconnection of L.T Service (on all occasions)	100
4	Reconnection of HT Service (on all occasions)	1,000
F	Title Transfer of Services	
1	Domestic	250
2	Commercial Lighting Installation	500
3	All other LT installation	1,000
4	HT/EHT Services	2,000
G	Furnishing of Certified Copies (To be issued to the consumer onl	y)
1	Issue of duplicate Monthly bills for a month	10
2	Contractor's completion-cum test report	10
3	Ledger Extract	20/calendar year or part thereof
4	Agreement	50
5	Estimate	50
Н	Charges for Replacement of Burnt Meters	
1	LT Single Phase meters	700
2	LT Three Phase meters	1,300
3	Three Phase LT meters with CTs	3,000
4	HT Meter 0.5s class of accuracy	6,500
5	HT Meter 0.2s class of accuracy	30,000
6	HT Metering Cubicle (CT/PT Unit)	70,000
Ι	Fuse Renewal Charges	
1	Domestic	NIL
2	Commercial	50
3	L.T Industrial	50
4	High Tension/Extra High Tension Installation	250
J	Shifting of Meter Board at Consumer's Request	
1	LT Single Phase Supply	125
2	LT Three Phase Supply	250

Annexures

Annexure 1: Copies of the Public Notices published by the Petitioner

1	a,	ച്രൂള്ളോ സ	ർക്കാർ	
11	നം: 137, നേതാ	വൈദ്യതിര	ധകുപ്പ്	
11	നം: 137, നേതാ	ജി സൂബാം	ഷ്ചന്ദബോഗ	സ്ഹിഥി
1		പതരശ്ശ		
1	2019-20 To 2021-22	നിയന്ത്രിത കാ	റിയിഷ്	ວສາວຫຼາວ ວາງກາ
(ITE)	2K3(carchage anino) 2Kan	തിരുവയാംസം	nmulanuam	ໄດແຈ້ສາລາລາໃດກັດເດ
cho l	വകുഷ് അധാവി ഇലക്ട്ര	ിസിറ്റി വകുഷ് പ	നിയാരശീര്വ സോവ	യ്യും കേന്ദ്ര ഭരണ
an	ദശങ്ങൾക്കും കൂടിയുള ധാകെ സമർഷിച്ച ഹരജ്	പ്രത്താന്വയ്യ ഇല്ല പ്രത്താനി നിന്നും ഇല്	കട്രിസിറ്റി റഗുദ	ലറ്ററി കമ്മീഷന് 9 ന് കാണ് 1
01077	ിക്ക് പുതുച്ചേരി സ്റ്റേർം	കാ-ഞക്ഷററിവ്	യാണിന്തൻ ബിൽ	ular mond 6
ma	റിൽ വീഥി പുതുപ്പേരിങ	മെപ്പെട്ടപാര	നവാദം കേൾക്കത	3
1 3	പുതുദ്ധേരി യൂനിയൽ ഒ	ടെറിട്ടറിക്കകത്ത	മ് വൈഡതി വിം	nam a mag
86 5	ര്ത്തനങ്ങൾ നിർവ്വംറിം സെക്ഷനുകൾ പ്രകാരം	engenoniem 2003	ലെ വൈദ്യൂതി ര	ng 45,46,61,64
man	റുവര്ഷനിരക്ക് റെഗുല്ല	Han32018.9-246	CORDINATION, LAURA	രണ വിതരണ
100e	TUTOTU MODALIMICOM	ിഗവർമെന്ത്രമാന	Internet constance (CIC	DLA-TOTTA - BOY
676×31	BYON HOTTHUCHINGS	സംവാവര്ഷനി	പ്രൈത്ത്രം	LAAMONA 7010 70
10 4 mm	* 1001KM (CELAGIO	8 (2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(2)(an from consum an	
	man and land and	a (IEBC) and	and an international of the	റിട്ടറി വൈദ്യൂത്
നമ്പ	CIDENT CENTRAL CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	Des (JERC) mos	and all monance	MARKE A PROPERTY
a.K767	പ്രാണ കമ്മപഷനം മുന്നാം 8 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ നിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള	കെ (JERC) സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽവേണ്ടുന്നം	്പിച്ചു, ബഹുമാന നീകരിക്കുകയും മാത്ത വരാമാനം	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന് ചെന്നു തക്കിന
a.K767	CIDENT CENTRAL CONTRACTOR CONTRACTOR	കെ (JERC) സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽവേണ്ടുന്നം	്പിച്ചു, ബഹുമാന നീകരിക്കുകയും മാത്ത വരാമാനം	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന് ചെന്നു തക്കിന
പറൺ ചറൺ ചറൽ	്രാണ കമ്മിഷന മൂസാം 8 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദേ ന്നനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള ഒന്തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ മെ	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാര	ർപ്പിച്ചു, ബഹുമാന നികരിക്കുകയും മമാത്തവരുമാന ര തെണ് (കോട	നപ്പെട്ടു കമ്മിഷദ ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുള ി രൂപയിൽ)
a.K767	സ്തന കമ്പഷന മൂസാം 8 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദേ ന്നനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള ഒന്നൊഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാര.	്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹുമാദ ചികരിക്കുകയും മാത്തവരുമാന ര ം അണ് തരണ് (കോട സന്ത്നി നിർവ്വേ	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മീഷവ ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ന്വവാദ്യകതയുളെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത്
10010 10010	നാണ കമ്മിഷന മൂസാ 8 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ നനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള ടെ താഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാര	ർപ്പിച്ചു, ബഹുമാന നികരിക്കുകയും മമാത്തവരുമാന ര തെണ് (കോട	നപ്പെട്ടു കമ്മിഷദ ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുള ി രൂപയിൽ)
1001 2001 2001	നാണ കമ്മിഷന മൂസാ 3 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ നാനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള ടെതാഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത 'പകാര മാടം 2019–20	്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹുമാദ വികരിക്കുകയും മാത്തവശുമാന ര ം അണ് (കോട സ്റൻസി നിർവ്വേ 2020 –21	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മീഷവ ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ന്വവാദ്യകതയുളെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത്
(424) (424) (100) (424) (100) 01 02	പാണ കമ്പഷന മുസാ 3 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ നാനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള ടെതാഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർഞ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ്	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാര.	്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹുമാദ ചികരിക്കുകയും മാത്തവരുമാന ര ം അണ് തരണ് (കോട സന്ത്നി നിർവ്വേ	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മീഷവ ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ന്വവാദ്യകതയുളെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത്
	രാണ കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ. 8 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ്	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത 'പകാര മാടം 2019–20	്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹുമാദ വികരിക്കുകയും മാത്തവശുമാന ര ം അണ് (കോട സ്റൻസി നിർവ്വേ 2020 –21	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുണ് ി രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചങ് 2021-22 1319-96
(454 (454 (7)0 01 02 03 04	രാണ കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ. മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആദ തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നെതാഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രജ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാര മാദം–20 1275 12	ര്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹുമാദ വികരിക്കുകയും മൊത്തവശുമാന ര തെണ് (കോട സ്സൻസി നിർദ്ദേഗ 2020 –21 1294.10 120.47	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിമ ആഡദ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16
(454) (454) (454) (100) (454) (100) (454) (100) (454) (100) (454) (100) (454) (100) (1	പാണ കമ്മിഷന മുസാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നെന്നും കാലയള നെന്നും കാലയള നെന്നും കാലയള നെന്നും കാലയള മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം മന്ത്രന്ത്രം ജാലാക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ജാണനിമ്പാഹ	ຄ.ສ. (JERC). ແນລ 2) ເຫຍດ	ര്ഷിച്ചു, ബഹറുമാദ വികരിക്കുകയും താത്തവശുമാന ര തെണ് (കോട സ്റ്റൻസി നിർവ്വെ 2020 ~21 1294.10	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുണ് ി രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചങ് 2021-22 1319-96
(454 (454 (7)0 01 02 03 04	പാണ കമ്മിഷന മുസാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നൊഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ജംണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊത്വ	കെ (JERC). സമ മി അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണമുന്നം കാടാത്ത 'പകാരം മാദം-20 1275 12 119.64	ວັດຈີໄຊມູ, ຄານະດາງລວດ ກ່ອວຫຼັງ ແລະ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ແລະ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ ເຫັນ ແລະ	നപ്പെട്ട കമ്മിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിമ ആഡദ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16
(454 (454 (7)0 01 02 03 04	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുസാ § 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർഞ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ജന്നനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു പിലവുകളിലും മത്ത്മനേം	ຄອ (JERC). ແນກ 2) ເຫັດເປັນສາ ແນ 2)ໃໝ້ ແນກສະຫຼາກ ເ 5055 ເໝັກ (ແປອງ ແມ 5055 ເໝັກ (ແປອງ ແປອງ ແມ 5055 ເໝັກ (ແປອງ ແປອງ ແປອງ ແປອງ 2019-20 1275 12 1275 12 110.64 122.24 18.47	3-34) ຊູມູ, ຄາມະດາງໝາດ ມີພະເຫັນລາວກາດ ເຫັນຈາກນີ້ (ດີເພດອຣ ເກັນເຕີດັນໃຫ້ໃຫ້ເອີດຊຸມ 2020 – 21 1294.10 120.47 13.53 18.42	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021–22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64
(42) (42) (42) (42) (42) (1) (42) (1) (42) (42) (1) (42) (4)	പാണ കമ്മിഷന മുസാ § 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോർത്തന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ അവം മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും	ຄ.ສ. (JERC). ແນລ 2) ເຫຍດ	ວັດດີຊີ, ຄາມຄາງໝວດ ມີພະເອົາເອດຈູລະໝູດ ເຫຼດຫຼາກ ແຜ່ງໝວກ ຫຼວ ເຫັດຫານີ້ (ເພດອຣ ແມເດອີເຫນີ ເກີເອີດຊຸຍ 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2024 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 18.42 17.17	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89
104 016 01 02 03 04 05	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ. § 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ല്ലഡനപ്പിലവ് ഊർജ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ജഞ്ഞിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു പിലവുകളിലും തേത്മനേം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുലയന	ຄອ (JERC). ແນກ 2) ເຫດແມ່ອງ ແມ່ນ ແມ່ນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັ	3-34) ຊູມູ, ຄາມະດາງໝາດ ມີພະເຫັນລາວກາດ ເຫັນຈາກນີ້ (ດີເພດອຣ ເກັນເຕີດັນໃຫ້ໃຫ້ເອີດຊຸມ 2020 – 21 1294.10 120.47 13.53 18.42	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021–22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64
01 02 03 04 05 07 07	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ. മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ല്ലഡനപ്പിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ഈർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിവേഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ്ദ പ്രവർത്തനമൂലയന ത്രിൽ മേലുള്ള	ຄອ (JERC). ແນກ 2) ເຫດແມ່ອງ ແມ່ນ ແມ່ນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັນ ເປັ	ວັດດີຊີ, ຄາມຄາງໝວດ ມີພະເອົາເອດຈູລະໝູດ ເຫຼດຫຼາກ ແຜ່ງໝວກ ຫຼວ ເຫັດຫານີ້ (ເພດອຣ ແມເດອີເຫນີ ເກີເອີດຊຸຍ 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2024 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 18.42 17.17	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89
207111 a.J.Oett a.J.Role a.J.Role (ca.4 (The 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ. § 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നോഴെ പടികയിൽ കെ ല്ലഡനപ്പിലവ് ഊർജ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ജഞ്ഞിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു പിലവുകളിലും തേത്മനേം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുലയന	64 (JERC). സത 2) അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണമുന്നം 505)ത്ത 'പകാരം 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18 47 13.97 12.75	รัพรี อุมู. ศาษ การออร ภิณวงารว นหงรออร การ ๑ เสองสารี (เสอง 55 พบเกริศษ์) ศาสสรร 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2024 10 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 20 2020 - 21 20	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു, മുകളിത ആഡശ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.85 34.65
203102 04 05 06 07 08 09 09	പാണ് കമ്പഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രങ്ങം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മേയ്മാനം പലിശ (പവർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മേലുള്ള പലിശ (പവർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ ഒരൺ NFA/Equity	64 (JERC). സത 2) അപേക്ഷ സ വിൽ വേണമുന്നം 505)ത്ത 'പകാരം 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18 47 13.97 12.75	รัพรี อุมู. ศาษ การออร ภิณวงารว นหงรออร การ ๑ เสองสารี (เสอง 55 พบเกริศษ์) ศาสสรร 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 2024 10 2020 - 21 2020 - 21 20 2020 - 21 20	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു, മുകളിത ആഡശ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.85 34.65
207111 a)767 a)7012 (484 (766 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 00 00	പ്രാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നെതാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രങ്ങം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ് ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും മത്ത്രനേം പലിശ് സ്ത്രീൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ് നീ മട്ടണ്ട് ഓൺ NFA/Equity കുട്ടാക്കടം	998 (JERC). സത 20 അപേക്ഷ സ 2013 വേണമുന്ന 50557ത്ത (പകാത) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 122.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07	3-34) 41, 411-17,200 J. Barris 1, 200 J. Barris 1, 200 , 200	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആഡശ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131-16 14.81 16.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53
203101 04 05 06 07 08 09 09 10 1	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രേം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മേയ്മാനം പലിശ് (പ്രവർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മേലുള്ള പലിശം നി മട്ടണ് ഒറൺ NF4/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം	A (JERC). TUM A) (JERC). TUM (JER	ດ້ານໄຊມູ, ຄາມະດາງລວດ ກິພະເຫັນອາດາະດາງລວດ ແລະ ເຫັນເຫັນ ແມ່ນອາດາະແ ເຫັນເຫັນໃຫ້ເປັນອາດາະ ເປັນອາດາະ 2020 -21 2020 -21 1294 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 17 17 18.53 1.48	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20
207111 a.J.ORT a.J.	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മേയ്മാനം പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ നി ട്ടണ് ഒറൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം	A (JERC). musical and the second	3-34) 41, 411-17,200 J. Barris 1, 200 J. Barris 1, 200 , 200	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ആഡശ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131-16 14.81 16.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53
201111 a)767 a	പ്രാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തെന്നെ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ മെ മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രേ വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മത്ത്രേന്റെ പലിശ് ന് മട്ടണ് ഓൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം ഉപഭോക്തു സുരക്ഷാ നിക്ഷേപ ത്തിനുള്ള പലിശ	A (JERC). TUM A) (JERC). TUM (JERC). TUM <	3x41 gJ, 6114 A200 Jide (140 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A2	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ന്യാഡദ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിരാ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53
ADRILLI ALDRILLI ALDRILLI <td< td=""><td>പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മേയ്മാനം പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ നി ട്ടണ് ഒറൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം</td><td>A (JERC). TUM A) (JERC). TUM (JERC). TUM <</td><td>3x41 gJ, 6114 A200 Jide (140 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A2</td><td>നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ന്യാഡദ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിരാ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53</td></td<>	പാണ് കമ്മിഷന മുന്നാ മ 268/1018 നമ്പർ ആര തനിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള തൊഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒക് മ മിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത്രം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോല്ക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും മേയ്മാനം പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ (പവാർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മാണ്ട് പലിശ നി ട്ടണ് ഒറൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം	A (JERC). TUM A) (JERC). TUM (JERC). TUM <	3x41 gJ, 6114 A200 Jide (140 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A200 A2	നപ്പെട്ട കണിഷന് ചെയ്യു. മുകളിത ന്യാഡദ്യകനയുടെ 1 രൂപയിരാ) ടിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53

	Bertalay arrives		8.10	9.89	9.07	11 1	-	14
54	international de site		1,496.86	1,537.80	3,685.53		Nibel	10
48	en heirschatzgeigt ein Christiftett für hannen	Tay		And and a state of the state of			15	
	sample and		1,417.78	4.853.08	3,467.97		-	10
	familie (none)		18.24	88.27	119.98			81
19.	מיניט מארייניט אין	(1) (1)	3.048.11	3. 100.07	3,758.77	3		149
	Company Company	Gen	A.82	8.68	4.81	-	*	A
		fan men		0.00	1			-
	and a subsection of the subsec							M
15-41	neuro crimento ano	Chapter and	a nurser and	ters and state	truncture?		4	1
199420	inimitia	21710		1000-21	00111-00	7	*	17.0
ailani mah	erent the state	13.50	-	13.75%	11.00%		n(0)	10
the starts	AREA INCOME		-		and		3181	1
and an	engentimegen	16,88	196	15.28N	13.67%		aimi	
	and they want						100	T
	An ongaon aa	sounds	hamad	to share in			-	1
within the	gun contecto a	an profess	chillion and the second	Codona marina	Television and the			1
			Therease	Contraction of the other	Pres of M	-		1
						Contraction of the	and the second se	14
-								
	. Burga			and imperior		7	-	1
			1010-20	an one-price	(#emme#)		-	
4.10	no rulejann Njerin							
and a second		er kar	1486.96	10000-21	1023-22			
a conservation of the second s	managenerica manag	(ana	1010-20	10000-21	1023-22		-	
	mo comparent nyanin manangan farante manangan farante manangan (comparente manangan) farante ma	(ana	1410.90 1417.73	2451,25	4031-23 1000-13 1487.77			
	man constant and	nin bel	1486.96	2454.23 1557.50 1454.25	8021-22		-	
	enterinte interiore and a service and a serv	lann markað for (myrd	1410.90 1417.73	2451,25	4031-23 1000-13 1487.77			alate a a a a a a
	entering and a second	lann markað for (myrd	1417.73 78.34	9079-23 1557.50 3451.25 96.27	4023-22 1000-33 1487-77 314-38 73.74		*	a table to the set
	interfaction of the second sec	lann marfað yn (agrið ig	1417.73 1417.73 79.24 193.44 79.24	2019-21 1557.60 3451.25 96.37 130.35	4023-22 1000-33 1487.77 314-35			a state a state
	in classic contraction of the second	Lacan menihadi yo (mgrek ng	1417.73 1417.73 79.24 192.44 79.24 773.98	2019-21 1557.60 3451.25 96.37 130.35	4023-22 1000-33 1487-77 314-38 73.74			and a later of a later
	interfaction of the second sec	Lacan menihadi yo (mgrek ng	1417.73 1417.73 79.24 193.44 79.24	2019-21 1557.60 3451.25 96.37 130.35	4023-22 1000-33 1487-77 314-38 73.74	11		and a state of a state
	manipality of an of a second o	lann marlad de (myrd ig acost	1018-30 1406.06 1417.73 79.34 193.44 79.34 773.66 971.68	P079-21 1557.50 2451.25 96.37 130.25 96.37 216.57 816.57	4091-22 1000-33 2487-77 333-38 73.74 334-35 138.00		1	and a second a second as a sec
	manipulation and a second a se	Lenn minihad de (mjrid ig accent	1417.73 1417.73 79.24 192.44 79.24 773.98	Potes 23 1587,50 1453,25 96,37 130,28 96,37 116,57	4091-22 1000-33 2487-77 333-38 73.74 334-35 138.00		7 0 79 47 0 70	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	manipality of an of a second o	Lenn minihad Jo (mjrid ig minihad	1018-30 1406.06 1417.73 79.34 193.44 79.34 773.66 971.68	P079-21 1557.50 2451.25 96.37 130.25 96.37 216.57 816.57	4023.22 1000.33 2487.77 3.14.85 73.74 134.35 126.00 3.66.09		1 1 1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

-	The part of the second			ടി രൂപയിൽ)
(കമ നം	ംറിലവിന്റെ ഇനം	2019-20	2020 -21	100 miles
01	mumaleia			-
02	ഇത്തങ്ങം വാങ്ങിയ			
	പിലവ്	1275.12	1294.10	1319-96
03	ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിവവ്	110.64	120.47	131.15
04	തും തുരത്ത് പുരം	12.24	13.53	14.81
05	ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിരും	38.47	\$8.42	18.64
06	ത്തേവമാനം	13.57	17.17	24.89
07	പലിശ	12.75	18.53	34.65
08	പ്രവർത്തനമുല്യാന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ	3.07	1.48	0.20
09	o) agent moent NFA/Faulty	38,75	40.33	42.53
10	algoasso			
32	อางสองคตา	-		-
	സുക്ഷോ നിക്ഷേപ ത്രിനുള്ള പലിശ	20.24	22.17	24.30
12	മൊത്തം വരുമാന ആവശ്യകത	1,505.14	1,546.09	1,611.13
13	തീരുവ ഇതര വരു മാനം (കിഴിവ്)	8.18	8.59	9.02
	യത്ഥാത്ഥ വരുമാന ആവശ്യകത	1,496.96	1,537.50	1,602.11
	നിലവിലുള്ള തീരു വയിൽ നിന്നങ്ങല്പ വരുരാനം	1,417.73	1,451,23	1,487.77
11	വരുമാന കമ്മി (14-15)	79.24	86.27	114.35
14	ഊർജ്ജ വിൽപ്പന (ദശലക്ഷം യൂണിറ്റ്)	2,649.11	2,703.07	2,759.77
	ശരാശരി വിതരണ നിരക്ക്	5.65	5.69	5.81
പസം നഷ്ട	<u>രം വാണിജ്യ സാങ്കേ</u> നെ വിതരണ നഷ്ടര ത്തിന്റെയും കണക്കും	തിന്റെയും മെ കൾ താഴെ മെ	ംടുക്കുന്നു.	
ມີເນລ		19-20	2020-21	2021-22
ധിതര റഷ്ടം	0(%) 12	50%	11.75%	11.00%
na c	രം സാങ്കേ വാണിജ്യന 16 ദൾ (%)	.83%	15.28%	13.67%

11	a	്വത്രൂരി സ	ർക്കാർ	
11	നം: 137, നേതാ	വൈദ്യതിര	വകുപ്പ്	
11	നം: 137, നേത	ാജിസുബാപ	ഷ് ചന്ദ്രബോഗ	സ്വിഥി
1		പതരേശ്ന		
1	2019-20 To 2021-22		റിയിഷ്	
GI	MAKA (ALC) MOUS (TUAD) AKAA	LONGOLOGICOL	กคนใจการจะกร	Loninson formand
1 ch	ം വകുഷ് അധാവി ഇലക്ട്ര	डीक्णीवी वास्त्रात्में व	്വതാശേരി ഗോവ	യാം കേന്ദ്ര ഭരണ
102	ദേശങ്ങൾക്കും കൂടിയുള സാകെ സമർഷിച്ച ഹരങ	ALL CULCCERD EN	പക്ടിസിരി റഗാര	ലററി കണ്ണിഷന
015	mias a gonge and emole	കാ-ഞഷനററിവ്	സ്വണിന്റെ ബിത്ര	aularia manda 6
m	acrimalici alongalore	ലിത്രവെച്ചെത്	വവാദം കേൾക്കണ്	3
	പുതുദ്ധേരി യൂനിയൻ	ടെറിട്ടറിക്കകത്ത	ത് വൈദ്ധതി വിദ	രണ പന്നരങ
86	വർത്തനങ്ങൾ നിർവ്വംനിം സെക്ഷനുകൾ പ്രകാര	ananan 2003	ലെ വൈദ്യൂതി പ	四点 45,46,61,6
10113	anjakant (11 kasa) shuge	1-1132018,9-205	OLO COLLEMONT HAVE	ാരാഥംബം,കലിര
100	enunatulangalanganga	າດທີ່ສອດອີສສອດ	DE CARE MOSCOLO CEC	DLACDOD - ROY
66	വദ്യത്തി വിൽഷനയുമുള്ള	ബഹാവര്ഷ നി	രക്കിന്നുള്ള അഹ്രം	10.01002 2019-20
m	21-22 വർഷത്തിലേക്കുള ത്രോണ കമ്മീഷൻ മുന്നാ	ള തരുവയ്യ വേദ കെ(IFRC) നാം	പടന്ത്രാണത്തിൽ ടെ	റിട്ടറി വൈദ്യൂത
21381	110 208/1018 mm10 (mp3		New Trans and a second	
00		UI GIOGALEMAI (TO	(Laglanamia)	a long and and
- and	and the case of the second sec	വിൽവേണ്ടാന്നര	വകരിക്കുകയും (സത്തവരാനത	a long and and
alla	ഞ്ഞ നിയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നക്ക താഴെ പടികയിൽ ചെ	വിൽവേണ്ടാന്നര	ന്നങ്ങളുകയും താത്തവരുമാന ദ ം അണ്	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുള
23/60	ഞ്ഞന്നയുന്നണ കാലയള നക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ മം	വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം	വികരിക്കുകയും പ മാത്തവരുമാന ദ പത്തണ് ക്രംട്	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര ആവശ്യക്തയുറെ ി രൂപയിൽ)
2180	ഞാനയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ പെ കര പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം	വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം	ന്നങ്ങളുകയും പ മാത്തവരുമാന ദ പത്തണ്	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര ആവഗ്യകതയും 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത്
	ഞാനയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ പെ കര് ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ്	വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം മെല	വികരിക്കുകയും താത്തവരുമാന അ ഞണ് ത്രക്കണ് (കോട് സൻസി നിർദ്ദേഗ	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര ആവശ്യക്തയുറെ ി രൂപയിൽ)
(4 (1) (1) (2)	താനയന്ത്രണ കാലയള നക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒം കമ ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഉന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ്	വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം മെല	വികരിക്കുകയും താത്തവരുമാന അ ഞണ് ത്രക്കണ് (കോട് സൻസി നിർദ്ദേഗ	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര ആവഗ്യകതയും 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത്
(4 (1) (4 (1) (2) (2) (2) (3)	താനയുന്നണ കാലയള നക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒം കമ്പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്തജ്ഞ വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ്	വിൽ വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം മാലം 	ലകരിക്കുകയും താത്തവരുമാന അ തെണ് (കോട് സൻസി നിർദ്ദേഗ 2020 −21	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര ആവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021–22
(4 (1) (4 (1) (2) (3) (3) (4) (4)	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം	വിര്ദ് വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം മാലം-20 1275 12	വികരിക്കുകയും (മാത്തവരുമാന ആ തെണ് (കോട് സ്വൻസി നിർവ്വേഗ 2020 −21 1294.10	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത് 2021–22 1319-96
(4 (1) (4 (1) (2) (2) (2) (3)	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം പ്പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഉന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്തങ്ങം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനില്വാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു	വിര്ദ് വേണ്ടുന്നം കാടാത്ത പകാരം 2019–20 1275 12 110.64	വികരിക്കുകയും പ മാത്തവരുമാന ര തെണ് (കോട് സ്വൻസി നിർദ്ദേഗ 2020 –21 1294.10 120.47	ചെയ്യു. മൂകളിര രൂവശ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) ടിച്ചത് 2021–22 1319-96 131.16
(4 (1) (4) (1) (2) (3) (3) (4) (4)	പ്പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം കമ് ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്തരജ്ഞം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും	ດມີເວຣັ ເດີມສາຊາກາ ເ ອະວາຣາເວາເຫັ (ມີເລດີເອຈູລະໝູາດ (ແລະອາຫາດເອງລະດາ (ເອເດຍອະ ແນດອີກນີ້ ກາໄສ້ຂອງຜ 2020 -21 1294.10 120.47 13.53 18.42	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ദ്വാധാ്യകതയുമ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64
(4 (m) 01 02 03 04 05 05 06 07	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ	ດການ ອະວາຊາດແຫຼງ ອະວາຊາດ 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97	ມີພະຫົາລະຈາມແລະ ແ ການ ແລະ	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിങ രവഗ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89
(4 m) 01 02 03 04 05 06	പ്രാന് സ്വന്തണ കാലയള നാന് സ്വന്തണ കാലയള നാന് പ്രാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുലധന	ດມີເວຣັ ເດີມສາຊາກາ ເ ອະວາຣາເວາເຫັ (ມີເລດີເອຈູລະໝູາດ (ແລະອາຫາດເອງລະດາ (ເອເດຍອະ ແນດອີກນີ້ ກາໄສ້ຂອງຜ 2020 -21 1294.10 120.47 13.53 18.42	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിര ദ്വാധാ്യകതയുമ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64
(4 (m) 01 02 03 04 05 05 06 07	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് മാർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് അർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ്ദ് പ്രവർത്തനമുലധന ത്രിൽ മേലുള്	ດການ ອະວາຊາດແຫຼງ ອະວາຊາດ 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97	ມີພະຫົາລະຈາມແລະ ແ ການ ແລະ	ചെയ്യു. മുകളിങ രവഗ്യകതയുടെ 1 രൂപയിൽ) മിച്ചത് 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89
(4 (m) 01 02 03 04 05 05 06 07	പ്രാന് സ്വന്തണ കാലയള നാന് സ്വന്തണ കാലയള നാന് പ്രാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുലധന	01/03 GOLENBATTO 50520000 (016000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07	ມີພະຫົາລອງລະດັບງະ ເຫັນລາກ (ເພວຣີ ແບເຕີເໜີ ເກີເສັດອູບ 2020 -21 1294 10 1294 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 17.17 18.53	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາສອງໄສ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເຫດ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ
64 (4 (1) 01 02 03 03 04 05 05 06 07 08	പ്പെല്ലവിന്റെ ഇനം പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ഞാർ ആന്റ് എം ജഞ്ഞനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊഞു പിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രാത്ത്തനമൂലയന ത്രതിൽ മേലുള്ള പലിശ	01/03 GOLENBATT 6 5052/0107 (AL6000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75	ມີພະຫົາລອງລະດັບງະ ເຫັນລາກ (ເພວຣີ ແບເຕີເໜີ ເກີເອັດອູບ 2020 -21 1294 10 1294 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 17.17 18.53	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາສອງໄສ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດໝາຍ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽງ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽສະເຫດ ກາງເປັນວ່ຽ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເຫດ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງເປັນ ກາງເປັນ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ ກາງ
(4 m) 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09	പ്പെയുന്നാണ കാലയള പ്രാന സ്വന്ത്രണ കാലയള ന്നാനെ പടികയിൽ ഒം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോമിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണവും മറ്റ് പൊങ്ങു ചിലവും നെ മറ്റ് പൊങ്ങു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുലയന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ നി ട്രേണ് ഒാൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാക്കടം	01/03 GOLENBATTO 50520000 (016000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07	ມີພະຫົາສະດູລະໝາງດາ ເຫຼັງລະຫາການເທິງລະກາ ເຫຼັງ ເຫັງລະຫາກິ (ເພດອຣີ Krunthmil mikbagur 2020 - 21 1294.10 120.47 13.53 18.42 17.17 18.53 1.48	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາມອູຄິສ ທິງເປັນວົງປະທານາຍ ທີ່ອາຍັງ 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20
(4 m) 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം പിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ പിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവുകളിലും കേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവാർത്തനമൂലയന ത്രതിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വെടുണ്ട് ഓൺ ടെപ്പും തി ട്ടേണ്ട് ഓൺ ടെപ്പും തി ട്ടേണ്ട് ഓൺ ടെപ്പും തി ട്ടേണ്ട് ഓൺ	01/03 GOLENBATTO 50520000 (016000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07 38.76 -	ມີພະທີ່ເອຈາງຜະນາງ ເ ເດັ່ນ ແລະ	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາມອູຄິສ ທິງເປັນວົງປະທານາຍ ທີ່ອາຍັງ 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20
(4 m) 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09	പ്പെലവിന്റെ ഇനം ചിലവിന്റെ ഇനം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ഞൂർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊതു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ വാർത്തനമുലാഗന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ	01/03 GOLENBATTO 305257000 (018000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07 38.76	ມີພະທີ່ເອຈາງຜະນາງ ເ ເດັ່ນ ແລະ	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາມອູຄິສ ທິງເປັນວົງປະທານາຍ ທີ່ອາຍັງ 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 18.64 24.89 34.65 0.20
La (da (m)	പ്പെറ്റ് പ്രവർത്തന പാലയള പ്രത്താഴെ പടികയിൽ പെ ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭരണനിർവാഹ ണവും മറ്റ് പൊണു ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ ഗ്രവർത്തനമുലഗ്രന ത്തിൽ മേലുള്ള പലിശ നി ട്ടേണ്ട് ഓൺ ടെപ്പോഗ്ര ത്തിൽ മേലുള്ള പലിശ നി ട്ടേണ്ട് ഓൺ ടെപ്പോഗ്ര കട്ടാക്കടം ഉപഭോക്തൃ സുരക്ഷാ നിക്ഷേപ ത്തിനുള്ള പലിശ	01/03 GOLENBATTO 50520000 (016000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07 38.76 -	ມີເລດີເອຈາລະດັບງູດ ເ ດັກວ່າຫາດເອງລວດາ ເຮ ດາຫວັດກາ (ເວລະວຣີ ແບດອີດກາ ເກໂສ້ຂອງຜ 2020 - 21 1294 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 17 17 18.53 1.48 40.21	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາມອູຄິດ ທີ່ງາມວ່າ ຜູ້ມີສຸດ ທີ່ສູງໜຶ່ 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 15.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53
4 4 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 09 10 1 2	പ്പെറ്റ് പ്പെറ്റ് ഇനം ചിക്കതാഴെ പടികയിൽ പെ ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഇന്ത് ഇനം പിലവ് ആർ ആന്റ് എം ഭണ്ടന്റ് എം പലിശ ന്റെട്ടന്റ് ഓൺ ടെ/ട്വേറ്റ എംക്ഷാ നിക്ഷേപ ത്തിനുള്ള പലിശ മൊത്തം വരുമാന ആവശ്യക്ക	01/03 GOLENBATTO 50520000 (016000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07 38.76 -	ມີເລດີເອຈາລະດັບງູດ ເ ດັກວ່າຫາດເອງລວດາ ເຮ ດາຫວັດກາ (ເວລະວຣີ ແບດອີດກາ ເກໂສ້ຂອງຜ 2020 - 21 1294 10 120.47 13 53 18.42 17 17 18.53 1.48 40.21	ອລາໝູ; ຫຼາມອູຄິດ ທີ່ງາມວ່າ ຜູ້ມີສຸດ ທີ່ສູງໜຶ່ 2021-22 1319-96 131.16 14.81 15.64 24.89 34.65 0.20 42.53
Ld 01 02 03 04 05 06 07 08 07 08 07 08 07 08 07 08 07 08 09 1	പ്പോനിയുന്നാണ കാലയള പ്രാനിയുന്നാണ കാലയള പ്രാതാഴെ പടികയിൽ ഒം ഇന്ധനച്ചിലവ് ഊർജ്ജം വാങ്ങിയ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവ് ജോലിക്കാരുടെ ചിലവുകളിലും തേയ്മാനം പലിശ പ്രവർത്തനമുല്യാന ത്തിൽ മേഖുള്ള പലിശ നി ട്ടേൺ കാൺ NFA/Equity കിട്ടാകെട്ടം ഇപങ്ങേക്തു സുരക്ഷാ നിക്ഷേപ ത്തിനുള്ള പലിശ മൊത്തം വരുമാന	01/03 GOLENBATTOR 305257000 (018000) 2019-20 1275 12 110.64 12.24 18.47 13.97 12.75 3.07 38.76 - 20.14	ມີເລດ ອາງ ລະ ແມ່ງ ແ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ການ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ ແມ່ງ	algr, ajagin grug, ajagin grug, ajagin igrug, ang igrug, ang igrug, ang igrug, ajagin igrug, ajagin

Order on ARR for the 2nd MYT Control Period and Retail Tariff for the FY 2019-20 Electricity Department, Government of Puducherry

15	ആവശിഷത	00	1,496.96 1,537.50		1,602.11	
	വത്വൽ നിന്നങ്ങ നിയവിബിള്ള തീരു		1,417.78	1,451,23	1,487.77	
15	വരുമാനം വരുമാന കമ്മി	-			114.85	
	(34-15)		79.24	\$ 86.27		
ന്ന് ഇന്തിലേജ വിൽപ്പന്ന (സാഖക്ഷം യൂണിറ്റ്)) യാരാശരി വിതകണ നിരക്ക്		0	2,649.11	2,703.07	2,759.77	
			5.85	5.69	5.81	
n.IT Dati	ത്തം വാണിജ്യ സാ ഗരണ വിത്രത്നെ തംബം ഭത്തിന്റെയും കണം	്ടത്തിയ ഒരുകൾ	ന്റ്ഡും മൊ താടെ കെം	ടുക്കുന്നു.		
alles	IND ATTO	2019-1		1020-21	2021-33	
	lso(%)	12.50		11.75%	11.00%	
El luch	ത്തം സാങ്ക പാണിജ്യന അൾ (%)	16.88	*	15.28%	13.67%	
		1	2019-20	2020-21	2021-22	
	acanad		0	15g) (Uldrain (gr	(carne	
-Acas	and the second s	-		and the second second with the		
	ime cuejaom		2019-20		And the second design of the s	
aon bol	ന്നാം വരുമാന അം വരുമാന			2020-21	2021-22 1602.11	
	ന്തം വരുമാന ശ്യകത ഗ്രർത്ത് കുടാതെ ന നിരക്കിൽ നിന്നിട്ട ഗനം (കിഴിവ്)	12	2019-20		And the second design of the s	
2011 1013 1014 1014 1014 1014	അം വരുമാന ശ്വകന ഗ്രാകന ഗ്രീക്കിൽ നിന്നുള ഗനം (കിഴിവ്) ഗന കമ്മി (വർഷത ഗർജ് കുടാനെ)	19 100	2019-20 1496.96	1537,50	1602.11	
	അം വയുമാന ശ്വകത പ്രർത്തി കൂടാതെ ന പനിംക്കിൽ നിന്നിള നെം (കിഴിവ്) 10ന കൽി (വർഷത പ്രർത് കൂടാതെ) നിന്റെ പ്രാരംഭ മിച്ചം ച്നെളിൽ	ම කාංත් (කුදුයම්	2019-20 1496.96 1417.73	1537,50	1602.11 1487.77	
	ന്നം വരുമാന ഗ്രൂകത ഗ്രൂകത ന്നംക്കിൽ നിന്നും നെം (കിഴിവ്) നെ കയി (വർഷത ശ്രർജ് കുടാനെ) നിന്റെ പ്രാരംഭ മിച്ചം ഷാളിൽ വർഷത്തെ വിദ്വവു ട്രൈക)	ම කාංත් (කුදුයම්	2019-20 1496.96 1417.73 79.24	1537,50 1451,23 86.27	1602.11 1487.77 114.35	
	തര വരുമാന ശ്വകത പ്രർത്ത് കുടാതെ ന നിരക്കിൽ നിന്നും നെ കൽ (വർഷത ഗ്രർഷ് കുടാതെ) നിന്റെ പ്രാരംഭ മിച്ചം ഞെളിൽ വർഷത്തെ വിടവ്വം ട്രൈക) സാസ വിടവ്	ම කාංත් (කුදුයම්	2019-20 1496.96 1417.73 79.24 192.44	1537.50 1451.23 86.27 130.25	1602.11 1487.77 114.35 71.74	
	തം വരുമാന ശ്വകന ഗ്രൂകന നിരക്കിൽ നിന്നും നെ കരിൽ നിന്നും നെ കരി പ്രാരം നിന്നും നൽ കര്മി (വർഷത പ്രാന കര്മി (വർഷത പ്രാന വിടവ് പ്രാന വിടവ് ഞുളിലെ മെഗത്ത നെ കര്മി (മൂപ കേര് നെ കര്മി (മൂപ കേര്	20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2	2019-20 1496.96 1417.73 79.24 192.44 79.24	1537.50 1451,23 86.27 130.25 86.27	1602,11 1487.77 114.35 71.74 114.35	
	തം വരുമാന ശ്വകന പ്രാകന പ്രാകന പ്രാക്കിൽ നിന്നും മാനം (കിഴിവി) നേ കമ്മി (വർഷത ഗ്രർഷ് കുടാനെ) നൽ കമ്മി (വർഷത ക്രൂക) ഡാന വിടവ് ജെല്ലിലെ മൊത്ത പ്രാക്കി ഞെമ്മി (മുപ ക്ഷേ	ම ක්ක් (කුල් ක්	2019-20 1496.96 1417.73 79.24 192.44 79.24 271.68	1537.50 1451.23 86.27 130.25 86.27 216.57	1602.11 1487.77 114.35 71.74 114.35 126.09	

	1	12-27-24	-	-	-	9-12-20	18 . 25
2760	The post of the second	200	_	-			
interesting anges		200	8 (545)	5.50			A SHORE
AND DO THE OWNER.	207 -		and an	200			
the subscription of the	111, 2000 2002 2002 2003 20030						
BACTOR LETTERAL	මිසිං මුසිං						
Whiter agreed	الله عندت المحتفظ بالمحتفظ المحتفظ المحت				5000	aidim chada	-
indergatur olden reg	and and the state and the set of the set				1000		+4 0 00000
A suite Station &	anda derendere anderserentente sejenendense an endetende Ditaire Bolgs ander Sijenentense sogs brute Stapf ers. Schröft Stapf oger Starder Sigt 43, 46, 61, Status 55 efter Status Bugdets groundets Staff Starder State States Bugdets						5
NUMBER OF STREET	MOUTH SE STOR SARAH SARAH	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	-	- 20		a series and a	45, 61, 00
Later when the	a week second C. 1965. Name Te. 1	and the second					COL COLOR IN ANY
al consider	1 44 442 - 12 - 1111 5 5 17 - 5 Avenue 1	Landa a	1000	1. 1814		and the second se	Dalle Stores,
9382708020 2022 5000 2002	Authorgies 202 2123-2020 and 2020 areas / 20020 area	2023-206 :	impoped	280	- 28.5 :	2924 (Jun)	1940 2000 I M.
Socializar Second	2005 THE / DELESA TO 2016/01/ 1020	10000 2000	26 34	16850	118 5 3	1000 000	berne -
their charles it.	1000 1000 Auto	and a					
Buddella Daubia	ත්රීම කියන්තුව කියන්තුව කරන්න අත මේල් කියන්ත මහත්ත්රියක්	and the second	C022 2	36	in it	1000000	tot celeor
1000 at 12 62-	1 1			(the street)			
the city accide	22.00			1000	ndor	mdar	-
and an analysis	1 and/o Ptoffer Ptis			20	09-20	2009-21	2021-20
to gate on 3	4. OngE Proffee Stee			-	275.12	100	1
distant some	a style the		-	120.64	1294.10		
stips? autoute	4 2020年の 2011年 2011	ultres .		-	28.47	120.47	332.2
wald, taget	6. 25,0% Aprile (7.8 M)			1	12.24	11.53	18.6
Small achiline	0. 405555c			1	13.97	17.17	14.81
the bat arriter.	2. 24 atige			-	12.75	18.53	34.65
201000 55	8. Arreating and 9. December -		_	12	3.07	1.48	0.20
The stress his	And and a second	A Charles	200		38.76	40.33	42.53
200 PC-00, 000	the second se			-		-	
also primette	11 Tistii Zalja	अंग्रेज़र्स के के कि		_	50.14	21.1T	24.80
Boun, Besth	11. (1999年1680 年7月10 (18月月19) 14. かたわれ 注め(10-11)				1595.14 8.18 1436.96	1546.09 8.59 1507.50	1611.13
200 00 00 000							9.02
a one organo konto est estat	11. 5555 000 estates 25	827050	-	1417.78 79.94 2645.11	1451.13 84.27 1761.07	1602.11 1487.77	
in territor	18. artic Ca (14-15)		100			114.35	
atra etila	17. 325g (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)					2768.77	
Bodal servicesta	18. Select State Ben Wh		1000	-	5,65	5,69	8.81
0509, 100 <u>05</u> 0	detaile interio orden ilijien (17)						
	Digit stor and and	ర్మహంలో నర్చే	1000	-	- 1990	7-586 2.5	do ordag
a press on 1.	వష్టపంల ఈ క్రింకి విధమిగా ఉన్న	8	_		-		
	2005000	section 2015	-20 0	endov2010-11			221-22
lig adds free	పరశిలీ స్ప్రము ణ (కి)	22.50%				.00%	
antic soft	ibrilies while order signs (9.)	16.889		14.38%		144	67%
-02 (5-000	లాడపులోలు పరియు పెద్దుకుం రాష			-			
	Company of the local day of the local da			రాహామీ మనత్వరాలు (ఇందరాలు)			
angline rd	2666ans		-		202		11-11
COULD BUCPLE		-	2019-	_	107	1.00 20	R12 11
ourse a li	2005: 700 0005: 40110: 107 2007-000 510	1 mile	141		2 453	22 14	#7.57
to Tompie data	זונוקבו שפו ליש וולפין בונאי			24	54	27 1	34.30
plar many				-	130.	15 7	2.24
a titor gas	The exact only dente water		195		66.1	17 1 14	4.35
LTNL MEAN	tanua da		10		214.5		E.09
and the state	and the second second second	-	- the	T	-	7.94	.09
TOR I	Ingo socie pieres d'ar con d'ar store ad a 114	and the second	271.0	-	226.5		
10 100 1			161	+			45
	andre O'er son Freff Staff en sonlige erst sonate in Rögen ers Troffel (Roche 100 - all ers states general kontretet i Samoli generaltet, methodage i age sallige mit son far	State State Property	Contra 2	20	£ 2000	ino gaban deg bag di	100
	and any more spines logical	and have	1000	19	the stand	ि ज्युके तरक त	100
art at	all halfde Bill-Bill ales him	and a state of the	-	OF THE	1 45 20	ng block or	100
14. J			No. of Lot, No.				1

1			
1			
	ELECTRICITY DEF	PARTM	ENT
	No.137, Nethaji Subhash Chandra Bo	ne Salai, Pudi	IERRY ucherry
	PUBLIC NOT		
SLIP	ON THE AGGREGATE REVENUE REQUIREMENT (AR FOR THE CONTROL PERIOD 20 FILED BY ERINTENDING ENGINEER-Cum HOD, ELECTR	19-20 TO 20	21-22
1	BEFORE		
	JOINT ELECTRICITY REGULATORY COMM e is hereby given to all the consumers and stake		
Electr for Fr Territi 2003 Regu	cherry, a Desenset Licensee engaged in the Distrit the petition for Aggregate Revenue Requirement holy for the MYT control period from FY 2019-2020 (2016-20, before the Joint Electricity Regulatory Co ones, on 3rd December 2018, under Section 45, 44 and Regulation 9 of JERC (Generation, Transmi lations, 2018. The filing has been taken on record in the summary of ARR for the control period is given	(ARR) for di to FY 2021-2 mmission for 6, 61, 62, 64 a lasion and D by the Honital	Atribution and 0.22 and tartiff the State of 0 and 86 of the i istribution. Mu
S.No	Item of Expense	Pr	oposed by lice
0.740	, namo un scalastras	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-21
1	Cost of fuel		
2	Cost of power purchase	1.275.12	1,294.10
3	Employee costs	110.64	120.47
4	R&M expenses	12.24	13.53
5	Administration and General expenses	18.47	18.42
6	Depreciation	13.97	17.17
7	Interest charges	12.75	18.53
8	Interest on working capital	3.07	1.48
9	Return on NFA /Equity Provision for Bad Debt	38.76	40.21
10	Interest on Consumer Security Deposit	20.14	22.17
12	Total Revenue Requirement	1,505.14	1,546.09
13	Less: Non-Tariff Income	8.18	8.59
14	Net Revenue Requirement (12-13)	1,496.96	1,537.50
15	Revenue from Existing Tariff	1.417.73	1,451.23
16	Revenue Gap (14-15)	79.24	86.27
17	Energy sales (MU)	2,649.11	2,703.07
18	Average Cost of Supply (Rs/kWh)	5.65	5.69
112220	gate Technical and Commercial (AT&C) losses		and commerc
Aggre	anamission and distribution losses and the aggrega and are detailed below:	ate technical a	FY 2020-21
Aggre The In project	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description	FY 2019-20	FY 2020-2
Aggre The In project	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subion loss (%)	ate technical a	
Aggree The In project District ATSC	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subon loss (%) Loss (%)	FY 2019-20 12:50% 16:88% d is detailed b	11.75% 15.28%
Agen The In project District ATSC	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subon loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap her-wise financial gap during the MYT control perior	FY 2019-20 12-50% 16.88% d is detailed b Ena	11.75% 15.28% ellow: ung Year (Pro
Agen The In project District ATSC	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subon loss (%) Loss (%)	FY 2019-20 12:50% 16:88% d is detailed b Ensu FY 2019-20	11.75% 15.28% elow: Jing Year (Pro FY 2020-2
Agen The In project ATSC Detail The year	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subon loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap ser-wise financial gap during the MYT control perio Particulars RR (Rs.Crs)	FY 2019-20 12:50% 16:88% d is detailed b Enas FY 2019-20 1,496:96	11.75% 15.28% ellow: ding Year (Pro FY 2020-2 1,537.50
Aggre The In project District AT&C Detail The ye	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description subon loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap ser-wise financial gap during the MYT control perio Particulars RR (Rs.Crs)	FY 2019-20 12:50% 16:88% d is detailed b Ensu FY 2019-20	11.75% 15.28% ellow: Jing Year (Pro FY 2020-2: 1,537.50 1,451.23
Aggre The In projec Distrib ATSC Detail The ye Not Al Less	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description Subon loss (%) Loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap aer-wise financial gap during the MYT control perio Particulars RR (Rs.Crs) Revenue at Existing Tariffs excluding Surcharge	FY 2019-20 12:50% 16:88% d is detailed b Enas FY 2019-20 1,496:96	11.75% 15.28% ellow: ing Year (Pro FY 2020-2; 1,537.50 1.451.23 86.27
Aggre The Improject District ATSC Detail The year Not Al Less: Reven	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description Subon loss (%) Loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap ar-wise financial gap during the MYT control period Particulars RR (Rs.Crs) Revenue at Existing Tariffs excluding Surcharge sue Gap for the year (excluding surcharge)	FY 2019-20 12-50% 16.88% d is detailed b Enai FY 2019-20 1,496.96 1,417.73	15.25% elow: FY 2020-21 1,537.50 1,451.23 86.27 130.25
Aggri The In project District ATSC Detail The year Not Al Less: Rever Openi	anamission and distribution losses and the aggregated are detailed below: Description Subon loss (%) Loss (%) Loss (%) a of cumulative financial gap aer-wise financial gap during the MYT control perio Particulars RR (Rs.Crs) Revenue at Existing Tariffs excluding Surcharge	FY 2019-20 12-50% 16.88% d is detailed b Enax FY 2019-20 1,496.96 1,417.73 79.24	11.75% 15.25% elow: ing Year (Pro FY 2020-21 1,537.50 1,451.23 86.27

Annexure 2: Copies of the Public Notices published by the Commission





The New Indian Express

ard & Udy Website	for The Stat lift Floor, Plo og Vihar, Soc Pho : www.jercut PUBL	ity Regulatory Commission e of Goa and Union Territories) of No. 55-56, Service Lane, Phase IV, clor 18, Gurugram, Haryana 122015 one No. 0124-2342853 s.gov.in, Email: secretaryjerc@gmail.com IC NOTICE
Public Hea	ring on 22nd	I January 2019, at 1000 Hrs.
of Puducherry are here following Petitions 1. The Electricity Depart Determination of Tar Annual Performano Requirement (ARR) 1 same has been adm Electricity Act, 2003 J Distribution Multi Yes 2. Puducherry Power Determination of foo Charges for the FY 2 been admitted bearin Act, 2003 and Re Distribution Multi Yes Both the Petition www.jercuts.gov.im the above Petition secretaryjerc@gma Secretary.JERC (for a. The Superintend Department-UT o Puducherry-605 b. The Managing Di #10, Second Cro- (Email: pptipdy@	the informed tment, Puduc itt Proposal t a Review of or MYT Contr itted as Petiti and Regulatio ar Tariff) Regu d Charges fo 019-20 and t g Petition Ne. gulation 9 o ar Tariff) Regu s are avail Inferested pr in person it.com or th Soa & UTS) in ing Enginee t Puducherry 001. (E-mails rector, Puduc ss, Jawahan N Igmail.com)	Limited (PPCL) has filed a Petition for or FV 2019-20 to FV 2021-22 and Energy he True Up for FV 2016-17. The same has .259/2018, u/s 61, 62 & 64 of the Electricity f JERC (Generation, Transmission and
Date/Day/Year	Time	Venue
22nd January, 2019 (Tuesday)	10.00 AM	Puducherry State Co- operative Union Building No. 62, Suffren Street, Puducherry- 605 001.
		(Rakesh Kumar) Secretary

The New Indian Express (Vijayawada)

3rd & Udy	(for The Stat 4th Floor, Plo og Vihar, Sec Pho	ity Regulatory Commission e of Goa and Union Territories) of No. 55- 56, Service Lane, Phase IV, ctor 18, Gurugram, Haryana 122015 one No. 0124-2342853 s.gov.in, Email: secretaryjerc@gmail.com	Name o Outstar Six laks on 13.° contrac costs, c						
weesin		C NOTICE	Descri Guntur						
Public Hea		January 2019, at 1000 Hrs.	& Man						
	CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER		No.60,						
		on 25.12.2018, the stakeholders of the UT that Public Hearing will be held on the	deed d W/o G						
	tment, Puduc	herry has filed a Petition for approval of for	Kotesw Sriram						
Determination of Tai Annual Performanc Requirement (ARR)	riff Proposal f æ Review of for MYT Contr	or FY 2019 -20, True-Up of FY 2017-18 & FY 2018-19 and Aggregate Revenue of Period of FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22. The	Reserv						
		ion No. 268/2018, u/s 61, 62 & 64 of the	The EN						
Electricity Act, 2003 Distribution Multi Ye		n 9 of JERC (Generation, Transmission and	of the						
	1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.	Limited (PPCL) has filed a Petition for	Pidugu						
		or FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22 and Energy	The E						
		he True Up for FY 2016-17. The same has	toward						
		269/2018, u/s 61, 62 & 64 of the Electricity	be refu						
		f JERC (Generation, Transmission and	succes						
Distribution Multi Ye			EMD a						
		able on the Commission's website	Authori						
		ersons may file objections/suggestions on	day of s						
		during the hearing or through E-mail	solely a						
		rough registered post addressed to The	by the s liable to						
Secretary, JERC (for Goa & UTs) immediately with a copy to: a. The Superintending Engineer cum Head of Department, Electricity Department-UT of Puducherry, 137, Nethaji Subhash Chandra Bose Salai,									
								se1ped.pon@nic.in)	and the assigni
								herry Power Corporation Limited (PPCL).	Thet
#10, Second Cross, Jawahar Nagar, Boomiyanpet, Puducherry- 605 005.									
(Email: ppclpdy4		after a sample part a second second second	e-Aucti www.b						
		: Hearing on the above Petitions as per the	994811 suppor						
Date/Day/Year	Time	Venue	may co						
22nd January, 2019	statements of the second second second	CONTRACTOR OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCRIP	990801						
(Tuesday)	10.00 AM	Puducherry State Co- operative Union Building No. 62, Suffren Street, Puducherry- 605 001.	B.O., 0 888555 the wor						
			Date :						
		(Rakesh Kumar)							

(Rakesh Kumar) Secretary

All the news. In just a click. Log to www.newindianexpress.com



The New Indian Express (Kozhikode)

Place : G

3rd & 4 Udyd	for The Stat 4th Floor, Plo 9g Vihar, Sec Pho	ity Regulatory Commission e of Goa and Union Territories) of No. 55- 56, Service Lane, Phase IV, ctor 18, Gurugram, Haryana 122015 one No. 0124-2342853 s.gov.in, Email: secretaryjerc@gmail.com
		C NOTICE
Public Hea	ring on 22nd	January 2019, at 1000 Hrs.
of Puducherry are here following Petitions:- 1. The Electricity Depart Determination of Tar Annual Performanc Requirement (ARR) is same has been adm Electricity Act, 2003 a Distribution Multi Yes 2. Puducherry Power Determination of fixe Charges for the FY 2 been admitted bearin Act, 2003 and Rey Distribution Multi Yes Both the Petition www.jercuts.gov.in the above Petition secretaryjerc@gma Secretary.JERC (for a. The Superintend Department-UT o Puducherry- 605 b. The Managing Di #10, Second Cros (Email: ppclpdy@ The Commission shall h schedule given below: Date/Day/Year	tment, Puduc iff Proposal f e Review of or MYT Contri itted as Petiti and Regulatio ar Tariff) Regu Corporation ed Charges fe 019-20 and t g Petition No. gulation 9 o ar Tariff) Regu s are avail Interested pe in person il.com or th Goa & UTs) in ling Enginee f Puducherry, 001. (E-mail s rector, Puduc ss, Jawahar N gmail.com) oold the Public	Limited (PPCL) has filed a Petition fo or FY 2019-20 to FY 2021-22 and Energy he True Up for FY 2016-17. The same has 269/2018, u/s 61, 62 & 64 of the Electricity of JERC (Generation, Transmission and lations, 2018. able on the Commission's website ersons may file objections/suggestions or during the hearing or through E-mai rough registered post addressed to The mediately with a copy to: r cum Head of Department, Electricity 137, Nethaji Subhash Chandra Bose Salai se1ped.pon@nic.in) cherry Power Corporation Limited (PPCL) lagar, Boomiyanpet, Puducherry- 605 005 c Hearing on the above Petitions as per the Venue
22nd January, 2019	10.00 AM	Puducherry State Co- operative Union
(Tuesday)		Building No. 62, Suffren Street, Puducherry- 605 001.
·		(Rakesh Kumar)

Annexure 3: List of Stakeholders

The following is the list of the participants in Public Hearing conducted on 22nd January 2019 in Puducherry:

Table 85: List of participants in Public Hearing				
S. No.	Name of Stakeholder			
1	Rajendiran			
2	Nandakumar			
3	R. Gopal			
4	R. Danaraju			
5	V.R. Raghuraman			
6	M. Narayanassamy			
7	T. Geethanathan			
8	G. Vazhumuni			
9	P. Raghupathy			
10	M. Umashankar			
11	R.M. Bairavan			
12	Govindasamy			
13	Prabhakaran			
14	Segar			
15	S. Lenin Durai			
16	Perumal			
17	Balasubramanian			
18	M. Nagaraj			
19	U. Muthu			